HEALTH IN INTERNATIONAL ENVIRONMENTAL LAW: AN ANALYSIS OF THE HEALTH OBJECTIVES AND IMPACT OF INTERNATIONAL ENVIRONMENTAL LEGAL REGIMES IN DEVELOPING COUNTRIES WITH A FOCUS ON AFRICA AND THE OPTIONS FOR REFORM

A PhD by publication submitted to the University of Stirling for the Degree of Doctor of Philosophy in Law

By William Onzivu

1912510

August 2014

The copyright of this thesis belongs to the author under the terms of the United Kingdom Copyright Acts as qualified by the University of Stirling Regulations for Higher Degrees by Research VII, 54. Due acknowledgement must always be made of the use of any material contained in, or derived from, this thesis.

DECLARATION

I hereby declare that this submission is my own work and that, to the best of my

knowledge and belief, it contains no material previously published nor material which

to a substantial extent has been accepted for the award of any other degree or diploma

of the university or other institute of higher learning, except where due

acknowledgement has been made in the text. This thesis includes papers of which I am

the sole author that are contained within the body of the thesis text. I was solely

involved in designing the research and data analysis, conducting field and library

research and related work and writing the publications. No parts of this work have

previously been submitted for any similar qualification. I have also included a list of

related publications in Annex II demonstrating my contributions to the health and

international environmental law fields.

Signature.....

Date: 29 August 2014.....

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I am extremely grateful to my family, friends and colleagues for their support throughout my study. I thank Professor Gavin Little who provided me with the best supervision and was a source of encouragement throughout my PhD study. I thank my colleagues at the University of Bradford Law School and at the World Health Organization Regional Office for Africa for their support, guidance and friendship. I'm grateful to Lisa Cherkassky, Dr Tim Connor, Dr Obijiofor Aginam, Dr Makane Mbengue and Dr Jackson Maogoto for the intellectual exchanges and friendship. I thank the several anonymous peer reviewers whose comments enabled me to publish articles which comprise and inform this thesis. I'm particularly thankful to Dr Barbara Anderson of Salisbury, Wiltshire without whose support and encouragement, it would have been very difficult for me to complete my studies. I thank my big family (in both UK and Uganda), including my mum Rita, Stuart and Pat Sexton, Annette, Fr. Henry, Moses, Deo, Mercy, Chandiru and Tom. I owe my late dad Paul Wenna who instructed us to focus on education as the pinnacle of our lives. I'm also indebted to my late Brother, Dr Gervase Atama Matua whose previous doctoral accomplishment was an inspiration for my pursuit of the PhD.

Most importantly, I thank my children Rianna, Genevieve, Alexandra and Matthew for their bundles of joy. However, the person to whom I owe the biggest debt of gratitude is to my best friend and wife, Jennifer Onzivu. Not only did she support me in all the tribulations of a PhD study alongside work and family but she remains a great of source of inspiration and bedrock of my professional endeavours.

THESIS ABSTRACT

The protection of human health and the environment are two major goals of international environmental law. However, there has been little coherent scrutiny of their scope or implementation at international and domestic levels in developing countries and Africa in particular. This thesis shows that international environmental law regimes with a health protection objective have not maximized opportunities to reinforce the promotion and protection of public health in Africa. Through inter alia a study of sustainable management of shared freshwaters, trans-boundary movement of hazardous wastes and their disposal and international climate law, the thesis shows that a range of legal frameworks comprised of substantive, institutional and procedural law mandates States to advance the health objective in international environmental law. However, the thesis demonstrates the limits of these regimes and suggests options to enhance their potential in promoting and protecting public health. An enhanced framework of adaptive governance is proposed to improve environmental health governance. The thesis illustrates how the discourse on health in international environmental law can strengthen international environmental health governance to improve environmental and public health outcomes. It contains seven publications that analyse the strengths and weaknesses and options for reform of the international environmental law regime for health. The implications of these findings for theory, practice and public policy are discussed.

TABLE OF CONTENTS	Page No
CHAPTER I: BACKGROUND AND RESEARCH SCHEME	1
1. Focus	1
2. Literature Review	2
3. Research Philosophy and Methods	7
3.1. Doctrinal method	9
3.2. Socio-legal method	11
3.3. Case study method	13
3.4. Adaptive theory and governance	16
3.5. Observational method	18
3.6. Ethical considerations	20
CHAPTER II: CONTRIBUTION TO KNOWLEDGE	22
1. Health and environmental protection: a background	22
2. Health and the normative scope of implementation of internation	nal
environmental law	25
2.1. Health and sources of international environmental law	26
2.2. Health and the implementation of international environment	al law 29
3. Summary of thematic contribution	31
4. Implications for policy and practice	32
5. Originality and value	38

СНАРТЕ	R III: THE HEALTH OBJECTIVE AND IMPACT OF	
INTERNA	ATIONAL ENVIRONMENTAL LAW: THEMATIC CONTRIBUTIO	N
OF THE	PUBLICATIONS TO KNOWLEDGE	41
1.	Introduction	41
2.	Publication1. International environmental law, the public's health and	
	domestic environmental governance in developing countries	42
3.	Publication 2. Re-examining health protection in international	
	environmental regulation	46
4.	Publication 3. The long road to integrating public health into sustainable	
	development of shared freshwaters in international environmental law:	
	lessons from lake Victoria in East Africa	49
5.	Publication 4. Health in global climate change law: The long road to an	
	effective legal regime protecting both public health and the climate	54
6.	Publication 5. Tackling the health impact of climate change: the role of	
	domestic environmental governance mechanisms in developing countries	59
7.	Publication 6. (Re) invigorating the health protection objective of the Base	el
	Convention on Transboundary Movement of Hazardous Wastes and their	
	Disposal	63
8.	Publication 7. Rethinking transnational environmental health governance	in
	Africa, can adaptive governance help?	68

75

CHAPTER IV: CONCLUSION

ANNEX I: PUBLICATIONS SUBMITTED FOR PhD	81		
ANNEX II: OTHER RELEVANT PUBLICATIONS BY CANDIDATE (NOT			
SUBMITTED)	81		
ANNEX III: BIBLIOGRAPHY	82		

CHAPTER I: BACKGROUND AND RESEARCH SCHEME

1. Focus

The seven papers included in this submission for the Degree of Doctor of Philosophy in Law are linked by the scrutiny of the health objective in and the impact of international environmental law regimes in the developing world, focusing on Africa. All the papers propose options for reform. The publications examine the effectiveness of a range of environmental law regimes in relation to the promotion and protection of public health in developing country contexts. They analyse the state of the law as well as their implementation. The publications are thematically linked through the scrutiny of health in the substantive, procedural, institutional and implementation mechanisms of different international environmental law regimes. They argue that a large body of international legal instruments for the protection of the environment have a distinct health protection objective alongside the environmental objectives. The papers demonstrate that the

¹ While the publications focus on sub-Saharan part of Africa, i refer to Africa in the thesis because the papers have references to supranational entities in Africa such as the Inter-ministerial Conference on Health and Environment in Africa which includes Algeria as well as the African Union which includes Egypt, Libya and Tunisia. These papers include progressively, Onzivu, W., International Environmental Law, the Public's Health and Domestic Environmental Governance in Developing Countries, 2006 21(4) American University International Law Review, 597-684; Onzivu, W., Tackling the Public Health Impact of Climate Change: the Role of Domestic Environmental Health Governance Mechanisms in Developing Countries, (2009) 43(3) The International Lawyer, 1311; Onzivu, W., Health in Global Climate Change Law: The Long Road to an Effective Legal Regime Protecting Public Health and the Climate, (2010) 4 Carbon and Climate Law Review, 364-382; Onzivu, W., The Long Road to Integrating Public Health into Sustainable Development of Shared Freshwaters in International Environmental Law: Lessons from Lake Victoria in East Africa, (2012) 46(3) International Lawyer, pp.867-892; Onzivu, W., Re-examining the Effectiveness of Health Protection in Global Environmental Regulation, in Human Rights and Duties: Sustaining Global Ecological Integrity and Human Health through Science, Ethics and the Law, (Westra, L., Soskolne, C., & Donald Spady, D., Editors) (Routledge, London, 2012); Onzivu, W.,(Re)invigorating the Health Protection Objective of the Basel Convention on Transboundary Movement of Hazardous Wastes and their Disposal, (2013) 33(4) Legal Studies, pp 621-649, ; Onzivu, W., Rethinking Transnational Environmental Health Governance in Africa, Can Adaptive Governance Help? (2014) Review of European, Comparative and International Environmental Law (RECIEL), accepted for publication.

effective implementation of the former requires a more consistent approach in order to develop and improve public health in the developing world. They also identify the specific challenges that arise from a lack of focus and propose options that can reinforce health as well as environmental protection and improve the overall effectiveness of environmental regimes in developing countries.² The two primary research questions asked in this thesis are, firstly, whether international environmental legal regimes have optimized health protection in Africa and, secondly, what are the governance and theoretical pathways to maximise the impact of international environmental law regimes on health improvement in Africa?

2. Literature Review

There is some existing literature on health in international environmental law that relates to the health impact and objectives of international environmental law regimes in developing countries. This thesis seeks to fill gaps in the literature and make an original, comprehensive and thematically linked scholarly contribution to improving the effectiveness of the public health objective in international environmental law.

David Fidler,³ Yasmin Von Schirnding et al,⁴ Obijiofor Aginam,⁵ and others,⁶ have explored the health objective in international environmental law. However, their work is

 $^{^2}$ See Convention for the Conservation of Antarctic Seals, ILM 11(19720 251; The Minamata Convention on Mercury, accessed at

http://www.mercuryconvention.org/Portals/11/documents/conventionText/Minamata%20Convention%20 on%20Mercury_e.pdf. The former focuses on nature protection and the later on protection of human health. The varied objectives of environmental law beyond health protection as well as the effectiveness of global and domestic public health laws for the protection of the environment could have been explored but would have been incongruent and too broad for inquiry.

³ Fidler, D.P., Challenges to Humanity's Health: The Contributions of International Environmental Law to National and Global Public Health, (2001) 31 *Environmental Law Reporter*, 10048.

not focused on analysing the legal regimes of developing countries, and particularly those in Africa. Generally, there is limited legal literature on this specific topic. The few sources of literature are (often non-legal) scholarly articles, books, reports and policy publications of the WHO and UNEP. The WHO Regional Office for Africa and UNEP have jointly published some policy related resource materials. Many of the publications are technical resources, for example on the Inter-ministerial Conference on Health and the Environment in Africa (IMCHE). They are not analytical scholarship and tend to describe materials to facilitate process and outcomes by Member States in mainstreaming policies and actions on health and the environment. Related to these

⁴ Von Schirnding, Y., Onzivu. W. & Adede, A.O., 'International Environmental Law and Global Public Health' (2002) 80(12) *Bulletin of World Health Organization* 970, 972-973

⁵ Aginam, O., Global Health Governance: International Law and Public Health in a Divided World, University of Toronto Press, 2005.

Wiley, L.F., Healthy Planet, Healthy People: Integrating Global Health into the International Response to Climate Change, 24 *Journal of Environmental Law & Litigation*, 203; Wiley, L.F., Moving Global Health Law Upstream: A Critical Appraisal of Global Health Law as a Tool for Health Adaptation to Climate Change, 22 *Georgetown International Environmental Law Review* 439 (2010); Wilson, A. & Daar, A.S., A Survey of International Legal Instruments to Examine Their Effectiveness in Improving Global Health and in Realizing Health Rights. (2013) 41, *The Journal of Law, Medicine & Ethics*, 89–102; Cenevska, I., Protection of the Health of Workers and the General Public under the Euratom Treaty and EU Environmental Health Policy - the Ratio Between Human Health Protection and Environmental Protection, (2012) 21(4) *European Energy and Environmental Law Review*, 176-187; Atapattu, S., The Public Health Impact of Global Environmental Problems and the Role of International Law, 30 American Journal of Law & Medicine (2004) 283

Alkon. M., International Environmental Law in The Praeger Handbook of Environmental Health, Robert, H. Friis., (Eds), (Praeger, Santa Barbara, California, 2012); Reynolds, C., Public and Environmental Health Law, (The Federation Press, Melbourne - Australia, 2011); Kappas, M., GroB, U.&Kellehr, D(Eds), Global Health: A challenge for Interdisciplinary Research (Universitats verlag Gottingen, 2012).

World Health Organization, *Environmental Health: A Strategy for the African Region*, AFR/RC52/10. (Brazzaville, Congo: WHO Regional Committee for Africa, 2002); Manga, L., et al., "Overview of Health Considerations within National Adaptation Programmes of Action for Climate Change in Least Developed Countries and Small Island States", June 2010, available on the Internet at <www.who.int/phe/Health_in_NAPAs_final.pdf> (last accessed on 1 July 2010); WHO and UNEP, Meeting of Partners on the Implementation of the Libreville Declaration on Health and Environment in Africa: The roadmap to support the implementation of the Libreville Declaration on Health and Environment in Africa (2009–2010) (Brazzaville: United Nations Environment Programme and World Health Organization Regional Office for Africa, (2009)10.; WHO and UNEP, Health Security through Healthy Environments: First Inter-ministerial Conference on Health and Environment in Africa, Libreville - Gabon, 26-29 August 2008, Proceedings, WHO Regional Office for Africa, 2009, 3, 9; International Institute of Sustainable Development (IISD), 'Report of the first Inter-ministerial Conference on Health and the Environment in Africa' 2008 14(1); WHO Regional Office for Africa and UNEP, the Health and Environment Strategic Alliance for the Implementation of the Libreville Declaration, (Brazzaville, WHO Regional Office for Africa: 2011).

literatures are several policy instruments on the work of the IMCHE.⁸ UNEP's technical publications (such as the Environment Outlook) also provide data on human health and the environment. Its findings and other evidentiary materials provide descriptive materials on the key themes of the environmental challenges facing Africa.⁹ Other high level publications relating to key issues of the thesis include evidentiary findings for international climate change policy with examples from developing countries and Africa.¹⁰ There are also public health publications which consider the environmental health challenges facing Africa, but these do not focus on legal analysis of environmental health laws or policies.¹¹ There are similar generally descriptive

0

⁸ Libreville Declaration on Health and Environment in Africa, Libreville 29 August 2008, World Health Organization Regional Office for Africa, accessible at http://www.afro.who.int/en/regional-declarations.html on 25thJuly 2014; Implementation of the Libreville Declaration on Health and Environment in Africa: Luanda Commitment, Luanda 26 November 2010, accessed at http://www.unep.org/roa/hesa/Portals/66/HESA/Docs/Conference Outcomes/Luanda Commitment Finalen.pdf, last accessed on 25th July 2014.; African Ministers of Health and Environment Joint Declaration on Climate Change and Health, Luanda 26 November 2010, accessed at http://www.unep.org/roa/hesa/Portals/66/HESA/Docs/Conference_Outcomes/Joint_Statement_on_ClimateChange and Health Finalen.pdf on 25th July 2014.

⁹ UNEP, *Africa Environment Outlook 1: Past, Present and Future Perspectives* (Nairobi: UNEP, 2002); UNEP, *Africa Environment Outlook 3, Our Environment, Our Health* (Nairobi: UNEP, 2013)3; UNEP, *Africa Environment Outlook 2, Our Environment, Our Wealth* (Nairobi: UNEP, 2006) 9-11; UNEP, The Greening of Water Law: Managing Freshwater Resources for People and the Environment (2005) (by Gabriel Eckstein); UNEP Health and Environment Linkage Initiative (HELI), available at http://www.who.int/heli/en, accessed 27th July 2014.

¹⁰ Boko, M., et al., 2007: Africa Climate Change 2007: Impacts, Adaptation and Vulnerability, Contribution of Working Group II to the Fourth Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change 435 (Parry, M.L., et al., Eds., Cambridge University Press 2007); Confalonieri, U., et al., Human Health Climate Change 2007: Impacts, Adaptation and Vulnerability Contribution of Working Group II to the Fourth Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change 393 (Parry, M.L., et al., eds., Cambridge University Press 2007).

Dakubo, C.Y., Ecosystems and Human Health: A Critical Approach to Eco-health Research and Practice, Springer, 164-167; Nkomo, J.C., et al., The Impacts of Climate Change in Africa. Report submitted to the Stern Review on the Economics of Climate Change (London: H.M. Treasury, UK, 2006); Nweke, O.C.& Sanders III, W.H., 'Modern Environmental Health Hazards: A Public Health Issue of increasing Significance' (2009) 117(2) Environmental Health Perspectives 863-870; Briggs, D., Environmental Health Hazard Mapping for Africa (Harare: WHO Regional Office for Africa, 2000 76; Gopalan, H.N.B., Environmental Health in Developing Countries: An Overview of the Problems and Capacities, (2003) 111(90), Environmental Health Perspectives, A446-A447; Nordberg, E. & Winblad, U., Urban Environmental Health and Hygiene in Sub-Saharan Africa: Current African Issues 18, 24 (Nordiska Afrikainstitute [Nordic African Institute], ed., 1994), available at http://www.nordicafricainstitute.com/publications/download.html/9171063641.pdf? id=24781; Zarocostas, J., 'Health effects of toxic waste dumped in Cote d'Ivoire need urgent examination, UN expert says', (2009)

public health publications on environmental health which consider its linkages to environmental protection without a specific focus on Africa or developing countries.¹²

There is a limited number of scholarly publications in international environmental law and international health law that discuss some aspects of the environmental health challenges facing developing countries and Africa in particular. ¹³ There are also publications which are global or thematic in nature and do not focus on Africa. ¹⁴ Again,

23 September, BMJ 339; Montgomery, M.A. & Elimelech, M., Water and Sanitation in Developing Countries: Including Health in the Equation, (2007) 41 *Environmental Science & Technology*, 17; UN Office on Drugs and Crime, Transnational Trafficking and the Rule of Law in West Africa: A Threat *Assessment* (UNODC, Vienna, 2009), p 56, available at http://www.unodc.org/documents/data-and-analysis/Studies/West Africa Report 2009.pdf, visited 27th July 2014.

Black, H., Environmental and Public Health: Pulling the Pieces Together, 2000(November)
Environmental Health Perspectives, A512, A513; Richards, E.P., The Role of Medical and Public Health
Services in Sustainable Development, (2002) 32 Environmental Law Reporter 11299; Frumkin, H. &
Malilay, J., Climate Change: The Public Health Response, 2008(98) (3) American Journal of Public
Health 435; Campbell-Lendrum, D., et al., Global Climate Change: Implications for International Public
Health Policy, (2007) 85(3) Bulletin of the World Health Organization, 235; Martens, W.J.M., et al.,
Potential Impact of Global Climate Change on Malaria Risk, (1995) 103 Environmental Health
Perspectives. 458, 463; Listorti, J.A. & Doumani, F.M., Environmental Health:Bridging the
Gaps, accessed at http://siteresources.worldbank.org/INTURBANHEALTH/Resources/1090754-1248834093497/wholebook.pdf. accessed on 26th July 2014.

University of Toronto Press, 2005; Kotze, L.J., 'Some for all, Forever: A Southern Perspective on Poverty, Access to Water, Environmental Health and the North-South Divide' in Westra, L., Soskolne, C. & Spady, D., (eds), Human Rights and Duties: Sustaining Global Ecological Integrity and Human Health through Science, Ethics and the Law (London: Routledge, 2012) 262-263; Temitope Ako, R., Environmental Justice in Developing Countries: Perspectives from Africa and Asia-Pacific, (Routledge (Earthscan), Abingdon, 2004), 24-27; Aaron, K.K., 'Perspective: Big Oil, Rural Poverty and Environmental Degradation in the Niger Delta Region of Nigeria' (2005) 11(2) Journal of Agricultural Safety and Health 127-134; Kidd, M., 'Environmental Law in Africa' in Alam, S., Bhuiyan, J.H., Chowdury, T.M.R. & Techera, E.J., (eds) Routledge Handbook of International Environmental Law(Routledge, Abingdon, 2013), 509, 515-516; Mayda, J., Environmental Legislation in Developing Countries: Some Parameters and Constraints, (1985) 12 Ecology Law Quarterly 997, 1013, 1023; Dwasi, J.A., Regulation of Pesticides in Developing Countries, (2002) 35 Environmental Law Reporter 10045, 10045; Zahedi, N.S., Note, Implementing the Rotterdam Convention; The Challenges of Transforming Aspirational Goals into Effective Controls on Hazardous Pesticide Exports to Developing Countries, (1999) 11 Georgetown International Environmental Law Review 707, 708-09; Morriss, A.P. & Meiners, E., Property Rights, Pesticides, & Public Health: Explaining the Paradox of Modern Pesticide Policy, (2002) 14 Fordham Environmental Law Journal. 1, 50.

Westra, L., Environmental Justice and the Rights of Unborn and Future Generations: Law, Environmental Harm and the Right to Health 3-4 (2008); Fidler, D., International Law and Global Public Health, (1999) 48 *University of Kansas Law Review* 1, 39; Wiley, L.F., 'Moving Global Health Law Upstream2: a Critical Appraisal of Global Health Law as a Tool for Health Adaptation to Climate Change' (2010) 22 *Georgetown International Environmental Law Review* 439; Heinzerling, L., "Health

however, these publications tend to address the environmental health law environment in Africa peripherally and do not comprehensively analyze the health objective of international environmental law and its impact in Africa.

Scholarly analysis of the health objective of international environmental law is therefore limited and consists of a patchwork of specific themes such as water and climate change governance without systematic and coherent linkages. Most of the literature is comprised of surveys of evidentiary linkages between health and the environment. Moreover, the publications are largely descriptive and explanatory. Those which are interpretative do not address comprehensively the key issues considered in this thesis. The literature outlined in this section is cited throughout the published papers of the thesis, and a full list of all works that have been consulted is provided at Annexes II and III.

In the course of the PhD, I was able to use libraries at Bradford, Manchester and Stirling universities, the LSE and the Institute of Advanced Legal Studies. I also conducted research at WHO Libraries, UNEP and its Secretariat Libraries in Geneva and Nairobi, and several smaller libraries in developing countries. I made particular use of the Dag Hammarskjold library at the United Nations in Geneva. No single library contained all the data I needed and I also made significant use of online resources such as Westlaw, UNEP and WHO websites.

Regulation and Governance: Climate Change, Human Health and the Post- cautionary Principle", 96 *Georgetown Law Journal*, 445 at 450; Peiry, K.K., Public Health in International Law: the Contribution of the World Summit on Sustainable Development, (2002) 80(12) *Bulletin of the World Health Organization* 925.

3. Research philosophy and methods

This thesis identifies the limits of international environmental law for health protection and proposes options for improving the status quo in Africa in particular. While it recognizes that the law and governmental institutions can solve policy challenges, the research also analyses "black letter" approaches in international environmental law which emphasize command and control regulation and sanctions for non-compliance. The research utilises a problem solving approach. This is defined as a dynamic process that involves the identification of a problem, the formation of a consensus that it ought to be solved, and the mobilization of an appropriate expertise to solve it. The published papers identify health protection as a problem in international environmental law, as demonstrated in the case studies. They also propose solutions to the problem which involves the mobilization of legal and political capital through a theoretical framework based around adaptive governance.

¹⁵ Salter, M. & Mason, J., Writing Law Dissertations: An Introduction and Guide to the Conduct of Legal Research, (Harlow: Pearson Education, 2007), p.6; Tan, W., Practical Research Methods (2nd ed, Prentice Hall, Singapore, 2004), p 3.; Robson, C., Real World Research: A Resource for Social Scientists and Practitioner - Researchers (2nd ed, Blackwell Publishers, Oxford, 2002), p 18. These confirm that Research is a systematic study of a topic which seeks to define, describe and explain what the topic is and how it is distinct from other phenomena. It requires the ability to assess the various debates and issues that the topic has generated. To research is to investigate a problem systematically, carefully and thoroughly.

Cottrell, M.P., and Trubek, D.M., Law as Problem Solving: Standards, Networks, Experimentation, and Deliberation in Global Space, (2012) 21, *Transnational Law & Contemporary Problems* 361
 Id at 363; See also Seligman, T.J., Beyond "Bingo!" Educating Legal Researchers as Problem Solvers, (2000) 26(1) *William Mitchell Law Review*, 179-203, stressing the importance of problem solving in legal research.

The thesis implements a progressive research design. ¹⁸ It develops a methodologically structured research proposition. ¹⁹

The overall approach taken in the thesis draws on that of Arild Underdal ²⁰ who argues that evaluating the effectiveness of a cooperative arrangement means comparing something – such as a legal regime – against some standard of success or accomplishment. Any attempt at designing a conceptual framework for the study of regime effectiveness must, then, ask at least three questions: (1) what precisely constitutes the object to be evaluated? (2) against which standard is this object to be

¹⁸ Tan, W., Practical Research Methods (2nd ed, Prentice Hall, Singapore, 2004), p 76., defined research design as the plan for getting from the research question to the conclusion; Robson, C., Real World Research: A Resource for Social Scientists and Practitioner - Researchers (2nd ed, Blackwell Publishers, Oxford, 2002), p 81., reporting the components of a research design; The first is the research purpose: what is it trying to achieve? The second is the theory that informs the research: what conceptual framework connects the studied phenomena and allows the findings to be understood? The third is the research question(s): what a question is the research geared to providing answers to? The fourth component is the methods: what specific techniques will be deployed to collect data to answer the research question; how will data be analysed and shown as trustworthy? The fifth component is the sampling: where, when and how will the data be located?

¹⁹ Brettel Dawson, T., Legal Research in a Social Science Setting: The Problem of Method, (1991-1992)14 *Dalhousie Law Journal*, 445 at 446, stating that a methodologically sound proposition requires a basic focus or question in any inquiry. Tan, Ibid, p.18 Methodology is a branch of knowledge concerned with method, defined as a special form of procedure or characteristic set of procedures employed in an intellectual discipline or field of study as a mode of investigation or inquiry, or of teaching and exposition. It is closely related to, and overlaps with, the research design and methods. It may be defined as the ways of producing and analysing data to test hypotheses. It broadly deals with the later components of research design, once the purpose and research question have been decided. It is about how the research question is answered rather than determining the research question itself or its significance. It is impossible to determine a suitable methodology until the research question and hypothesis to be tested are known.

Underdal, A., "One Question, Two Answers" in Miles, E., Underdal, A., Andresen, S., Wetterstad, J., Skjærseth, J.B.& Carlin, E.M., Environmental Regime Effectiveness: Confronting Theory with Evidence (The MIT Press, Cambridge Ma, 2002), 4-5; Underdal, A., "The Concept of Regime 'Effectiveness'" (1992) 27(3) Cooperation and Conflict 227 at 228-229; Helm, C. & Sprinz, D., "Measuring the Effectiveness of International Environmental Regimes" (2000) 44(5) Journal of Conflict Resolution 630; Victor, D.G., Raustiala, K. & Skolnikoff, E.B., (eds) The Implementation and Effectiveness of International Environmental Commitments: Theory and Practice (Cambridge, MA: MIT Press/London: International Institute for Applied Systems Analysis, 1998) ix; Raustiala, K. & Slaughter, A.M., 'International law, international relations and compliance' in Carlsnaes, W., et al., (eds) The Handbook of International Relations 28 (2002); Kingsbury, B., 'The concept of compliance as a function of competing conceptions of international law' (1998) 19 Michigan Journal of International Law 345–372.

evaluated? and (3) how do we go about comparing the object to this standard – in other words, what kind of measurement operations, or methodologies, do we have to perform to attribute a certain score of effectiveness to a particular regime? In this thesis, the objects to be reviewed are international environmental law regimes relating primarily to climate change, transboundary waste and shared freshwaters, the health outcomes achieved in Africa, and how they can be maximized. The standard against which this object is to be evaluated is the objective of protecting human health in developing countries: that is, the analysis aims to compare the strengths and limits of environmental law regimes with the objective of protecting health. As outlined below, the combination of doctrinal, socio-legal, case study, theoretical and observational methods in the thesis provides the process by which the objects are compared to the standard.²¹
Collectively, the legal research methods provide the methodological techniques which link the key issues under consideration.²²

3.1. **Doctrinal method**

In the context of legal research, a doctrinal approach refers to the synthesis of rules, principles, norms, interpretive guidelines and values which coherently explain or justify

_

²¹ Fisher, E., Lange, B., Scotford, E.,& Carlane, C., Maturity and Methodology: starting a debate about environmental law scholarship, (2009) *Journal of Environmental Law* 213-250. Fisher and colleagues have argued that environmental legal scholarship is immature due to failure by scholars to adopt methodologies, whether socio-legal, doctrinal or jurisprudential. They argue that a mark of good environmental legal scholarship is not the deployment of a particular method but a thought out method. 22 A quantitative and inflexible design strategy is not appropriate for this research given the nature of the problem addressed, that cannot be addressed by fixed designs such as scientific experimentation. There are, of course, many aspects of health and the environment that can be tested quantitatively, such as the level of pollution in a river and its health effect on the users in the basin. However, an analysis of the effectiveness and impact of the health objective of international environmental law draws in many qualitative issues, such as whether a particular law can promote public health.

legal provision as part of a larger legal system.²³ Doctrinal research methodology seeks to provide a detailed, technical commentary and systematic exposition of the content of legal doctrine.²⁴ It produces and renews doctrinal writing on law, which is understood as an internally coherent system of rules, principles and basic axioms.²⁵ The priority is to gather, organize and analyse legal rules, and offer commentary on the emergence and significance of the authoritative legal sources that promulgate these rules. The advantages of the doctrinal approach are that its interpretative techniques provide continuity and coherence in legal research. It enables a focused approach to examining primary material with clearly defined legal boundaries. The principal arguments against the doctrinal approach are that it ignores the distinction between law in books and law in action, the complexities of modern society,²⁶ and judicial behaviour and the ideologies which motivate such behaviour. It also ascribes ethical neutrality to rules.

While mindful of these issues, the thesis includes doctrinal analysis of relevant treaties, statutes and case law and their applicability to health protection in the implementation of international environmental law, focusing on Africa.²⁷

²³ Hutchinson, T. & Duncan, N., Defining and Describing What We Do: Doctrinal Legal Research, (2012) 17 Deakin Law Review, 83 at 84.

²⁴ Salter and Mason, note 15 above, 49.

²⁵ Ibid. p.56.

²⁶ Ibid. p.112-118.

²⁷ See Onzivu, W., "International Environmental Law, the Public's Health and Domestic Environmental Governance in Developing Countries", (2006) 21(4) *American University International Law Review*, 597-684; Onzivu, W., 'Tackling the Public Health Impact of Climate Change: the Role of Domestic Environmental Health Governance Mechanisms in Developing Countries', (2009) 43(3) *The International Lawyer*, 1311, where commentaries have been provided on several environmental as well as public health Statutes to assess their effectiveness for the domestic implementation of the health protection objective of international environmental treaties.

3.2. Socio-legal method

The thesis does not, however, use doctrinal methods in isolation: they are combined with a socio-legal approach. In saying this, it is acknowledged that the nature and scope of socio-legal studies have different and often incompatible interpretations.²⁸ It contains a rich, almost anarchic heterogeneity and is open to many different aims, outlooks and disciplinary backgrounds:²⁹ there is a plethora of different research activities which can be called socio-legal. Thomas has, however, summed up what provides the impetus behind socio-legal studies: "empirically, law is a component part of the wider social and political structure, inextricably related to it in infinite variety of ways only properly understood in that context". 30 Socio-legal research is therefore a broad church where library based theoretical and empirical work is undertaken as well as policy orientated research which directly feeds into policy and law reform.³¹ Its approach is often interdisciplinary or multi-disciplinary, bridging the gap between law and other disciplines such as sociology, social policy and economics. 32 Its commitment to inter-disciplinarity enables techniques and methods of law to engage with other disciplines in ways that would not be possible with one discipline in isolation. Sociolegal studies also critically investigate the discrepancy between law in books and law in

_

²⁸ Salter and Mason, note 15 above, 119-130.

²⁹ See Faure, M., The Future of Socio-Legal Research with Respect to Environmental Problems (1995) 22(1), *Journal of Law and Society*, 127-132.

³⁰ Ibid.

³¹ Salter and Mason, note 15 above, 123.

³² Ibid.

action, and transcend the exclusively doctrinal analysis of supposedly authoritative legal texts.³³

Socio-legal approaches have a number of important advantages.³⁴ They broaden the scope of legal research by expanding the conceptual framework for assessing and interpreting legal information. They allow a research topic to be viewed in wider contexts. Problems whose solutions are multidisciplinary can be addressed and research skills enhanced. New understandings beyond law can be developed and doctrinal law evaluated using non-legal methods. Socio-legal studies transcend the disciplinary isolation of law by extending analysis to the social, economic, gender, political and other contexts that influence legal doctrine and decision-making. It evaluates the impact of law on society and facilitates a closer relationship between legal research and policy debates over the future direction of law reform. There are, of course, criticisms of the socio-legal approach, which should be acknowledged. The main ones include the lack of clarity in its definition, its linkage (sometimes unacknowledged) to political agendas and potential capture by policy makers and powerful ideologies. ³⁵ Other criticisms centre on the relative lack of expertise of most legal academics in social science research methods, meaning that its empirical foundation is sometimes weak.³⁶ In this context, this thesis seeks to augment its use of doctrinal method by using sociolegal approaches in a number of ways. First, it adopts a multidisciplinary approach that

integrates international environmental regulation with public health, which is a separate

³³ Ibid, 125, 152-155, stating that, socio-legal studies explore the contours of law through a variety of research methods and modes of analysis. It investigates the practical impact of law in action, focusing on the functional aspects of law in relation to the realization of public policy.

³⁴ Ibid, 177-178.

³⁵ Ibid, 178-179.

³⁶ Ibid, 179.

discipline: the linkage between the protection of human health and environmental regulation is explored across the papers. ³⁷ Second, it has combined the critical doctrinal examination of various environmental legal instruments and their impact on the application of environmental and public health policy: law and policy are brought together. For example, the examination of the impact of the Basel Convention on health and environmental regulation in developing countries and its strengths and weaknesses for public health protection policy were analysed in detail and options for improvement proposed. Third, and as is explained in more detail below, the papers have proposed a rethinking of environmental health governance under the rubric of adaptive governance: there is a strong theoretical component to the thesis, which is inter-linked with both legal doctrine and policy. This has led to the adoption of four principles, or "pillars", to remedy the inadequacies of adaptive governance in theory and practice and offers a potential pathway for legal and institutional reform to promote environmental health in Africa.

3.3. Case study method

Case studies are utilised in the thesis to exemplify and develop key issues and arguments. The key feature of case study research is the close delineation of the object of study. The objective is to fully understand and articulate particular and specific situations. According to Merriam, the use of case studies does not claim any specific data collection methods but focuses on holistic description and explanation.³⁸ She adds

Onzivu, W., 'International Environmental Law, the Public's Health and Domestic Environmental Governance in Developing Countries' (2006) 21(4) *American University International Law Review*, 605-610.

³⁸ Merriam, S.B., Qualitative Research and Case Study Applications in Education, (Jossey-Bass: San Francisco, 2001).

that data analysis strategies in case research include narrative, constant comparative and content analysis and that "the learning is in the doing." According to Yin, conducting a case study includes preparing for data collection, collection of evidence, analysis of the evidence, and composition of the case study report. ³⁹ The analysis must be of highest quality and address significant aspects of the case study and utilize the prior expert knowledge of the researcher.

More specifically, the approach taken in the thesis to case studies follows that articulated by Stake⁴⁰ who has argued that a case study researcher is an interpreter who builds clearer view of the phenomenon under study through explanation and description, and provision of integrated interpretations of situations and contexts. ⁴¹ The case may be studied qualitatively or quantitatively, or analytically through interpretations, but it must have features, boundaries, coherence and sequence. ⁴² Case studies frequently used to research policy and regulatory design has advantages as a research method. ⁴³ They are, for example, a useful and important means of engaging with social analysis. ⁴⁴ However, Ragin argues that the concept of a case study is problematical as it is at the boundary between quantitative and qualitative social

Yin, R.K., Case Study Research: Design and Methods (3rd Edition). (Sage,:Thousand Oaks, CA, 2003)
 p.109.
 Stake, R.E., The Case Study Method in Social Inquiry, in Gomm, R., Hammersley, M. & Foster, P.,

Stake, R.E., The Case Study Method in Social Inquiry, in Gomm, R., Hammersley, M. & Foster, P. (Eds), Case Study Method: Key issues, key texts, (Sage, London 2000), 102.
Hibid.

⁴² Ibid.

⁴³ Gunningham, N. & Sinclair, D., Leaders & Laggards: Next Generation Environmental Regulation (Greenleaf Publishing, Sheffield, 2002). For example, Neil Gunningham and Darren Sinclair used case studies of environmental regulatory design to identify regulatory best practice internationally in a number of specific contexts to evaluate the effectiveness of regulation.

Feagin, J.R., Orum, A.M. & Sjoberg, G., Preface, In Feagin, J.R., Orum, A.M. & Sjoberg, G., (Eds), A case for the case study, (University of North Carolina, Chapel Hill, 1991), p vii.

science. Others label case studies as uncontrolled, while others still commend the growing rigour of qualitative case studies. The some commentators, the less than scientific character of case study method means that case researchers can fail to meet the basic methodological standards needed to achieve academic validity. Despite these arguments, it is argued that case studies undertaken comprehensively and with rigour contribute to knowledge. The in-depth focus on a particular situation within bounded situations that provides understanding of complex situations is a valuable research tool.

In this context, the case studies in the thesis discuss specific legal and policy concerns to allow the overall hypothesis and arguments to be exemplified and tested.⁵⁰ They "tell big stories through the lenses of smaller cases."⁵¹ The case studies provide a way into providing in-depth analyses of health in international environmental law and its application at the domestic levels in the context of developing countries. In addition, the main case studies of health in global climate change law, the legal regime for the sustainable governance of Lake Victoria and health protection and the Basel Convention⁵², and the smaller case studies of United Nations Framework Convention

4

⁴⁵ Ragin, C.C., Introduction, Cases of What is a Case? In Ragin, C.C. & H.S. Becker., (Eds), What is a Case? Exploring the Foundations of Social Inquiry (Cambridge University Press:New York, 1992), 1-17. ⁴⁶ Gilgun, J.F., A Case for Case Studies in Social Work Research, *Social Work*, 39(4), 371-380 at 373.

⁴⁷ Fraser, M.W., Rich, Relevant and Rigorous: do Qualitative Methods Measure up? (1995) 19(1) *Social World Research*, 25-27.

⁴⁸ Hammersley, M. & Gomm, R., Introduction, in Gomm, R., Hammersley, M. & Foster, P.,(Eds), Case Study Method: Key Issues, Key Texts, (Sage Publications, London, 2000), 1-16.

Cutler, A., Methodical Failure: The Use of Case Study Method by Public Relations Researchers, (2004) 30 *Public Relations Review*, 365-375 at 374.

Onzivu, W., 'Health in Global Climate Change Law: The Long Road to an Effective Legal Regime Protecting Public Health and the Climate', (2010) 4 *Carbon and Climate Law Review*, 364-382; Onzivu, W., The Long Road to Integrating Public Health into Sustainable Development of Shared Freshwaters in International Environmental Law: Lessons from Lake Victoria in East Africa, (2012) 46 (2) *International Lawyer*, pp.867-892; Onzivu, W., (Re)invigorating the Health Protection Objective of the Basel Convention on Transboundary Movement of Hazardous Wastes and their Disposal, (2013) 33(4) *Legal Studies*, pp 621–649, December 2013.

⁵¹ Tan note 18 above, p 77.

⁵² Onzivu., note 50 above.

on Climate Change Conference of Parties (hereinafter referred to as UNFCCC COP)

Decisions, ⁵³ National Adaptation Plans of Action (herein after referred to as NAPAs) in developing countries, ⁵⁴ the Bali Declaration on Waste Management for Human Health ⁵⁵ and the Inter- Ministerial Conference on Health and the Environment in Africa (IMCHE), ⁵⁶ illuminate the strengths and limitations of environmental legal regimes for health and the significance of adaptive governance and the potential for reform.

3.4. Adaptive theory and governance

All research is, whether or not this is acknowledged directly, to some degree influenced by theoretical assumptions which helps orient data collection and analysis.⁵⁷ My reliance on adaptive theory reflects its flexibility in dealing with constantly changing health and environmental governance frameworks:⁵⁸ the theory is of considerable relevance to the research topic.⁵⁹ It is developed in the course of the thesis and its scope clarified and explored.

This element of the thesis relates to a broader debate on the importance of strengthening the regulatory governance of international environmental law to augment its impact on

_

Onzivu, W., 'Health in Global Climate Change Law: The Long Road to an Effective Legal Regime Protecting Public Health and the Climate' (2010) 4 Carbon and Climate Law Review 364-382.
Fig. 16.

⁵⁵ Onzivu, W., '(Re) invigorating the health Protection Objective of the Basel Convention on Transboundary Movement of Hazardous Waste and their Disposal' (2013) 33(4)) *Legal Studies*, 621-649.
⁵⁶ Onzivu, W., Rethinking Health Promotion and Protection in International Environmental Legal Regimes: Can Adaptive Governance Help,?, *Review of European, Comparative and International Environmental Law(RECIEL)*, accepted for publication, forthcoming 2014.

⁵⁷ Layder, D., Sociological Practice: Linking Theory and Social Research, (Sage Publications, London, 1998), p. 66.

Ilg, M., Complexity, Environment, and Equitable Competition: A Theory of Adaptive Rule Design, 41 *Georgetown Journal of International Law*, 647-673; Ruhl, J.B., 'Thinking of Environmental Law as a Complex Adaptive System: How to Clean up the Environment by Making a Mess of Environmental law' (1997) 34 *Houston Law Review*, 933; Folke, C., Hahn, T., Olsson, P.& Norberg, J., 'Adaptive Governance of Socio-ecological Systems' (2005) 30 *Annual Review of Environment and Resources*, 441. ⁵⁹ Layder, D., note 57 above.

society in general. In this context, I have sought to utilize adaptive governance as a theoretical springboard and framework to develop ideas which can inform the improvement of environmental health governance in Africa. Adaptive governance enables the generation of long-term, sustainable policy solutions to complex and dynamic environmental challenges through collaboration among diverse stakeholders and governmental agencies. It is adaptable, flexible and extends from natural systems to human organizations, reacting to change in ecological and human institutions and systems. It recognizes that, because science is constantly evolving, our understanding of natural systems or the effect of human interactions on them is rarely complete. Adaptive governance monitors outcomes and maintains flexibility to alter policies should predictions prove inaccurate or scientific understanding advance further. The health challenges of climate change as well as transboundary waste and water and options for public health improvement requires flexibility, and an evolving evidence base for the development of new regulatory tools.

In view of the weaknesses of adaptive governance, adaptive theory facilitated an analysis of its strengths and limitations. To mitigate its limitations, it identifies and explores four principles, or "pillars"- ethics, environmental justice, evaluation and multi-sectoralism - as fundamental to reinforcing its role in improving environmental health governance in Africa. I have also discussed options to mitigate the weaknesses of

⁶⁰ Cilliers, P., Complexity and Post Modernism (Routledge:London, 1998), 112-140; Hill, P., Understanding global health governance as a complex adaptive system, (2011) 6(6) *Global Public Health*, pp.593-605.

[,] pp.593-605.

Scholz, J.T. & Stiftel, B., (eds) Adaptive Governance and Water Conflict: New Institutions for Collaborative Planning (Washington D.C.: Resources for the Future Press, 2005) 5.

Garmestani, A.S., Allen, C.R., Cabezas, H., Panarchy, Adaptive Management and Governance: Policy Options for Building Resilience, (2009) 84 *Nebraska Law Review* 1036.

adaptive governance. These include inter alia promoting the participation and recognition of all environmental health actors, to identify the possible weaknesses of a legal instrument in order to foster the efficiency and effectiveness of legislation and laying down principles to guide effective regulation of environmental health. However, a reworked theory of adaptive governance in Africa needs to be implemented both de jure and defacto. It is proposed that sub-Saharan Africa Member States, regional integration organizations and other law making institutions in Africa need to institutionalize adaptive governance. The European Union's smart (also called better) regulation provides an important reference point in efforts to utilize the four pillars to mitigate the weaknesses of adaptive governance and reinforce it. This hybrid smart regulation would apply the elements of adaptive governance as well as the four pillars of environmental justice, environmental ethics, evaluation and multi-sectoralism throughout the regulatory chain from the drafting, negotiation, adoption and implementation of environmental laws to achieve both health and environmental objectives.

3.5. Observational method

In conducting research for the thesis, I also used observation. According to Phillips, observational methods of data collection are techniques for gathering information without direct questioning on the part of the investigator.⁶⁴ They can be structured or

_

⁶⁴ Benard, P.S., Social Research: Strategy and Tactics (Macmillan, New York, 1966) 135.

unstructured, with a "look and see" approach. 65 Observation is valuable 66 and can guide the researcher to analyze the dynamics of particular situations, and provide clues as to what to look for when evaluating changes.⁶⁷ It also helps to clarify and define the boundaries of the problem under consideration⁶⁸ and my perspective on what I have observed is reflected in the published papers. ⁶⁹ My observations largely took place before I commenced my PhD. However, they directly related to my work for the PhD because I used the acquired knowledge in analysing the international health and environment challenges in the subsequent publications for the thesis. As a Legal Officer at the World Health Organization from 2000-2007, I attended many conferences on a range of issues relating to the challenges facing international environmental health governance. Since one of my tasks was to report to the WHO on the outcomes of every meeting, I developed expertise in observational method and was able to engage with a range of international environmental and health actors that included states, international organizations and profit and non-profit bodies. In this context, I was able to observe the challenges facing environmental governance in relation to health protection, and the normative, regulatory and institutional developments in this area. 70

⁶⁵ Angrosino, M.V. & Mays de Perez, K., Rethinking Observation: From Method to Context, in Handboolk of Qualitative Research, (Denzin, N.K. & Lincoln, Y.S., Editors) (Sage, Thousand Oaks, CA, 2000), 673.

⁶⁶ Jorgenson, D.L., Participant Observation: A methodology for Human Studies (Sage: Newbury Park, CA 1989),12.

⁶⁷ Benard, P.S., note 64 above.

⁶⁸ Jorgenson, D.L., Op cit.

⁶⁹ Onzivu, W., note 37 above 597-600, 637-676. This paper greatly benefited from my participation in the negotiations of the Stockholm Convention on Persistent Organic Pollutants.

⁷⁰ For example, as part of the WHO delegation, I attended negotiating meetings of the Stockholm Convention on Persistent Organic Pollutants in Geneva and Stockholm. My observations of the ban of the so-called "dirty dozen", with the limited exemption for DDT, highlighted the challenges facing international environmental law in seeking to meet the dual objectives of protecting human health and the environment; See further discourse on this issue in Martin, A.K., Regulation of DDT: A Choice Between Evils, (2008) 41 *Vanderbilt Journal of Transnational Law*, 677; arguing that many developing countries insisted on this exception because "DDT has the potential for great benefit and great harm. It is currently

I did not use qualitative interviewing because given my experience at the WHO and in African Member States, I know that officials are reluctant to speak openly for reasons of confidentiality.⁷¹ I did not use focus group methods or questionnaires for the same reason and also because it is very difficult to select the right mix of participants across the developing world, particularly Africa. ⁷²

4. Ethical considerations

The Economic and Social Research Council's ethics framework requires researchers to integrate ethical issues in their research.⁷³ The nature of my PhD research excluded direct interaction with respondents especially children and other vulnerable groups. Despite this, I undertook a careful consideration of issues including consent, legal requirements, data protection, confidentiality, data collection processes, the role of gatekeepers and the role of the researcher. Because the data that I relied on was already in the public domain, I considered confidentially a lesser concern.

Nonetheless, principles relating to privacy of information were observed and only

the most efficient method for controlling malaria, particularly for those countries the disease affects most. However, it also causes global pollution and damages the health of humans and wildlife".

Hawkins, K., Law as a Last Resort, (Oxford University Press: New York 2002), 449; Jennifer, M., Qualitative Researching, Second Edition (Sage: London, 2002), 62; Seidman, I.E., Interviewing as Qualitative Research, (Teachers College Press, Columbia University: New York, 1991), 3.; Jones, S., Depth Interviewing: In Applied Qualitative Research, Walker, R., (Editor), (Gower: Aldershot, 1985), 46. Morgan, D.L., Focus Groups as Qualitative Research (Sage: Newbury Park CA, 1988), p 11.; Wilkinson, S., Focus Group Research, in Qualitative Research: Method, Theory, Practice, Silverman, D., (Editor), (London, Sage, 2004), 177.; Stewart, D.W. & Shamdasani, P.W., Focus Groups, Theory and Practice, (Sage: Newbury Park, CA, 1990: 57-59).

⁷³ Economic and Social Research Council., Research ethics framework, (E.S.R.C: Swindon, 2010), To ensure high ethical standards with integrity and quality, researchers and respondents must be fully informed about the purpose, methods, and intended possible uses of the findings, what participation in the study entails, and what risks, if any, are involved. Confidentiality of information as well as anonymity of respondents must be respected. Ethical principles ensure that participation in the research is entirely voluntary and free. Any conflicts of interest must be declared; the research must demonstrate its independence and ensure that no harm is occasioned to any respondents.

relevant data was collected and utilized in my research. I also ensured the respect of ethical principles on privacy, both individual and institutional in the writing of materials and data obtained as well as any notes I obtained from my observations in workshops and conferences.⁷⁴

Lanour, C.F., The Efficient Conduct of Social Science Research and Administrative Review Procedures, In Solutions to Ethical and Legal Problems in Research, (Boruch, R.F. & Cecil, J.S., (Eds) (Academic Press: New York 1983), pp 171-181.

CHAPTER II: CONTRIBUTION AND ADVANCEMENT OF KNOWLEDGE IN HEALTH IN INTERNATIONAL

ENVIRONMENTAL LAW

1. Health and environmental protection: a background

To analyze health in international environmental law, it is necessary to consider the links and tensions between the protection of human health and the environment. There are several direct and indirect links that exist between human health and environmental protection. First, health is affected to a great extent by environmental conditions. Environment-related diseases afflict many people, particularly the world's poorest. For example, diarrhoeal diseases in the developing countries are caused by poor sanitation. Land based marine pollution by sewage and chemicals contaminate coastal waters inhabited by humans. Air pollution including indoor air pollution contributes to health risks such as respiratory infections, lung cancer and myocardial infarctions. ⁷⁵ Chemicals which bioaccumulate have been found in the human food chain and can be toxic to brain, kidneys, and the reproductive and cardiovascular systems and may lead to renal and neuro-pathological damage. 76 Climate change has had a negative effect on public health. The U.N.'s intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change and other scientific panels have assessed the potential health consequences of climate change which include infectious diseases, malaria, dengue fever, schistosomiasis, chagas disease, sleeping sickness and river blindness.⁷⁷

⁷⁵ WHO, Health and Environment in Sustainable Development: Five Years After the Earth Summit 81, 87-88 (1997)

⁷⁶ Id

⁷⁷ Ic

Second, the management of natural resources, an important aspect environmental protection, is increasingly related to human health. This linkage ensures a balance between the management of natural resources for their aesthetic benefits and sustainable development. The conservation of forest, soil, and water resources is needed for the protection of human health. Likewise, the protection of natural resources is increasingly dependent on the state of human health of populations in developing countries.⁷⁹ Diseases negatively affect the conservation of natural resources in these countries. For example, malaria poses risks to the public, depresses tourism, blocks sustainable investment, and prevents the sustainable use of arable lands, forests, and other natural resources. 80 Tropical parasitic diseases such as onchocerciasis, schistosomiasis, and trypanosomiasis have rendered certain areas unattractive for certain forms of settlement, tourism, agriculture, mining and other natural resource management initiatives. 81 HIV AIDS has drained the natural resource conservation budgets of many countries in Africa south of Sahara. 82 The role of communities as actors in environmental management is increasingly recognized in developing countries. Yet healthy populations are key in effective community level environmental and natural resource management. 83 This

⁷⁸ Smith, S.L., Ecologically Sustainable Development: Integrating Economics, Ecology, and Law, 31 Willamette L. Rev. 261, 263-64, 287-88 (1995)

⁷⁹ Atapattu, S., Sustainable Development and the Right to Health, in Sustainable Justice: Reconciling Economic, Social and Environmental Law 355, 355-56 (Marie-Claire Cordonier Segger.,MC & Weeramantry,C.G eds., 2005)

⁸⁰ Lindsay, S.W & Birley, M., Rural Development and Malaria Control in Sub-Saharan Africa, 1 EcoHealth 129, 129 (2004); Vasant Narasimhan & Amir Attaran, Roll Back Malaria? The Scarcity of International Aid for Malaria Control, Malaria J., Apr. 15, 2003, http://www.malariajournal.com/content/pdf/1475-2875-2-8.pdf

⁸¹ Hursey, B. S., & Slingenbergh, J., "The tsetse fly and its effects on agriculture in sub-Saharan Africa." *World Animal Review* (1995): 67-73.

⁸² WHO, Health in the Context of Sustainable Development, at 16, WHO Doc. WHO/HDE/HID/02.6 (2002) (prepared by Y. von Schirnding & C. Mulholland)

⁸³ Hunter, L.M et al., Population Dynamics and the Environment, Examining the Natural Resource Context of the African HIV/AIDS Pandemic 5-7 (July 2005) (working paper for the Biannual Meeting of

linkage, however, has its tensions as humans have also being responsible for the destruction of natural resources, thereby undermining non-utilitarian natural resource conservation for aesthetic benefits.

Third, ecosystems are critical to the protection of public health. The Convention on Biological Diversity defines ecosystems as a dynamic complex of plant, animal and micro-organism communities and their non-living environment interacting as a functional unit" ⁸⁴ Central to the ecosystem concept does the idea that living organisms are continually engaged in a set of relationships with every other element constitute the environment in which they exist. An ecosystem approach to human health protection recognizes that the health of ecosystems is key to sustaining human life, but also to complex interactions between environmental, socio-cultural, and economic factors.⁸⁵ Human health is deeply dependent on the health of the earth's ecosystems. While human health cannot be sustained in poisoned ecosystems, healthy ecosystems depend on human restraint and responsibility towards it. An ecosystem approach to health protection provides significant gains for both the public health and conservation. However, this concept has its tensions, particularly in developing countries. Populations in Africa continue to face heightened vulnerability to disease, due to increase in population, trade, travel, natural resource exploitation and interactions with humans. In the wake of the ebola epidemic of 2014 in West Africa and previous ones in Central and East Africa and SARS and avian flu in Asia, ecosystem such as bats and

International Union for the Scientific Study of Population), http://www.populationenvironmentresearch.org/papers/HunteretalIUSSP.pdf ⁸⁴ Convention on Biological Diversity, Article 2 31 ILM 818 (1992).

⁸⁵ Forget,G & Lebel, J., An Ecosystem Approach to Human Health, 2001(Supplement April-June) International Journal of Occupational & Environmental Health (Supplement) S15-S16.

primates are a source reservoir of disease agents. ⁸⁶ Many new and re-emerging human diseases can be traced to pathogens that emanate from animals and products of animal origin. ⁸⁷

2. Health and the normative scope of implementation of international environmental law

The papers have a coherent theme, that environmental legal regimes have a health protection objective but that their implementation and impact in the developing world is weak and ineffective. I have made proposals for reform. This thesis also identifies the scope and normative content of international environmental law for the promotion of health. The actors crucial in my discourse on health in international environmental law are States as well as international organizations and other non-state actors. The multiplicity of States, the diversity of interests and interdependence between States, and a heightened awareness that many issues transcend national boundaries and require a global response have blurred the boundaries of what is international and not. The existence and legitimacy of an international legal system with consequences for breach promotes State compliance with international law; noncompliance infers state

Q

Beaglehole, R.,(Ed) Global Public Health: A New Era 15-17 (Oxford University Press, 2003) 15-17..
 Meslin, FX et al., Public Health Implications of Emerging Zoonoses, Scientific & Technical R., Apr. 2000, at 310, available at http://www.oie.int/eng/publicat/rt/1901/A R19124.htm.

Klabbers, J., International Law, (Cambridge University Press: Cambridge 2013) 14-17; Malanczuk, P., "Globalisation and the Future Role of Sovereign States", *in* Weiss, F., et al., International Economic Law with a Human *Face* 45 (Kluwer Law International: London 1998).

⁸⁹ Chinkin, C.M., "The Challenge of Soft Law: Development and Change in International Law", (1989) 38 International and Comparative Law Quarterly, 850; Dupuy, P.M., "Soft Law and the International Law of the Environment", (1991) 12 Michigan Journal of International Law. 420; Hillgenberg, G., "A Fresh Look at Soft Law", (1999) 10 European Journal of International Law. 499; Nollkaemper, A., "The Distinction Between Non-Legal and Legal Norms in International Affairs: An Analysis with Reference to International Policy for the Protection of the North Sea from Hazardous Substances", 13 International Journal of Marine & Coastal Law. 355 (1998); Shelton, D., "Law, Non-Law and the Problem of "Soft Law"", in Shelton, D., ed., Commitment and Compliance 1 (Oxford University Press: Oxford 2000).

responsibility. ⁹⁰ The limits of health in environmental legal regimes are to a large extent concomitant with non-compliance by states of their legal obligations at both international and domestic levels. ⁹¹ In evaluating the contribution to knowledge of this thesis, the following strands of the normative scope of health protection in international environmental law have been analyzed.

2.1. Health and sources of international environmental law

The papers submitted for the PhD have analyzed health protection in a range of the sources of international law as provided under Article 38(1) of the Statute of the International Court of Justice (ICJ). These comprise international conventions, international custom, general principles of law, judicial decisions and the teachings of the most highly qualified jurists. However, treaties provide the primary corpus of international environmental law in relation to the analysis of the health objective and its impact. Despite varying reporting, there are 540 multilateral environmental treaties from 1800 to date, including the Mercury Convention adopted in January 2013, several

_

⁹⁰ Henkin, L., *How Nations Behave – Law and Foreign Policy* (2nd Ed., Columbia University Press 1979),

at 47; Franck, T.M., "Legitimacy in the International System", (1988) 82 *American Journal of International Law.* 705. Franck identifies four indicators of rule legitimacy: determinacy, symbolic validation, coherence and adherence; Draft Articles on the Responsibility of States for Internationally Wrongful Acts, in Report of the

International Law Commission on the Work of its Fifty-third Session, *U.N.* GAOR, Supp. (No. 10), U.N. Doc. A/56/10, Article 1 of the Draft Articles on State Responsibility stipulates that, "every internationally wrongful act of a State entails the international responsibility of that State."

⁹¹ Onzivu, W., note 37 above, 605-610.

⁹² Article 38(1), Statute of the International Court of Justice, Annexed to the U.N. Charter Jun. 29, 1945, (entered into force Oct. 24, 1945), 1 U.N.T.S. xvi).

⁹³ Article 2(a) of the 1969 Vienna Convention on the Law of Treaties defines international conventions as being, "an international agreement concluded between States in written form and governed by international law, whether embodied in a single instrument or in two or more related instruments and whatever its particular designation"; see also Harris, D., Cases and Materials on International Law, (Seventh Edition, Sweet & Maxwell 2010) 15-17; Dixon, M., McCorquadale, R. & Williams, S., Cases and Materials on International Law, (5th Edition, Oxford University Press, Oxford 2011) 61-62.

of which have an express health protection objective. ⁹⁴ As Shaw has stated, "while the growth of international law in human rights, environment and trade has led to arguments that holistic international law is facing fragmentation into self-contained legal regimes, there is still a powerful centralising dynamic and a strong presumption against normative conflict". ⁹⁵

The published papers in the thesis have analysed substantive, institutional, procedural and enforcement requirements of international environmental law for health protection.

International law now deeply influences the domestic law of States through the implementation of treaties. ⁹⁷ Yet, like international law, the domestic environmental legal regimes in Africa have not optimized the protection of the public's health. ⁹⁸ The study has also analyzed other sources of international environmental law such as custom, judicial decisions, principles and international acts such as UNEP's and WHO's Decisions on health and the environment. ⁹⁹ International acts include those

⁹⁴ See Mitchell. R.B., 2002-2014. *International Environmental Agreements Database Project (Version 2013.2)*. Available at: http://iea.uoregon.edu/ Date accessed: 6 August 2014; Sand.P.H., Effectiveness of International Environmental Agreements: A Survey of Existing Legal Instruments (Cambridge University Press, Cambridge 1992) pp 4–15

Shaw, M.N., International Law, (6th Edition, Cambridge University Press: Cambridge 2008), p.65-66. Higgins, R., Problems and Process: International Law and How We Use It (Clarendon Press: Oxford 1994), stating that international law is concerned with both substantive and procedural legal issues; Onzivu, W., 'The Long Road to Integrating Public Health in the Sustainable Management of Shared Freshwaters: Lessons from Lake Victoria in East Africa' (2012) 46(3) *International Lawyer* 867-892; Onzivu, W., '(Re) invigorating the health protection objective of the Basel Convention on Transboundary Movement of Hazardous Waste and their Disposal' (2013) 33(4) *Legal Studies*, 621-649; Onzivu, W., 'Health in Global Climate Change Law: The Long Road to an Effective Legal Regime Protecting Public Health and the Climate' (2010) 4 *Carbon and Climate Law Review* 364-382.

⁹⁸ Onzivu., Opcit

Lauterpacht, E., The Development of International Law by the International Court (Stevens Ltd., London 1958); The Gabcikovo Nagymaros and other cases highlighted in the publications for the PhD submission and included in Annex III on lisy of cases discussed in the submission.; Klabbers ,J., note 75 above; Aust. A., Handbook of International Law (Cambridge University Press: Cambridge), p. 7.; Sands, P. & Klein, P., Bowett's Law of International Institutions (6th Edition, Sweet & Maxwell: 2009), 284-302; UNEP., The Governing Council Decision 25/8 in 'Decisions adopted by the Governing

adopted by international organisations and by states in the form of non-binding declarations: memoranda of understanding or Action Plans also form an important corpus of international environmental law. ¹⁰⁰ Their legal effect depends on the treaty basis of the organization. Several international acts analysed in the study demonstrate their limits in health protection. ¹⁰¹ For example, UNFCCC COP decisions, despite some references to health, have not passed comprehensive and specific decisions on tackling health impacts of climate change. ¹⁰²

The study has also analysed several principles of international environmental law such as sustainable development, the precautionary principle, and the polluter pays principle which highlight the environment and human health protection interface. ¹⁰³ For example,

Council/Global Ministerial Environment Forum at its 2th session', pp 15–17, available at http://www.unep.org/GC/GC25/Docs/GC25-DRAFTDECISION.pdf, accessed 11 July 2010; UN, UNEP, FAO, Basel, Rotterdam and Stockholm Conventions, 'Report of the simultaneous extraordinary meetings of the COP to the Basel, Rotterdam and Stockholm conventions, the 3 Omnibus decision adopted by the COP to the Basel, Rotterdam and Stockholm Conventions', Document

UNEP/FAO/CHW/RC/POPS/EXCOPS.1/8, available at

http://excops.unep.ch/documents/meetingdocs/08e.pdf.; WHO, Sixty-Third World Health Assembly, 'Resolution WHA 63.25, Improvement of health through safe and environmentally sound waste management' (21 May 2010), available at http://apps.who.int/gb/ebwha/pdf_files/WHA63/A63_R25-en.pdf, accessed 12 July 2010.

Sands & Klein, *Ibid*.

¹⁰¹ These include the 1972 Stockholm Declaration on the Human Environment, Declaration of the United Nations Conference on the Human Environment, princ. 1, U.N. Doc. A/CONF.48/14/Rev. 1 (1973); the 1992 Rio Declaration, Rio Declaration on Environment and Development, Annex I princ. 4, U.N. Doc A/CONF.151/26 (Vol. I) (1992); the 2002 Johannesburg Programme of Action at the WSSD and 2012 Rio Plus 20 Declarations as well as other statements and non-binding act, United Nations, The Future We Want, Rio Plus 20 Outcome Document, New York, 2012, accessed at http://www.uncsd2012.org/content/documents/727The%20Future%20We%20Want%2019%20June%201

http://www.uncsd2012.org/content/documents/727The%20Future%20We%20Want%2019%20June%20230pm.pdf on 11 April 2014.which highlight the health-environment interface.

Onzivu, W., 'Health in Global Climate Change Law: The Long Road to an Effective Legal Regime

Protecting Public Health and the Climate' (2010) 4 *Carbon and Climate Law Review* 364-382, 368-370.

See Sands P and Peel J (with Fabra A and Mackenzie R), Principles of International Environmental Law, (Third Edition, Cambridge University Press: Cambridge, 2012)187-237. These principles include sovereignty over their natural resources and the responsibility not to cause trans-boundary environmental damage, the principle of preventive action, the principle of co-operation, the principle of sustainable development, the precautionary principle, and the polluter pays principle and the principle of common but differentiated responsibility. While all these principles are relevant to health protection in international environmental law, my thesis has reinforced the importance of preventive action,

a systematic analysis of the sustainable development principle identified its strengths and limits for health protection in the case of Lake Victoria. The PhD submission also proposed the inclusion of health as a fourth pillar of sustainable development. 105

2.2. Health and the implementation of international environmental law

An important component of the thesis is the analysis of the regulatory approaches and implementation actions in international environmental law. The analysis of regulatory mechanisms focuses on two broad categories: command and control (direct regulation) and economic instruments. For example, the United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change (referred to as UNFCCC), the Basel Convention, the Ozone Conventions, the Stockholm Convention on Persistent Organic Pollutants and Rotterdam Prior Informed Consent Conventions discussed in the thesis contain a mix of direct and economic instruments. Their analysis highlights the state of health protection in international environmental law. The study examines health protection in the implementation of environmental law at international and domestic levels. It demonstrates the limits of the command and control approaches for the protection of public health. It also shows that while economic instruments are being used increasingly, these require further flexibility to promote public health. The proposal to institutionalize adaptive governance reinforced by the four pillars of environmental

cooperation, sustainable development and precaution in improving the health objectives and impact of environmental law.

Onzivu. W., 'The Long Road to Integrating Public Health in the Sustainable Management of Shared Freshwaters: Lessons from Lake Victoria in East Africa' (2012) 46(3) International Lawyer, p.876. Onzivu. W., 'Re-examining the Effectiveness of Health Protection in Global Environmental Regulation' in Westra, L., Soskolne, C. & Spady, D., (eds) Human Rights and Duties: Sustaining Global Ecological Integrity and Human Health through Science, Ethics and the Law(Routledge, Abingdon, 2012), 301-314.

justice, ethics, evaluation and multi-sectoralism aims to facilitate flexible regulatory approaches for environmental health governance in Africa. 106

In relation to implementation actions by Parties such as adopting national implementing measures, compliance by domestic regulated communities, international reporting and enforcement measures, the thesis shows that international environmental law has not optimized the protection of health. For example, the case studies on transboundary waste, water and climate change show that domestic implementing legislation and regulations have not comprehensively addressed health protection measures. ¹⁰⁷
Similarly, in the context of the Basel Convention, the implementation of the health objective through state reporting on health as required by the Convention is inadequate. ¹⁰⁸ International organizations, ¹⁰⁹ international courts ¹¹⁰ and NGOs ¹¹¹ can enforce international environmental law and are critical for improved health outcomes. For example, while the study acknowledges the important role of international health actors such as the World Health Organization, the United Nations Environment

¹⁰⁶ Onzivu, W., Rethinking Transnational Environmental Health Governance in Africa, Can Adaptive Governance Help?, *Review of European, Comparative and International Environmental Law (RECIEL)*, forthcoming 2014.

Onzivu, W., 'The Long Road to Integrating Public Health in the Sustainable Management of Shared Freshwaters: Lessons from Lake Victoria in East Africa' (2012) 46(3) *International Lawyer* 867-892; Onzivu, W., '(Re) invigorating the health protection objective of the Basel Convention on Transboundary Movement of Hazardous Waste and their Disposal' (2013) 33(4) *Legal Studies*, 621-649; Onzivu, W., 'Health in Global Climate Change Law: The Long Road to an Effective Legal Regime Protecting Public Health and the Climate' (2010) 4 *Carbon and Climate Law Review* 364-382.

Onzivu, W., '(Re) invigorating the Health Protection Objective of the Basel Convention on Transboundary Movement of Hazardous Waste and their Disposal' (2013) 33(4) Legal *Studies*, 621-649. For example, the Council on the International Sea bed Authority has powers to coordinate the

supervision and implementation of Part XI of UNCLOs, 1992.

110 See Gabcikovo and Nagymaros case submitted by Hungary and Slovakia about their rights to the Danube River, Case Concerning Pulp Mills on the River Uruguay (Argentina v Uruguay), Merits, Judgement, 20 April 2010, International Court of Justice, the Lac Lanoux Arbitration between Spain and

France and the Nuclear Test cases between Australia/New Zealand and France [1974].

111 See Social and Economic Rights Action Center v. Nigeria, Comm. No.155/96 (2001), OAU Doc. CAB/LEG/67/3 rev. 5, available at http:// www1.umn.edu/humanrts/africa/comcases/155-96.html.

Programme and others, it recognizes their institutional limitations, such as the weak enforcement mechanisms at their disposal. The thesis publications call for efforts to encourage interagency and inter-sectoral coordination, including in the context of environmental health governance frameworks in Africa such as the Intergovernmental Conference on Health and Environment in Africa (IMCHE).

3. Summary of thematic contribution

As already outlined, the thesis demonstrates synergy and coherence by systematically analyzing the health impact and objective of international environmental law. It also explores the ways in which it can be strengthened to better promote public health in developing countries, especially in Africa. The papers collectively make a novel and substantial contribution to international environmental law by analyzing its strengths and limits in terms of the achievement of its health objective. The thesis findings and contributions to scholarship and practice can be summarised as follows. First, international environmental law has a distinct health protection objective that requires more effective follow up and implementation. Second, environmental and public health governance are closely intertwined and this inter-linkage needs to be reinforced to protect both health and the environment at the international and domestic levels. Third, the substantive, procedural and institutional mechanisms of international environmental law regimes with a health objective have not optimized the protection of health in the developing world and Africa in particular. Fourth, the implementation mechanisms of

1

Onzivu, W., 'International Environmental Law, the Public's Health and Domestic Environmental Governance in Developing Countries' (2006) 21(4) *American University International Law Review*,605-610, discussing the role of WHO and World Trade Organization; Onzivu, W., '(Re) invigorating the Health Protection Objective of the Basel Convention on Trans-boundary Movement of Hazardous Waste and their Disposal' (2013) 33(4) *Legal Studies*, 621-649, discuss the challenges of coordination between the relevant agencies and Convention Secretariats with mandates on trans-boundary waste.

international environmental law have placed restrictions on the protection of public health in Africa. Fifth, the evidentiary case studies of climate change, transboundary waste and water demonstrate the limits of environmental law regimes for health protection in developing countries. Sixth, potential options for legal reform exist to improve health in the implementation of international environmental law in the developing world and Africa in particular but these require a clear theoretical underpinning. Finally, a reworked theory of adaptive governance reinforced by the four "pillars" of environmental justice, ethics, evaluation and multi-sectoralism can provide the theoretical foundation on which to develop the health outcomes of international environmental law to better effect.

4. Implications for Policy and Practice

International law scholarship can contribute positively to changes in policy and practice. The thesis has a number of implications for policy and practice on improving public health provision in international environmental law regimes. At the international level, the ongoing international environmental negotiations such as climate change negotiations need to adequately reflect the health dimension. Any agreements should include substantive mechanisms that tackle health challenges.

Parties need to include health experts in environmental negotiations. Health concerns also need to be comprehensively addressed in the domestic implementation of

Stahn, C. & De Brabandere, E., The Future of International Legal Scholarship: some thoughts on "Practice", "Growth" and "Dissemination", 2014(1) *Leiden Journal of International Law*, 3-6. Onzivu., note 53 above, 364-382.

¹¹⁵ Von Schirnding, Y., Onzivu, W. & Adede, A.O., note 4 above.

international environmental law, for example, in mitigation and adaptation policies in the context of international climate change law.¹¹⁶

The thesis therefore advocates a key role for the World Health Organization, the United Nations Environment Programme and relevant UN agencies in promoting health in international environmental governance. For example, the WHO Constitution provides the WHO with the authority to promote and adopt conventions, regulations, and recommendations that address any matter within its competence and empowers it to collaborate with other UN system agencies and programmes: WHO and UNEP have therefore promoted environmental protection in developing countries. In the context of climate change, the thesis argues that global health law can provide a synergistic role in promoting the health benefits of international climate change law as well as dealing with the health impact of climate change. Several joint technical reports on climate change have been issued by the WHO, United Nations Environment Programme and

.

Onzivu. W., 'Tackling the Public Health Impact of Climate Change: The Role of Domestic Environmental Health Governance Mechanisms in Developing Countries' (2009) 43(3) *The International Lawyer*, 1311; Onzivu. W., 'Health in Global Climate Change Law: The Long Road to an Effective Legal Regime Protecting Public Health and the Climate' (2010) 4 *Carbon and Climate Law Review* 364-382; n 17 above; Heinzerling, L., "Health Regulation and Governance: Climate Change, Human Health and the Post- cautionary Principle", 96 *Georgetown Law Journal*, 445 at 450; Rajamani, L., "Addressing the 'Post-Kyoto' Stress Disorder: Reflections on the Emerging Legal Architecture of the Climate Regime", (2009) 58 *International and Comparative Law Quarterly*, 803–834; Wiley, L.F., "Moving Global Health Law Upstream: A Critical Appraisal of Global Health Law as a Tool for Health Adaptation to Climate Change", (2010) 22 *Georgetown Environmental Law Review*, 439.

Onzivu, W., '(Re) invigorating the Health Protection Objective of the Basel Convention on Transboundary Movement of Hazardous Waste and their Disposal' (2013), 33(4) Legal *Studies*, 621-649; Onzivu, W., 'International Environmental Law, the Public's Health and Domestic Environmental Governance in Developing Countries' (2006) 21(4) *American University International Law Review*, 605-610, discussing the role of WHO and World Trade Organization.

¹¹⁸ See WHO/FAO/UNEP joint Panel of Experts on Environmental Management for Vector Control and the WHO/ILO/UNEP International Programme on Chemical Safety.

the World Meteorological Organisation. In May 2008, the WHO's World Health Assembly passed a resolution on health and climate change. 119

Moreover, WHO's definition of health; "a state of complete physical, mental, and social well being, and not merely the absence of disease or infirmity", gives the organization an expansive legal basis upon which to develop and promote international law. I have argued that WHO's definition of health provides a sound legal basis to bridge the health and environmental regulatory gap and offers a pathway for an effective implementation of environmental law while promoting and protecting public health in Africa. However, much of WHO law is still soft (international) law and its effectiveness for environmental health protection needs to be strengthened by reinforcing implementation mechanisms for environmental health law.

At the domestic level in Africa, a case is made for recognizing the importance of systematically reviewing the health objectives and impact of environmental regulation on health protection and of options for improvement. The participation of Health Ministries in international and domestic environmental governance needs to be enhanced. However, ministries of Health and the Environment need to strengthen their internal capacities to participate in the development and implementation of international

¹¹⁹ World Health Organization., Sixty-First World Health Assembly, Resolution WHA61.19, 24 May 2008.

¹²⁰ Onzivu, note 104 above 867-892

¹²¹ For example, Francis Snyder describes soft law as "rules of conduct which in principle have no legally binding force but which nevertheless may have practical effects." See Snyder, F., "The Effectiveness of EC Law," in Daintith, T., (Ed.) *Implementing EC Law in the UK* (John Wiley, Chichester, 1995); See also Dupuy, P.M., Soft Law and the International Law of The Environment (1991) 12 *Michigan Journal of International Law*, 420

environmental law. 122 Legal reforms in public health and inter-ministerial coordination can improve environmental health governance. The health sector should be an integral part of the scientific, technical and legal input in environmental policy implementation. The thesis highlights the importance of establishing strong domestic inter-sectoral coordination mechanisms for environmental governance that includes all environment and health sectors. The involvement of both the environment and health sectors in international environmental law making and its domestic implementation can significantly improve the protection of public health, while advancing the effectiveness of environmental legal regimes.

Improving environmental assessments that fully incorporate health concerns should be a key focus for developing countries particularly in Africa. This could reinforce health aspects in environmental impact assessment and other areas such as strategic or health impact assessments which equally assess both health and environmental needs in a project or policy. The thesis also highlights the role of non-state actors in monitoring the implementation of environmental law to fulfill its objectives. Non-state actors can play an important role in monitoring the implementation of the health protection objective in Africa. Individuals and NGOs can trigger a variety of formal and informal assessment processes, both internationally and through resort to domestic institutions, including courts. Beyond this, the thesis proposes institutionalizing the evaluation of environmental law as a mandatory legal requirement by African States.

¹²² Onzivu, Opcit.

¹²³ Onzivu., note 106 above, discussing resolutions of the Inter-ministerial Conference on Health and Environment in Africa that promote private sector and NGO participation in and monitoring of environmental health policies.

This would enable an assessment of the extent of health protection by environmental requirements at the domestic level.

A key theme of the thesis for international environmental governance is that the procedural and institutional mechanisms of the environmental Conventions need to reinforce health protection, including by strengthening health reporting by Parties under international environmental law. This would highlight the scope of health threats that need to be considered in the functioning and implementation of international environmental law. Another theme relates to the need to improve the governance of treaties in tackling evolving challenges in relation to realizing their stated objectives. The landmark Bali combined meeting of the Conference of Parties (ExCOP) of the Basel, Rotterdam and Stockholm Conventions and its Omnibus Decisions and the February 2012 merger of Basel, Rotterdam and Stockholm Secretariats are initiatives that reflect this study's quest to improve the effectiveness of environmental and health objectives and reflect adaptive governance in action. A theme related to these reforms is that Secretariats of environmental Conventions with an explicit health protection objective need to put in place health units to facilitate follow up of health obligations and implementation by Parties. Dedicating staff with relevant health related expertise can facilitate the provision of effective legal and technical assistance and promote participation and engagement of the health sector at both international and domestic levels in the governance of environmental treaties.

A major issue underpinning this thesis is that Parties could adopt binding instruments such as Conventions and Protocols that more comprehensively improve the linkages

between public health and environmental issues. These legally binding instruments could help to address the gaps identified in this thesis such as improving sectoral coordination, capacity building, institutionalizing evaluation, improving health reporting and exchange of information. This would not only improve health protection objectives but also generally strengthen the effectiveness of environmental legal regimes. For example, I have proposed the adoption of a Protocol on Waste and Health beyond the Bali Declaration on Waste for Human Livelihood and Health. This would obviate the weaknesses of soft law and introduce binding approaches to counteracting the adverse health impacts of trans-boundary movement of hazardous waste.

Strengthening compliance mechanisms of international Conventions with a health objective is a critical step to improving health protection in environmental legal regimes. This could include the adoption of new compliance structures and enforcement powers, increased funding and technical assistance for treaty implementation. For example, in the context of the Basel Convention, it has been proposed that the Compliance Committee could be given compulsory and sufficient funding by parties and effective powers to enforce compliance with the Convention to protect both human health and the environment.

¹²⁴ Onzivu., note 108 above, 621-649

5. Originality and value

The mark of originality and making a distinctive valuable contribution to the field of study are fundamental to a PhD thesis.¹²⁵ The publications submitted as part of this thesis demonstrate significant and coherent synergy, originality and value through the conceptual and practical linking of key issues. The publications evaluate the distinct health protection objective of international environmental law, its limited impact in substantive, procedural, institutional and implementation terms and options for reform in the context of a reworked theoretical framework of adaptive governance. The papers have been published in highly ranked, peer reviewed law journals including Legal Studies, RECIEL and International Lawyer. They map emerging international and domestic action to reinforce the linkages between health and the environment for the mutual advancement of both. ¹²⁶ For example, the thesis analyzes the Bali Declaration on Waste Management for Human Health, ¹²⁷ the Inter-ministerial Conference on Health and the Environment in Africa ¹²⁸ and, at the domestic level, the development of environment and health action plans in a number of developing countries. ¹²⁹

While the papers deal with health in international environmental law, they also seek to explore the development and implementation of international environmental law at the global, regional and domestic levels. The case studies on climate change, transboundary

11

¹²⁵ Loughnan, A. & Shackel, R., The Travails of Postgraduate Research in Law, (2009) 19 *Legal Education Review*, 99 at 104.

Onzivu., note 93 above, on the emergence of inter-ministerial environment and health conferences, and environment and health action plans.

¹²⁷ Ibid.

¹²⁸ Ibid.

Onzivu, W., 'International Environmental Law, the Public's Health and Domestic Environmental Governance in Developing Countries' (2006) 21(4) *American University International Law Review* 597-600, 637-676.; Onzivu, W., 'Tackling the Public Health Impact of Climate Change: The Role of Domestic Environmental Health Governance Mechanisms in Developing Countries' (2009) 43(3) *The International Lawyer*, 1311.

waste, shared waters and adaptive governance analyse how the health and environmental interactions at the international and domestic levels operate and how they can be improved. Several smaller case studies in the thesis have highlighted the weaknesses of international environmental law for health protection. First, an analysis of successive UNFCCC COP decisions found limited or no health measures. 130 Second. a study of NAPAs found a limited inclusion by developing countries of health adaptation projects. 131 Third, an analysis of the legal regime of the Senegal River Basin identified the ensuing public health crisis due to the failure to include health protecting measures. 132 Fourth, a mini case study of the Bali Declaration on Waste Management for Human Health identified both the pathways and the limits of soft law initiatives to improve health protection in an environmental law regime. 133 Fifth, a case study of the Inter-Ministerial Conference on Health and the Environment in Africa (IMCHE) identified weak transnational and domestic environmental health governance in Africa and proposed adaptive governance as the solution to redress the lacuna. 134 Significantly, the thesis proposes that for adaptive government to be beneficial in Africa, the embedding of four pillars viz ethics, environmental justice, evaluation and multisectoralism offer an effective mechanism for reinforcing health protection in international environmental law. 135

¹³⁰ Onzivu, note 102 above, 364-382.

¹³¹ Ibid; Onzivu, W., 'Tackling the Public Health Impact of Climate Change: The Role of Domestic Environmental Health Governance Mechanisms in Developing Countries' (2009) 43(3) *The International Lawyer*, 1311.

Onzivu.,note 105 above.

Onzivu., note 108 above.

Onzivu., note 106 above.

¹³⁵ Ibid.

Each of the papers in the thesis demonstrates originality in the analysis of the health objectives and impacts of international environmental law. The case studies in particular expound upon the health and environmental interface in the operationalization of international conventions at the global, regional and domestic levels. There are few other previous works that have systematically analyzed the health objective or impact in international environmental law with a focus on the developing world and Africa in particular. The thesis provides new perspectives and options that exist under international environmental law to examine and tackle health challenges. It provides new pathways for implementing international environmental law as well as options to improve its overall effectiveness in achieving its stated objectives. The contribution of the thesis is explained in more detail in the following analysis of the individual publications.

CHAPTER III: THE HEALTH OBJECTIVE AND IMPACT OF INTERNATIONAL ENVIRONMENTAL LAW: THEMATIC CONTRIBUTION TO KNOWLEDGE OF THE PUBLICATIONS

1. Introduction

The seven publications presented for the PhD demonstrate a common theme that while international environmental law has a distinct health protection objective, its impact on health protection has been limited and options are proposed to improve health. Publications 1 and 2 introduce and define the core problems and options for improving environmental legal regimes to improve the promotion and protection of public health. Mini case studies of some legal regimes provide a snapshot for further inquiry in the later papers. Publications 3, 4, 5 and 6 focus on comprehensive case studies of sustainable management of shared freshwaters in Africa, trans-boundary movement of hazardous waste and their disposal and climate change to demonstrate the strengths and limits of the legal regimes for health. Publication 7 brings together the key themes across the publications by providing a framework for analysis of the health objective in international environmental law, its impact and options for reform. It provides a rethought theory of adaptive governance. analysis in the 7 publications encompasses substantive, procedural, institutional and enforcement aspects of the relevant legal regimes. The combined papers make a coherent contribution to knowledge and practice which include: provision of evidence through analysis of a health objective of international environmental

regimes, the varying linkages between health and environmental legal regimes at the international and domestic levels, findings on the strengths and limitations of the substantive, procedural, institutional and implementation aspects of environmental legal regimes, analysis of primary materials and instruments in case studies of transboundary water, waste and climate change to demonstrate the need for improvement of implementation of the relevant legal regimes to improve health.

2. Publication 1: International environmental law, the public's health and domestic environmental governance in developing countries, (American University International Law Review, 2006)

This is the introductory paper for the PhD submission. ¹³⁶ In 2006 when this paper was published, The American University International Law Review ranked 5th out of 202 international law journals under Washington & Lee's journal rankings. ¹³⁷ This paper introduces the key issue of the thesis, the limited integration of the health protection objective in international environmental law and its implementation at the domestic level. It discusses the nexus between health and the environment and develops earlier works by the author ¹³⁸ and others ¹³⁹ on the role of international environmental law in the promotion and protection of global public health. However, these publications did not systematically and comprehensively explore the challenges facing the achievement of health objectives in international environmental law (including at domestic levels in

-

¹³⁶ Onzivu., note 37 above, *597-684*

¹³⁷ See law journal rankings at www.lawlib.wlu.edu/LJ/.

¹³⁸ Von Schirnding, Onzivu. & Adede., note 4 above.

Fidler, D.P., Challenges to Humanity's Health: The Contributions of International Environmental Law to National and Global Public Health, (2001) 31 *Environmental Law Reporter*. 10048.

the developing world and particularly in Africa). This general introductory paper fills this lacuna by comprehensively exploring the realities of integrating health concerns in international and domestic environmental governance in developing countries. It does so at four levels.

Firstly, it discusses the public health impacts of environmental threats and the importance of ecosystems for public health protection and promotion. A novel contribution to evaluation of the health and environment linkage is the analysis of the role of health in the conservation of natural resources and the provision of some significant examples such as the environmental context of Ebola and the mountain gorillas in Uganda. This resonates in contemporary Africa where the fatal Ebola outbreaks including the 2014 epidemic in West Africa have been linked to wildlife especially bats and primates that are host reservoirs to this deadly virus. ¹⁴¹

Secondly, the paper contributes to pre-existing work by reviewing the progressive development of health in international environmental law from the 1972 Stockholm Conference on Human Environment, the 1992 United Nations Conference on Environment and Development (UNCED) in Rio to the 2002 World Conference on Sustainable Development in Johannesburg. This provides a basis for the subsequent

¹⁴⁰ Onzivu., note 37 above, 605-610.

¹⁴¹ See Food and Agriculture Organization.,FAO Warns of Fruit Bat Risk in West African Ebola epidemic, accessed at http://www.fao.org/news/story/en/item/239123/icode/ on 5th August 2014. See also Newman, S.H., Field, H., Epstein, J.& de Jong, C., Investigating the Role of Bats in Emerging Zoonoses: Balancing Ecology, Conservation and Public Health Interest, Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations, Rome, 2011; Dixon, M.A., Dar, O.A. & Heymann, D.L., Emerging Infectious Diseases: Opportunities at the human-animal-environment Interface, (2014)174(22) *Veterinary Record* 546-551.

cases studies on issues such as the sustainable development of the shared freshwaters of Lake Victoria. ¹⁴²

Thirdly, the paper initiates a health review of specific international environmental agreements with mini-case studies of the Rotterdam Prior Informed Consent Convention, ¹⁴³ the Stockholm Convention on Persistent Organic Pollutants ¹⁴⁴ and the Vienna Convention on the Protection of the Ozone Layer. ¹⁴⁵ This highlighted the challenges facing public health promotion and protection in specific environmental treaties especially in the developing country context. The mini-case studies also provided the basis for in-depth case studies of the implementation of global legal regimes on climate change, transboundary waste and transboundary freshwater as discussed below.

Fourthly, the paper also systematically reviews some of the pathways for domestic regulatory integration of health and environmental concerns in developing countries, including examples from Africa. These pathways include national environmental action plans, national environmental and health laws, environmental and health impact assessments, national institutions for the environment, the role of health ministries,

¹⁴² Onzivu., note 107 above, 867-892.

Convention on the Prior Informed Consent Procedure for Certain Hazardous Chemicals and Pesticides in International Trade, Sept. 11, 1998, 38 I.L.M. 1 (1999).

Stockholm Convention on Persistent Organic Pollutants, May 22, 2001, 40 I.L.M. 532 (2001).

Vienna Convention for the Protection of the Ozone Layer, Mar. 22, 1985, T.I.A.S. No. 11,097, 1513 U.N.T.S. 293 [hereinafter Vienna Convention]; Montreal Protocol on Substances that Deplete the Ozone Layer, Sept. 16, 1987, S. Treaty Doc. No. 100-10, 1522 U.N.T.S. 29. For a full text of the Montreal Protocol, incorporating all amendments and adjustments, see Ozone Secretariat, UNEP, The Montreal Protocol on Substances that Deplete the Ozone Layer (2000), http://www.unep.ch/ozone/pdf/Montreal-Protocol2000.pdf, visited 22 July 2014.

Ruhl, J.B., 'Thinking of Environmental Law as a Complex Adaptive System: How to Clean up the Environment by Making a Mess of Environmental law' (1997) 34 *Houston Law Review* 933.

capacity building, financial and technical assistance, the role of domestic courts and the finally the role of civil society and related stakeholders. The paper highlights options to optimize health protection through these domestic environmental governance mechanisms. Finally, it introduces the roles of some key international institutions in the discourse on implementing the health objective of international environmental law. This is a precursor to understanding the role of international institutions in the thesis such as the WHO in reinforcing the health protection objective, and as critical nodes in international environmental health governance.

This paper represents a significant improvement on earlier works by identifying the core problem of the limits of the health objective in the development and implementation of international environmental law in the developing world. The paper sends a clear message to policymakers, other practitioners and scholars about the need to rethink the linkages between health and international environmental law and its transposition in the domestic context. It also highlights a gap in law, policy and practice: the need to develop new ways of reinforcing human health in international and domestic environmental governance.

3. Publication 2: Re-examining health protection in international environmental regulation (*Routledge*, 2012)

This book chapter is published under Earthscan by Routledge. 147 Routledge by Taylor and Francis is one of the top academic publishers in the UK and beyond. The book chapter argues that despite the vast body of international law that provides for health protection, their implementation and impact especially in the developing world is weak and ineffective. The chapter also introduces aspects of environmental regulation that highlight its ineffectiveness in optimizing health protection. These include health protection in the context of sustainable development, the regulation of shared waters, the regulation of trans-boundary waste, international climate legal regimes, European Union environmental health law (as a comparative analysis) and domestic implementation of environmental law, which all demonstrate the limits of health promotion and protection in environmental law. The chapter also uses case studies of the legal regime of the Senegal River basin, emerging domestic climate legislation in developing countries, and EU law to demonstrate the inherent limits of health protection. The chapter reinforces the linkages between health and environment as advanced in publication 1.148 It notes that environmental law has many of its origins in the public health regulation in Victorian Britain. 149 It also argues that the social pillar of sustainability includes human and societal capabilities and that health bridges the environmental, economic and social pillars of sustainability.

-

Onzivu., note 105 above.

¹⁴⁸ Onzivu., note 37 above, 601-609.

Lazarus, R.J., The Making of Environmental Law (Chicago: University of Chicago Press, 2004).

To further the linkages between health and environmental law, the chapter reviews existing literature and argues that environmental law continues to be viewed as a component of global health law. This is evidenced by the health objective of several environmental treaties as well as a growing body of soft law adopted under the auspices of the World Health Organization on matters of health and the environment. Throughout the thesis, environmental law is evaluated for its (in) effectiveness in health protection. The chapter defines effectiveness to include legal, problem-solving, economic, political and normative effectiveness. 150 It also analyses effectiveness in terms of treaty objectives, participation, implementation, capacity building, operation, review and adjustment. 151 Stressing the importance of effectiveness in terms of achieving the health objective of environmental law, the chapter analyses the importance of the Vienna Convention on the Law of Treaties, which provides that a treaty should be interpreted in good faith including in the light of its object and purpose. 152 This reflects a recurrent theme throughout the thesis that the health objective of international environmental law has not been optimized as it ought to be and there are options to improve health promotion and protection in environmental law at both the international and domestic levels.

The chapter then examines three mini case studies to demonstrate the limits of health protection in international environmental regulation. Firstly, the legal regime for the management of the River Senegal Basin had initially failed to take account of the health

Sand, P.H., Effectiveness of International Environmental Agreements: a Survey of Existing Legal
 Instruments (Cambridge University Press: Cambridge 1992) 4-15.

¹⁵² Vienna Convention on the Law of Treaties, 1155 U.N.T.S. 331, 8 I.L.M.679, Article 31.

challenges of the Basin. Subsequently, disease epidemics such as cholera became endemic among the Basin population and this overtook other objectives such as irrigation that the legal regime set out to achieve. Secondly, the paper surveyed developments in the adoption of domestic climate legislation around the world and identified a lack of direct health protection provisions in such legislation. Finally, the paper highlights EU environmental law initiatives to tackle the health challenges of the environment in order to redress the health deficit in European environmental regulation. This was an attempt to demonstrate that even in a developed world jurisdiction, the weak implementation and impact of the health objective in EU environmental law is recognized and actions are being taken to improve law and policy in this area.

The book chapter concludes by setting out the starting points for the improvement of the current provision. These include the recognition of environmental health as a public good, ¹⁵⁵ the need to reinforce impact assessments of health in all its evolving forms such as health impact assessment, linking this with regular evaluation of environmental laws and their health and other objectives, enhancing multi-sectoral institutional coordination, and most importantly, the redefinition of the social pillar of sustainability to include a specific health pillar. This publication is significant in that it reinforces the evidence and arguments in publication 1 on the linkages between environment and health. It also provides additional case studies in this context and identifies options to improve health protection in environmental law. Finally, it introduces the governance of

Onzivu., note 105 above.

¹⁵⁴ Id

 $^{^{155}}$ See also Onzivu., note 102, 365-366, which reinforces this theme and argues that climate change and health actions are a public good.

shared fresh waters, climate change and transboundary waste as key issues and sets out the case for their extensive analysis in the subsequent publications of the thesis. 156

4. Publication 3: The Long Road to Integrating Public Health into Sustainable

Development of Shared Freshwaters in International Environmental Law:

Lessons from Lake Victoria in East Africa, (International Lawyer, Fall 2012)

This paper is published in the International Lawyer.¹⁵⁷ In 2013, the International Lawyer was ranked number 3 (after the European Journal of International Law and American Journal of International Law) of all refereed international law journals as compiled by Washington & Lee's Law Journal rankings. A key criterion for the ranking is the impact factor.

The paper argues that international water law, as a body of international environmental law, has not maximized the protection of health in water management.¹⁵⁸ The rethinking of the management of shared waters and health is considered in the context of the sustainable management of Lake Victoria. This is discussed through the lens of

1.

Onzivu. W., 'The Long Road to Integrating Public Health in the Sustainable Management of Shared Freshwaters: Lessons from Lake Victoria in East Africa' (2012) 46(3) *International Lawyer* 867-892; Onzivu, W., '(Re) invigorating the Health Protection Objective of the Basel Convention on Transboundary Movement of Hazardous Waste and their Disposal' (2013) 33(4) *Legal Studies*, 621-649; Onzivu, W., 'Health in Global Climate Change Law: The Long Road to an Effective Legal Regime Protecting Public Health and the Climate' (2010) 4 *Carbon and Climate Law Review* 364-382.

¹⁵⁸ See Sands, P. & Peel, J.(with Fabra, A. & Mackenzie, R.)., Principles of International Environmental Law, (Third Edition, Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, 2012), 13-14 stating that "the definition of environment continues to evolve with inputs from religion, science, economics and philosophy. Legal definitions of the environment reflect scientific categorizations as well as political acts that incorporate cultural and economic dimensions. A scientific approach defines environment into compartments that include atmosphere, atmospheric dispositions, soils and sediments, water quality, biology and humans". See also 1997 Watercourses Convention, Art.1(2) which defines the environment broadly in terms of its impacts which include human health and safety, flora, fauna, soil, air, water, climate, landscape and the interaction among these factors.

international, regional and domestic law, policy and practice. The paper provides evidence that health is affected to a great extent by environmental conditions. It also states that WHO definition of environmental health as the "direct pathological effects of chemicals, radiation and some biological agents, and the effects on the health of the broad physical, psychological, social and aesthetic environment" ¹⁵⁹reflects WHO's constitutional definition of health. This reflects health as both psycho-social and physical.... that humans are living beings who exist in social environments. ¹⁶⁰ It is reported that there is a direct relationship between availability of freshwater and human health and that water-borne diseases constitute a high proportion disease and death globally, with increasing incidence in Africa.

The case of Lake Victoria basin in East Africa demonstrates this scenario with its combination of poverty and the public health threats of HIV AIDS, malaria, unplanned urbanization and environmental degradation. Pollution and related water borne diseases such as typhoid fever, cholera and dysentery reduce life expectancy in the Basin. Eutrophication and urban pollution from several towns around the lake have contributed to the discharge of effluent, pesticides, medical waste, oil and banned substances posing a severe threat to human health.

These challenges are closely intertwined with the inadequacies of international sustainable development law in tackling health issues. While sustainable development

WHO Constitution, Preamble which defines health as "a state of complete physical, mental and social well-being and not merely the absence of disease or infirmity.

¹⁶⁰ Ruger, J. P., 2 *Public Health Ethics* 261,267 (2009).

is provided for in several global instruments, ¹⁶¹ and is increasingly recognized as an evolving body of international law, ¹⁶² I argue that it is not fully responsive to health concerns of the Lake Victoria Basin. This is because the regional and domestic legal regimes reflect the health deficits of global sustainability law. These include the contested legal status of the principle, the lack of clarity on the scope of health protection under the social pillar and ineffective legislation and enforcement to address health challenges. The limits of international sustainable development law are also replicated in international water law which focuses more on water allocation than quality, ¹⁶³ which in turn undermines health protection despite the existence of an isolated Water and Health Protocol in Europe. ¹⁶⁴ Yet, there is no equivalent regional legal instrument in Africa.

In the face of weak global legal frameworks for sustainable management of Lake Victoria that fail to maximize health protection, the legal frameworks adopted under the auspices of the East African Community (EAC) could have been utilized to promote health in the Basin. Unfortunately, despite EAC competence in the protection of health and the environment, ¹⁶⁵ its legal frameworks have not prioritized health promotion and

-

¹⁶¹ United Nations Conference on Environment & Development., June 3-14, 1992, Agenda 21 Programme of Action for Sustainable Development, P8.28, U.N. Doc. A/CONF.151/26 (1992) [Agenda 21]; see also U.N. Dep't of Econ. & Soc. Affairs, Division for Sustainable Development, Plan of Implementation of the World Summit on Sustainable Development (Dec. 15, 2004), available at http://www.un.org/esa/sustdev/documents/WSSD_POI_PD/English/POIChapter1.htm
¹⁶² Gabcikovo-Nagymaros Project (Hung. v. Slovak.), 1997 I.C.J. 7, 78 (Sept. 25).

¹⁶³ Bruch, C., Adaptive Water Management: Strengthening Laws and Institutions to Cope with Uncertainty, Water Resources Development and Management, 89-113, in Biswas, A.K., et al., Water Management in 2020, Water Management and Development (Springer, 2009).

Protocol on Water and Health to the 1992 Convention on the Protection and Use of Transboundary Watercourses and International Lakes, June 17,1999,2331 U.N.T.S 202, 269.

Articles 5(1),19,21, 5(3)(a),(c).; EAC, Protocol for Sustainable Development of Lake Victoria Basin, Nov. 29, 2003, <u>available at</u>

http://www.internationalwaterlaw.org/documents/regionaldocs/Lake_Victoria_Basin_2003.pdf.; EAC, Protocol on Environment and Natural Resources Management, Apr. 3, 2006, available at

protection as they should. The paper advances a number of reasons for this failure of sustainability and health promotion and protection in the region. Firstly, the weak and fragmented sustainability regimes in the EAC have prioritised the economic pillar over the social pillar to the detriment of health protection in the Basin. The laws are market driven and aimed at trade liberalization and economic development: they are devoid of detailed social and environmental protection frameworks. Secondly, there is a dearth of comprehensive legal mechanisms for tackling environmental health. Despite the existence of public health laws in the EAC Partner States to address water quality, these have not facilitated the monitoring of Lake Victoria's pollution and the resulting environmental health crisis. Thirdly, the lack of domestic multi-sectoral coordination between health and environment Ministries and the resultant failure to implement regional social goals at the domestic levels undermines collaborative efforts to promote integrated environmental health governance in the region. ¹⁶⁶ Poor coordination between regional and domestic initiatives undermines health promotion in the area. This reflects the perils of sectoral competition that have long undermined environmental health governance in East Africa. ¹⁶⁷ Fourthly, the enforcement of and compliance with water laws in East Africa is problematic. Lack of awareness of water rights, lack of coordination between sectoral ministries and poor involvement of local communities,

http://www.eac.int/environment/index.php?option=com content&view=article&id=122:eac-gender-acommunity-development-framework&catid=3:key-documents.

¹⁶⁶ Bertilsson, R., et al., Stockholm Int'l Water Inst., Integrated Water, Sanitation and Natural Resources Initiative in the Lake Victoria Region 1, 14 (June 2006), available at http://www.siwi.org/documents/Resources/Papers/Paper10 Intigrated Initiative Lake Victoria Region 2006.pdf., visited June10th 2014.

Andreen, W.L., Environmental Law and International Assistance: The Challenge of Strengthening Environmental Law in the Developing World, (2000) 25 Columbia Journal of Environmental Law, 17, 21-22, finding that the lack of coordination between health and environmental sectors in developing world leads to competition over funding, inconsistent and overlapping implementation of environmental health measures.

competition for resources, lenient penalties and weak public health laws and enforcement regimes undermine health protection in the Basin. Finally, limited technical capacity as well as lack of civil society participation undermines public health promotion and protection in the region.

The paper concludes by providing options for reform which include adopting an adaptive governance framework to address issues of uncertainty in the policy process to tackle the Basin's environmental health challenges. It also proposes that the EAC and its Member States implement long term regional health and sustainability plans for the Basin to tackle social issues, especially health. It recommends the implementation of riparian wide law reform and harmonization to address existing and emerging public health threats facing the region. Finally, the EAC and its Member States need to foster effective bottom up civil society and community participation in law development and implementation aimed at addressing environmental health threats in the region.

This paper represents a significant advance in scholarship by demonstrating the limits of health promotion and protection in the context of sustainable development in international environmental law at the global, regional and domestic levels through a case study of the Lake Victoria Basin. The paper contributes to understanding of the importance of sustainable development in rethinking the environmental health governance of shared freshwaters. It also highlights the challenges of health in regional governance and its transposition in the domestic context in relation to shared freshwaters. The paper stresses the importance of law reform, multi-sectoral coordination and reinforcing the participation of civil society, including communities. Finally, it emphasizes the importance of adaptive governance as a valuable theoretical

framework for rethinking health protection in the legal regime governing the Lake Victoria basin.

5. Publication 4. Health in global climate change law: The long road to an effective legal regime protecting both public health and the climate (Carbon and Climate Law Review, 2010)

This paper is published by the Carbon and Climate Law Review. ¹⁶⁸ In 2013, the journal was ranked 7th out of the 28 refereed environmental and natural resources journals compiled by Washington & Lee's Law Journal rankings. This paper amplifies the key problem at issue in the thesis, the limited implementation of the health objective in international environmental law. This paper systematically reviews the status of public health in the international climate change legal regime. It focuses on the United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change (UNFCCC), the Kyoto Protocol, and related legal instruments and assesses their implications for protecting and promoting health and tackling climate change. There are some previous publications on health and climate change, including some from a legal perspective. ¹⁶⁹ Despite this body of scholarly work, there are limited scholarly legal publications that exclusively analyze the texts and the progressive development of the UNFCCC and the Kyoto Protocol to analyse the health mandate in the legal regimes and its implementation at the international and domestic levels. The paper therefore discusses and builds on the

¹⁶⁸ Onzivu., note 102 above, 364-382.

Martens, W.J.M., et al., Potential Impact of Global Climate Change on Malaria risk, (1995) 103 *Environmental Health Perspectives*; Heinzerling, L., "Health Regulation and Governance: Climate Change, Human Health and the Post-cautionary Principle", 96 *Georgetown Law Journal*, 445 at 450; Wiley, L.F., "Moving Global Health Law Upstream: A Critical Appraisal of Global Health Law as a Tool for Health Adaptation to Climate Change" (2010) 22 *Georgetown Environmental Law Review*, 439.

linkages between health and climate change by identifying health as a core issue for global climate change law and the health paradigm in its progressive development and implementation.

The legal and institutional limitations of the UNFCCC and Kyoto Protocol in the context of public health and protection of the global climate are analyzed with evidence from international climate law as well as from some pre-existing scholarly works. The publication argues that the UNFCCC and the Kyoto Protocol are biased towards emission reduction largely by mitigation, a bias that is also reflected in emerging domestic climate legislation in both the developed¹⁷⁰ and the developing world. As the paper confirms, health is largely confined to the legal framework for climate adaptation, but faces challenges in the areas of finance, sectoral coordination, and compliance. These limitations in turn undermine robust actions by Parties to undertake measures protecting health in the context of climate change. The paper contributes to new knowledge by rethinking the importance of health in international climate law and policy and linking this with the publication on climate change in domestic environmental health governance in developing countries. The paper also explores options for international and domestic legal and institutional reforms to improve the status quo. Its proposal on the role of adaptive governance is a further development of a

¹⁷⁰ Onzivu, W., Mind that Gap: International Climate Law, Health Protection and the United Kingdom's Climate Legislation, (2012)21(2) European Energy and Environmental Law Review, 79, 89-90.

¹⁷¹ Onzivu, W., 'International Climate Law, Health Promotion and Evolving Domestic Climate Law in Developing Countries' (special edition, 2013) *African Yearbook of International Law* 257-285 at 261. ¹⁷² Onzivu, W., Tackling the Public Health Impact of Climate Change: the Role of Domestic

Environmental Health Governance Mechanisms in Developing Countries, (2009) 43(3) *The International Lawyer*, 1311.

common theme which runs throughout the thesis. ¹⁷³ The paper makes the following contributions to improving knowledge.

Firstly, it amplifies the pre-existing evidence that climate change will impact on human health and links this to human rights by adopting an equity framework. This demonstrates the power imbalance between the richer nations which contribute more to climate change and have resources to mitigate it and the poorer developing nations which contribute less to the problem. It also highlighted the issue of climate change in the context of efforts to tackle disease in the developing world. ¹⁷⁴ Secondly, the paper also traces the health mandate in the United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change (UNFCCC) to the pre-UNFCCC environmental legal agenda as it relates to health. It argues that from the 1972 Stockholm Conference on Human Health and the Environment to Agenda 27 and the 1992 Rio Declaration of the United Nations Conference on Environment and Development where climate change was discussed, health had always been considered a central theme and concern in the progressive development of environmental law. Thirdly, the paper examines the substantive provisions of both UNFCCC and its Kyoto Protocol, arguing that a direct mandate and health objective is present in the two instruments. ¹⁷⁶ This provides a sound legal basis to reinforce health protection in international climate law. Fourthly, the paper conducts a systematic analysis of the UNFCCC Conference of Party Decisions from 1995 to 2010 to explore a health promotion and protection mandate. It concludes that despite

¹⁷³ Onzivu., note 106 above.

¹⁷⁴ Onzivu., note 102 above, *365*-366.

¹⁷⁵ Onzivu., note 38 above. 597-600, 637-676.

¹⁷⁶ UNFCCC., Articles 1 and 4(1)(f).

some references to health, UNFCCC COP has not provided comprehensively for health protection. 177 This is relevant because UNFCCC COP decisions have an important operational significance in the development and implementation of climate law and policy including as it applies to health. ¹⁷⁸ Fifthly, the paper elaborates on the role of the WHO in the development of soft international climate law and policy and identifies a consistency in its engagements with UNFCCC institutional structures and processes. 179 This links to a discussion of the WHO's role in tackling the health impact of climate change through its participation as a key actor in international climate law implementation. ¹⁸⁰ This part of the discussion also highlights a key component of this thesis, that WHO law and policy is a part of the corpus of evolving international climate law in part because of the health mandate and objective in the UNFCCC and other policy linkages. 181 It develops further the role of WHO as a key actor in improving environmental health governance in developing countries. 182 Sixthly, the paper evaluates the implementation of the UNFCCC and Kyoto Protocol particularly treaty reporting as well as the adaptation and mitigation measures and their role in tackling the health impact of climate change. It argues that there is limited Party

reporting on health issues under the Convention's mechanisms. On adaptation to

climate change, the papers surveys National Adaptation Plans of Action(NAPAs) and

other literature concluding that over 44 Parties to the UNFCCC, mostly from Africa,

¹⁷⁷ Onzivu, note 102 above, 368-370.

¹⁷⁸ Ibid, page 373; Rajamani, L., "Addressing the 'Post-Kyoto' Stress Disorder: Reflections on the Emerging Legal Architecture of the Climate Regime", (2009) 58 *International and Comparative Law Quarterly*, 803-834.; Brunnée, J., "COPing with Consent: Law Making under Multilateral Environmental Agreements", (2002) 15 *Leiden Journal of International Law*, 1, at 32.

¹⁷⁹ Onzivu, note 102 above, 370-372.

Onzivu., note 172 above.

¹⁸¹ Burleson, E., Climate Change Consensus: Emerging International Law, (2010) 34 William & Mary Environmental Law & Policy Review, 543 at 566.

¹⁸² Onzivu., note 37 above, 597-684.

had reported health as being in need of adaptation action. This emerging practice by Parties reinforces the existence of a direct human health promotion and protection mandate in international climate law. However, it also identifies the predominance of other sectoral concerns over health in the NAPAS. The paper also examined the status of health in mitigation actions. It concluded that the ongoing climate negotiations have not adequately prioritized action on strengthening the linkages between health and mitigation. Finally, the paper offers options for reform using the conceptual framework of adaptive governance as well as consideration of climate change and health efforts as a public good. It argues for climate specific legal reforms as well as enhancing the role of WHO law and policy in evolving international climate law and policy. This thinking is reflected in the other publications and culminates in the paper on adaptive governance, which brings together key themes of the thesis. ¹⁸³

To conclude, this paper reinforces the centrality of health in the UNFCCC and Kyoto Protocol through adducing evidence on the health impacts of climate change. It clarifies the health objective of UNFCCC and Kyoto Protocol. It reposits a health mandate in the substantive provisions of the UNFCCC and Kyoto as well as in their implementation by Parties. It also contributes to clarifying the scope of international climate law in WHO law. Furthermore, it proposes options for reform through the concept of adaptive governance. The paper therefore makes contribution to knowledge on the development and implementation of international climate law and policy as it relates to health protection and promotion, particularly in developing countries.

-

¹⁸³ Onzivu., note 106 above.

6. Publication 5: Tackling the health impact of climate change: the role of domestic environmental governance mechanisms in developing countries (*International Lawyer*, 2009)

This paper is published in the International Lawyer.¹⁸⁴ In 2013, The International Lawyer was ranked number 3 (after the European Journal of International Law and American Journal of International Law) of all refereed international law journals as compiled by Washington & Lee's Law Journal rankings.

This paper analyses the challenges of protecting public health in international and domestic environmental governance. Focusing on tackling the health impacts of climate change, it evaluates the role of domestic environmental health mechanisms in developing countries. The paper collates evidence that climate change is projected to have deleterious effects on public health particularly in Africa and other developing countries that lack systems of resilience to mitigate or adapt to climate change. Previous papers on climate change and health had not focused on the importance of the potential and limits of environmental governance mechanisms in developing countries. They have also not explored the importance of domestic environmental health governance mechanisms for tackling the health impacts of climate change. It is in this context that the paper analyzes climate change and its related health challenges in developing countries as an environmental health governance issue. This links with paper 7 which considers the health and environmental challenges in Africa as a problem of

¹⁸⁴ Onzivu., note 172 above.

Martens, W.J.M., et al.,note 156 above (1995) 103 Environmental Health Perspectives, 458,463.

transnational environmental health governance. The paper summarizes the evidence adduced by both the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change (IPPC) and WHO that climate change will increase air pollution, heat and pollen related, vector borne and water borne diseases. It also highlights that the health effects of climate change are complex, huge, diverse and globalized, inequitable and will exacerbate existing environmental conditions. The paper identifies an evolving body of international climate law beyond the core global climate agreements as fundamental frameworks to tackle the health impact of climate change in developing countries. In this context, the paper argues that beyond the UNFCCC and the Kyoto Protocol, WHO law and policy on climate change comprises a body of international climate law that emphasizes the importance of the role of domestic environmental health law in tackling climate change.

The paper identifies core environmental health governance mechanisms to tackle climate change in developing countries. Firstly, it identifies the beneficial role environmental health legislation can play in tackling health impacts of climate change. Such laws include framework environmental laws as well as sectoral laws. However, the paper systematically reviews the limitations of these laws in tackling climate change. In this context, the paper identifies the importance of adopting climate specific legislation to deal with the health impacts of climate change. Secondly, the paper, reflecting a coherent theme of the thesis, identifies weak institutional coordination in

1

¹⁸⁶ Onzivu..note 106 above.

¹⁸⁷ Githeko, A.K. & Woodward, A., International Consensus on the Science of Climate and Health: The IPPC Third Assessment Report, in Climate Change and Human Health, Risks and Responses, 43,48 (McMichael AJ et al.eds., WHO, 2003).

Fussel, H.M., et al., Adaptation Assessment for Public Health, in Climate Change and Adaptation Strategies for Human Health 41, 48 Menne, B. & Ebi, K.L., (eds)., (Steinkopff Verlad Darmstadt 2006).

tackling the health impact of climate change despite provisions for multi-sectoral action in some developing countries. The climate change problem typically engages a range of ministries such as health, environment, meteorology and agriculture but lack of sectoral input undermines health policy. Thirdly, the paper undertakes a systematic review of National Adaptation Plans of Action (NAPAs) of Parties to the UNFCCC. Despite their limited integration of public health issues, the paper argues that NAPAs are a useful pathway to tackle the health impact of climate change. Notwithstanding the existence of such plans in a number of developing countries, the challenge has been to streamline both health and climate issues into relevant NAPAs. With bureaucracy, resource and other constraints, the author calls for the streamlining of climate change adaptation plans into sectoral public health and environmental plans. Fourthly, the paper identifies impact assessments as fundamental to tackling the health impact of climate change. The paper calls for exploring the broad range of emerging impact assessments beyond environmental impact assessments, such as health impact assessments and climate impact assessments, to address the health impacts of climate change. This proposal is developed in the later papers in which I argue for the institutionalization of evaluation in environmental health legal instruments. 189 Fifthly, the paper identifies the importance of health systems and infrastructure, especially the institutional role of the ministries of health, in counteracting the health impacts of climate change. However, it also stresses that the competing priorities, lack of funding, weak inter-sectoral coordination and a focus on curative medicine undermines the role of health systems at both centralized and decentralized levels in dealing with the health impacts of climate change. Sixthly, the paper continues with the theme of the importance of legal,

_

¹⁸⁹ Onzivu., note 106 above.

technical and financial capacity building by States to tackle the health challenges of climate change, but recognizes that this continues to be lacking in developing countries. Finally, the paper highlights the pivotal role of civil society, including communities, in participating in environmental health governance to counteract the health impacts of climate change.

This paper contributes to knowledge by introducing the importance of environmental health governance at the domestic level and this is developed in the transnational context in publication 7. 190 It also develops publication 1 by analyzing the scope of health protection in the domestic environmental governance of developing countries.¹⁹¹ It further reinforces health in the domestic implementation of international climate law as highlighted in publication 4. 192 Existing literature focused on discussing the impact of climate change on health with limited discussion on the policy responses to this challenge. Not many publications had analyzed the legal responses to this challenge in a developing country context. This paper highlights the strengths and limits of existing environmental health law in developing countries as a potential tool to address the climate change health challenge. Furthermore, the paper identifies the evolving body of international climate law relevant to health beyond the UNFCCC and Kyoto Protocol to include applicable WHO law. It also reiterates a recurring theme in the thesis that improving health protection in environmental law requires rethinking multi-sectoralism, domestic environmental and health legislation, impact assessments, and the effective institutional coordination of health, environment and other relevant sectors. It further

-

¹⁹⁰ Ibid.

¹⁹¹ Onzivu., note 37 above, 605-610.

¹⁹² Onzivu., note 102, 364-382.

highlights the importance of capacity building as well as mobilization of civil society and communities. These aspects are systematically presented as pathways to improving health protection in environmental law, a theme that continues in the later publications of the thesis.

7. Publication 6: (Re) invigorating the health protection objective of the Basel Convention on Transboundary Movement of Hazardous Wastes and their Disposal, (Legal Studies, 2013)

This paper was published in Legal Studies.¹⁹³ It is considered to be one of the top 2 refereed law journals in the UK.¹⁹⁴ The paper systematically reviews the health dimensions of the Basel Convention on Transboundary Movement of Hazardous Wastes and their Disposal and options to strengthen it.¹⁹⁵ Existing works on the Convention are few, general and focused on environmental protection, trade or broad environmental health issues. The health perspective is rarely apparent, except when major waste disasters occur. The *Probo Koala* disaster which was examined in detail, demonstrates the centrality of health and its limits in the Basel Convention.¹⁹⁶ This is because the Convention's mechanisms could not promptly and adequately prevent or redress the environmental and health damage caused by the disaster.¹⁹⁷ The paper argues that the Convention's weakness risks damaging public health and the

¹⁹³ Onzivu., note 108above.

¹⁹⁴ Campbell, K., Goodacre, A.&Little, G., Ranking of United Kingdom Law Journals: An Analysis of the Research Assessment Exercise 2001 Submissions and Results, (2006) 33(3) *Journal of Law and Society*, pp. 335-363. Under this widely cited University of Stirling study of journal RAE returns as well as the 2008 RAE, it is a highly ranked journal in the UK.

¹⁹⁵ Onzivu., note 108 above.

Onzivu., no

¹⁹⁷ Id 197 Id

environment, the two objectives it ostensibly promotes. This paper fills a gap in environmental legal scholarship and on the Basel Convention in particular by repositioning health in the Convention in order to promote public health and the effectiveness of the Convention. Effectiveness in this context includes compliance with requirements to conform to standards or enact programmes and behavioural change and problem solving by the treaty regime.

In the aftermath of the disaster, the *Guardian* newspaper complained about a superinjunction in favour of Trafigura(a large corporation), which was accused of dumping the devastating waste: ¹⁹⁸ an injunction issued in September 2009 prohibited publication of reports from parliamentary proceedings related to the corporation's role in the public health scandal. ¹⁹⁹ However, the disaster did bring to the fore the deleterious public health implications of hazardous waste. It demonstrates that while the Basel Convention has a clear human health protection objective, this has limited application in the substantive, procedural, institutional and enforcement mechanisms of the Convention. The incident highlights the institutional inadequacies of the Convention in tackling public health threats. The institutional limitations and the limited application of the health objective are suggestive of a failure of collaborative governance between the Basel Convention institutions and other stakeholders. The incident also highlights other legal issues. These include the limited role of domestic health systems in the

-

¹⁹⁸ Leigh, D., 'Trafigura drops bid to gag *Guardian* over MP's question', *The Guardian* (13 October 2009), available at http://www.guardian.co.uk/media/2009/oct/13/trafigura-drops-gagguardian-oil, accessed 15 March 2012; Barnes, R.D. & Menon, Y., 'Enjoining Selective Forced Exposure of Figures of Contemporary Society' (2011) 10 *Connecticut Public International Law Journal* 371. ¹⁹⁹ Rusbridger, A., 'Trafigura: anatomy of a super-injunction', *The Guardian* (20 October 2009), available at http://www.guardian.co.uk/media/2009/oct/20/trafigura-anatomy-superinjunction, accessed 15 March 2012.

Convention, insufficient monitoring of health aspects of the Convention, limited capacity building and funding for health matters, and the inflexibility and poor design of key substantive and procedural aspects of the Convention to tackle health issues. The limited pathways to the effective integration of the health objective in the functioning of the Convention are symptomatic of challenges inherent in the implementation of international law. This is highlighted by weak monitoring, compliance and institutional coordination among relevant actors, as well as weak legal frameworks to domesticate international legal obligations. Finally, the incident reveals the need to explore appropriate theoretical frameworks for policy development under the Convention to strengthen its impact on the protection of public health.

The paper argues that while environmental protection is the main thrust of multilateral environmental agreements, health is a key driver of several of them, including the Basel Convention. ²⁰² Indeed, the Conference of Parties (COP) to the Basel Convention has reinforced the centrality of health in the Convention. ²⁰³ To redress the limits of the

_

²⁰⁰ Van Aaken, A., 'To Do Away with International Law'? Some Limits to "The Limits of International Law" (2006) 17(1) *European Journal of International Law* 289–308 at 300.

Sand., note 137 above; Victor, D.G., Raustiala, K. & Skolnikoff, E.B., (eds) *The Implementation and Effectiveness of International Environmental Commitments: Theory and Practice* (Cambridge, MA: MIT Press/London: International Institute for Applied Systems Analysis, 1998) ix; Raustiala, K. & Slaughter, A.M., 'International Law, International Relations and Compliance' in Carlsnaes, W., et al., (eds) *The Handbook of International Relations* 28 (2002); Kingsbury, B., 'The concept of compliance as a function of competing conceptions of international law' (1998) 19 *Michigan Journal of International Law* 345–372.

Onzivu, W., 'International Environmental Law, the Public's Health and Domestic Environmental Governance in Developing Countries' (2006) 21(4) *American University International Law Review* 597, 634–638; Onzivu, W., 'Health in Global Climate Change Law: the Long Road to an Effective Legal Regime Protecting Public Health and the Climate' (2010) 4 *Carbon and Climate Law Review* 364–382.

Secretariat of the Basel Convention *Bali Declaration on Waste Management for Human Health and Livelihood*, available at

http://www.basel.int/convention/XX%20Anniversary/Press%20kit/Bali%20declaration.pdf, accessed 20 July 2010, stating that 'the protection of human health and livelihood is at the core of the Convention and its work.

Convention in protecting health, the paper proposes options for reform to strengthen the health impacts of the Convention. First, the Parties to the Convention should adopt and implement specific mechanisms, including legally binding instruments and institutional reforms at the global and domestic levels. Secondly, collaboration between the Convention and other global health-promoting legal regimes and institutions should be enhanced by the Parties. Thirdly, other key reforms comprise the inclusion of health more broadly in state party reporting under the Convention, the adoption of a potential Protocol on Health and Waste under the Convention, the strengthening of the powers of the Basel Convention's Compliance Committee and the adoption of further mechanisms to enhance participation by private actors.

The core of the paper addresses the following issues. Firstly, it reinforces the argument that environmental treaties with a health objective such as the Basel Convention have not optimized health protection. The paper highlights the public health impacts of the dumping of hazardous wastes in developing countries especially in Africa. 204

Secondly, it identifies a coherent legal basis for prioritizing health protection in the Basel Convention. It does so by systematically examining articles of the Convention that reinforce the treaty's health protection objective. Thirdly, the paper critiques key requirements and mechanisms of the Convention through discursive analysis of the text, reports and other literature. It analyses the implementation of the health objective, the role of regional training centres, technical cooperation and financial assistance as well as the prior informed procedure provided under the Basel Convention. 205

It also

_

²⁰⁴ Onzivu., note 108 above.

²⁰⁵ Ihid

evaluates the Convention's compliance mechanisms including annual reporting by Parties, the role of the compliance committee, the liability regime, the ratification of the Basel Ban Amendment as well as the domestic governance of waste. 206 The analysis concludes that these mechanisms are inadequate to robustly protect public health. Fourthly, the paper discusses the importance of soft law in implementing the health protection objective of the Basel Convention, and in this context examines the Bali Declaration on Waste Management for Human Health and Livelihood adopted by Parties to the Convention. The Declaration is significant because it reinforces the importance of monitoring the health objective of the Basel Convention. It strengthens the link between waste management and health protection and promotes multi-sectoral action by Parties and other stakeholders. This is demonstrated by calls to WHO and UNEP for action and the subsequent adoption of resolutions by the two entities encouraging their Member States to implement the Bali Declaration. The paper argues that despite its limitations as soft law, the Declaration has an operational value. It triggered action by WHO and UNEP and demonstrated the importance attached by Parties to the health objective of the Convention and the protection of public health.

Finally, the paper proposes options for reform of the Basel Convention regime to promote public health through the concept of adaptive governance. This would entail continuous policy learning, experimentation, monitoring and feedback as well as pluralism of regulatory processes. The proposals in this context include reform of the substantive, procedural and institutional mechanisms of the Convention. Examples cited include the adoption of a Protocol on Waste and Health and the establishment of a

²⁰⁶ Ibid

health unit within the Basel Secretariat. Reinforcing the powers of the Compliance Committee and the role of non-state actors in the Basel regime are pivotal. The paper represents a major contribution to understanding the legal basis for health protection and the extent of the implementation of the health objective of the Basel Convention, especially in developing countries. The publication also contributes to transboundary waste policy as well as environmental health generally by encouraging Parties to the Convention as well as stakeholders to understand the linkages between health, transboundary waste and the Convention. It also sends a message to these actors by proposing options for legal and practical reforms in the context of adaptive governance to promote public health and the environment. Like the other publications in this thesis, the paper highlights a gap in law, policy and practice as well as pathways to reinforcing human health protection and improving a key environmental law regime.

8. Publication 7: Rethinking Transnational Environmental Health Governance in Africa, Can Adaptive Governance Help? Accepted for publication in the Review of European, Comparative and International Environmental Law (RECIEL) forthcoming 2014.

This paper has been accepted for publication.²⁰⁷ In 2013, the Review of European,
Comparative and International Environmental Law (RECIEL) was ranked 8th out of the
28 refereed environmental and natural resources journals compiled by Washington &
Lee's Law Journal rankings. The need to improve health promotion and protection in
international environmental law coupled with the fragmented environmental health

-

²⁰⁷ Onzivu., note 106 above.

governance calls for improvements to current provision. This includes the need for a conceptual framework that informs the systematic review of environmental law regimes and reform. Building on the previous publications in the thesis, this paper proposes adaptive governance as the theoretical basis for the systematic review of the health objective and impact of environmental law regimes and of ways to strengthen them.²⁰⁸ The limited available ways to promote public health in environmental law in the developing world, especially in Africa, has become a critical issue. It is in need of scholarly rethinking if environmental and health protection mechanisms in Africa are to be strengthened.

The paper responds to this challenge by re-conceiving health protection in environmental law using a conceptual framework of adaptive governance. This emphasizes proactive rather than reactive policy making. It reflects public health governance where programmes, services and institutions emphasize prevention of disease as well as the health needs of the population as a whole. It also mirrors the precautionary approach in international environmental law which promotes action to protect the environment and human health despite limited evidence. Adaptive governance contains the following elements: continuous learning, pluralism of process, policy making as experimentation, avoiding irreversible harm and monitoring and

.

Onzivu, W., '(Re) invigorating the health protection Objective of the Basel Convention on Transboundary Movement of Hazardous Waste and their Disposal' (2013) 33(4) *Legal Studies*, 621-649; Onzivu, W., The Long Road to Integrating Public Health in the Sustainable Management of Shared Freshwaters: Lessons from Lake Victoria in East Africa, (2012) 46(3) *International Lawyer* 46(3) discussing options to enhance health protection in the context of shared waters in East Africa.

209 Last, J.M., et al., A Dictionary of Epidemiology 134(3rd Edition, Oxford University Press: Oxford, 1995).

²¹⁰ Rio Declaration, 1992 Principle 15, Convention on Biological Diversity 1992, Preamble, Framework Convention on Climate Change 1992, Article 3.3, Earth Charter, para 6, Cartagena Protocol on Biosafety to the Convention on Biological Diversity, Article 1.

feedback, all of which have beneficial qualities in policy making. However, adaptive governance has also been criticised as a strategy by the developed world to capture global policy processes to the detriment of developing countries.²¹¹

The regular reviews of legal regimes in adaptive governance are viewed as a problematic issue, as they undermine the predictability of environmental and health legal regimes which in turn could diminish their legitimacy. While adaptive governance emphasises pluralism of process, stakeholders' vested interests may pose the threat of regulatory capture of policy making in environmental health. In view of its limitations, to reinforce adaptive governance as an effective framework for Africa, the paper proposes four essential support pillars to maximize its health promoting potential. ²¹² Firstly, adaptive governance requires an environmental justice framework as an essential support pillar to address issues such as participation. However, it is argued that contemporary thinking on environmental justice is incomplete. Instead, there is a need to reorient the redistribution of environmental health harms and benefits, promoting the participation of all actors and providing mechanisms for the full recognition of all key actors in environmental law. Secondly, the paper argues for the promotion of multisectoral collaboration among health and environmental sectors. Environmental law is goal oriented and the actors of an environmental regulatory space derive their mandates from the objective and other requirements of an environmental law regime. Hence, both health and environmental actors must fully participate in global and

_

García-Salmones, M., 'Taking Uncertainty Seriously: Adaptive Governance and International Trade: a Reply to Rosie Cooney and Andrew Lang' (2009) 20(1) *European Journal of International* Law 167–186

²¹² See Part IV of this contextual narrative.

domestic environmental regulation. Thirdly, the paper argues for the institutionalization of evaluation of environmental legal regimes beyond impact assessments. Finally, the paper argues for entrenching environmental ethics as fundamental to the operationalization of environmental law.

I argue that these four pillars can mitigate the weaknesses of adaptive governance in the following ways: First, environmental justice can help redistribute environmental burdens, promote equity, participation and recognition of all actors. These measures can obviate capture by vested interests, improve environmental health law making and its public character because they will entail mechanisms to consider and address the environmental justice consequences of environmental health law development and implementation. Second, multi-sectoral collaboration can ensure that all concerned sectors participate in environmental health policy development and implementation. This can prevent the dominance of sectors with vested interests and prevent regulatory capture, promote pluralism, ensure the legitimacy of legal regimes and contribute nonscientific evidence to develop and implement policy. Third, evaluation can help to identify the pitfalls in environmental health law development and implementation such as its potential capture by vested interests, its predictability, the degree of protection of the public interest in health and the environment and its efficiency and effectiveness in achieving both health and environmental objectives. It can also identify options to improve the legal regime. Fourth, environmental ethics would provide fundamental principles for environmental law development and implementation that fosters human stewardship in environmental governance. This will also promote effective regulatory balance in the implementation of both health and environmental objectives of

environmental legal regimes. Compliance with environmental ethics can in turn minimize the weaknesses of adaptive governance in Africa.

While the four pillars of adaptive governance can obviate its weaknesses, these need to be institutionalized in law and policy to improve environmental health governance in Africa. EU smart (or better) regulation provides a useful model for implementing adaptive environmental health governance. 213 Smart regulation continues to evolve with the EU institutionalization of the Regulatory Fitness and Performance Programme (REFIT). 214 It is addressed to EU Member States, institutions and other entities within the EU. It aims ensure a high quality of legislation by enhancing its efficiency and effectiveness throughout its policy cycle from legislative design to its implementation.²¹⁵ It emphasizes that laws must be simplified, its burdens on end users reduced, emphasizes evaluation and impact assessments and broader consultation and participation of all potentially affected by a legal regime. In the case of Africa, regional economic integration organizations such as the African Union, forums such as the IMCHE and African countries could implement smart regulation. Laws that require embedding smart regulation could be adopted domestically by States as well as supranationally by international organizations such as the African Union and other subregional institutions. This action will institutionalize the four pillars in redressing the

-

²¹³ Hjerp, P., Homeyer, I., Pallemaerts, M. and Farmer, A. (2010), The Impact of Better Regulation on EU Environmental Policy under the Sixth Environment Action Programme, Report for the Brussels Institute for Environmental Management (Bruxelles Environnement/Leefmilieu Brussel), IEEP, London.

²¹⁴ European Commission, Communication from the Commission to the European Parliament, The Council, The European Economic and Social Committee and the Committee of the Regions, Regulatory Fitness and Performance Programme(REFIT): State of Play and Outlook, COM(2014)368 final ²¹⁵ European Commission, Communication from the Commission to the European Parliament, the Council, the European Economic and Social Committee and the Committee of the Regions, Smart Regulation in the European Union, COM(2010) 543 final, Brussels, 8.10.2010, accessible at http://eurlex.europa.eu/LexUriServ/LexUriServ.do?uri=COM:2010:0543:FIN:EN:PDF, accessed on 26th February 2014

weaknesses of adaptive governance in Africa, while promoting democratic legitimacy, transparency and rule of law, often argued as lacking in smart regulation. The push for better regulation would integrate Regulatory Impact Assessment (RIA) at the centre of the regulatory improvement process. The call by OECD that its Member States pursue better regulation through the following mechanisms provides pathways in institutionalizing adaptive governance to improve environmental health in Africa: the adoption at the heart of governments of regulatory improvement as a policy, the establishment of institutions dedicated to regulatory improvement and the application of a series of regulatory improvement tools. The regulatory improvement tools include RIAs, consultation and transparency processes, exercises to reduce burdens and red tape, simplification measures, using alternatives to traditional regulation and legislating sunset provisions.

These options can in turn be reinforced under three themes as in the domestic implementation of sustainable development proposed by Ross, which resonates in the context of adaptive governance²¹⁸. Firstly, procedural requirements to ensure that certain events happen at certain times in a certain way. This approach would introduce procedural obligations in the production, use and review of adaptive governance as a strategy. These procedural obligations could, in turn, implicitly embody the substance of certain principles such as the production of the strategy, provide consultation opportunities, or require regular reports on progress. Second, it could also require that

-

Reality in the UK, Sustainability2010, 2, 1101-1127.

²¹⁶ Lange, B, Publication Review: Better Regulation(Stephen Weatherill, Editor), 2008 *Public Law*, 623-626

 ²¹⁷ Baldwin ,R, Better Regulation: The search and the Struggle in Baldwin,R., Cave,M. & Lodge
 M.,Editors., *The Oxford Handbook of Regulation* 204(Oxford University Press: Oxford 2012).
 Ross,A., It's Time to Get Serious—Why Legislation Is Needed to Make Sustainable Development a

governments develop adaptive governance strategies as a core driver in the progressive development, strengthening and implementation of environmental health laws in Africa. It would be a point of reference and create a duty across government in all efforts to improve environmental and health governance. Third, legislating adaptive governance as a central organising principle for environmental and health governance ensures reinforcing the procedural and substantive legal obligations that promote and protect health in international and national environmental law. This could be augmented by requirements for reporting, review, publication and audit that have real consequences if breached. Therefore, persuasive mechanisms can be reoriented to implement the reworked adaptive governance as a framework for improving environmental health in Africa at both the domestic and international levels.

The paper is significant in that it identifies and demonstrates a persuasive conceptual framework for the systematic examination of the impact of environmental regimes on health and their inter-linkages and options to improve the effectiveness of the promotion and protection of public health. It also contributes to evolving scholarship on adaptive governance beyond environmental management as it applies to public health. Most critically, by developing four pillars of environmental justice, multi-sectoralism, evaluation and environmental ethics in adaptive governance, it makes a persuasive case for policy makers to embed this form of governance in tackling the difficult environmental health challenges that continue to negatively impact on developing countries, particularly in Africa. Therefore, this paper enriches discourse and policy making by clarifying the scope, merits and demerits of adaptive governance in ways that reflect its application in Africa.

The paper also demonstrates originality by making a case for including the four pillars in the concept as it applies to health, including in the context of the inter-ministerial conference on environment and health in Africa. It also embeds a conceptual framework in the thesis to re-think options to improve health protection in the development and implementation of international environmental law in developing countries, particularly in Africa.

CHAPTER V: CONCLUSION

The body of published work which comprises this thesis has focused on evaluating the health objectives and impacts of international environmental law regimes in the developing world, with a focus on Africa. The thesis has used a mix of research approaches: doctrinal, socio-legal and case study methods have been utilised in the context of a theoretical framework which draws on and develops ideas of adaptive governance. The study has demonstrated originality as evidenced by the high qualities of some of the journals that have been published in. The thesis findings have implications for future policy development and the implementation of international environmental law at both international and domestic levels to protect health in Africa and other developing countries.

The thesis also made several findings. First, international environmental law has a distinct health protection objective that requires effective follow up and

implementation.²¹⁹ Second, the inter-linkages between health and environment need to be reinforced at the international and domestic levels.²²⁰ Third, the substantive, procedural and institutional mechanisms of international environmental legal regimes with a health objective have not optimized the protection of health.²²¹ Fourth, the implementation mechanisms of environmental legal regimes have limits for the protection of public health in Africa.²²² Fifth, case studies of transboundary waste and shared freshwaters as well as climate change demonstrate the limits of environmental legal regimes for health protection in developing countries. ²²³ Sixth, options for legal reform exist to improve the status quo but these are in need of a fundamental theoretical underpinning.²²⁴ Finally, a renewed adaptive governance framework reinforced by four "pillars" of environmental justice, ethics, evaluation and multi-sectoralism fills that gap

2

Onzivu, W., "International Environmental Law, the Public's Health and Domestic Environmental Governance in Developing Countries", (2006) 21(4) *American University International Law Review*, 597-684; Onzivu, W., '(Re) invigorating the Health Protection Objective of the Basel Convention on Trans-boundary Movement of Hazardous Waste and their Disposal' (2013) 33(4) *Legal Studies*, 621-649; Onzivu, W., Re-examining the Effectiveness of Health Protection in Global Environmental Regulation, in Human Rights and Duties: Sustaining Global Ecological Integrity and Human Health through Science, Ethics and the Law, (Westra, L., Soskolne, C. & Spady, D., (Eds) (Routledge, London, May 2012).

Onzivu, W., 'Health in Global Climate Change Law: The Long Road to an Effective Legal Regime Protecting Public Health and the Climate', (2010) 4 *Carbon and Climate Law Review*, 364-382; Onzivu, W., The Long Road to Integrating Public Health into Sustainable Development of Shared Freshwaters in International Environmental Law: Lessons from Lake Victoria in East Africa, (2012) 46(3) *International*

Lawyer, pp.867-892, Ibid, ²²¹ Ibid

²²² Onzivu, W., The Long Road to Integrating Public Health into Sustainable Development of Shared Freshwaters in International Environmental Law: Lessons from Lake Victoria in East Africa, (2012) 46(3) *International Lawyer*, pp.867-892; Onzivu, W., "International Environmental Law, the Public's Health and Domestic Environmental Governance in Developing Countries", (2006) 21(4) *American University International Law Review*, 597-684; Onzivu, W., Tackling the Public health Impact of Climate Change: the Role of Domestic Environmental Health Governance Mechanisms in Developing Countries, (2009) 43(3) *The International Lawyer*, 1311, Onzivu, W., Rethinking Transnational Environmental Health Governance in Africa, can Adaptive Governance Help? *Review of European, Comparative and International Environmental Law (2014) RECIEL*, accepted for publication.

²²³ Onzivu, W., '(Re) invigorating the health protection objective of the Basel Convention on Transboundary Movement of Hazardous Waste and their Disposal' (2013) 33(4) *Legal Studies*, 621-649; Onzivu, W., The Long Road to Integrating Public Health into Sustainable Development of Shared Freshwaters in International Environmental Law: Lessons from Lake Victoria in East Africa, (2012) 46(3) *International Lawyer*, pp.867-892.

²²⁴ Ibid.

and offers an effective conceptual framework to improve the health outcomes of international environmental law, especially in Africa. 225 Publications 1 and 2 expose the underlying problem, that international environmental law has not maximized the protection of health in developing countries, particularly in Africa. They analyse commentary on specified and problematic aspects of international environmental law and health in order to map the state and impact of the health objective in international environmental law. This analysis has exposed the lack of thematically systematic analysis and views on issues of health and the environment. Examples include the ecocentric and anthropocentric approaches in international environmental law. Through this analysis, the research has increased knowledge of the inter-linkages between health and the environment viewed through the substantive, procedural and implementation mechanisms of international environmental law. Specific details have been addressed in publications 3, 4, 5 and 6, which comprise the case studies relating to the governance of shared freshwaters, climate change and transboundary waste in international environmental law. These case studies demonstrate the limits of the impact of the health objective in environmental regulation. Publication 7 provides a theoretical framework for improvement of environmental legal regimes to protect and promote health in Africa.

Specific conclusions deriving from the thesis are as follows. First, public health protection is not optimized in international environmental legal regimes. For example, global and regional legal regimes applicable to shared freshwaters focus on water quantity and access and less on water quality and public health. The case of Lake

_

²²⁵ Onzivu., note 108, above.

Victoria demonstrates that the anthropocentric and eco-centric divide in environmental protection, the marginalization of the social and environmental pillars of sustainability and weak environmental (and health) governance at the global, regional and domestic levels undermine health protection in international water legal regimes. Addressing both health and environment objectives in international environmental law can contribute to sustainable development. It can, however, also promote public health through the provision of technical assistance, enhanced environmental impact assessment and the development of sound health provisions and structures in national environmental laws and institutions.

Second, domestic environmental governance mechanisms can play a critical role in reinforcing the health protection objective in environmental law regimes. Relevant mechanisms that require improvement to reinforce health protection in environmental governance include multi-sectoral coordination, domestic environmental or health legislation, impact assessments, national action plans, financial and technical capacity building, and mobilization of civil society and communities. For example, tackling the health impact of climate change requires effective responses from the health sector through effective environmental health governance.

Third, the thesis concludes that the health protection objectives of legal regimes are constrained in law and fact. For example, the Basel Convention and its related instruments on technology transfer, funding, verification procedure for environmentally sound management of hazardous waste, compliance mechanisms and liability do not

provide effective protection for public health. Domestically, the weak enforcement of often outdated waste laws, poor compliance and inadequate multi-sectoral collaboration on waste and health undermines the achievement of the Convention's health objective. The limited optimisation of the health objective is concomitant with the weaknesses of mechanisms for implementation of the Convention. This was highlighted by the Convention's 2008 COP in Bali, which recommended a number of health-promoting measures to be implemented by Parties, the Basel Convention Secretariat, UNEP and the WHO. The analyses in the thesis publications, including the proposals for reform and the role of adaptive governance, can help to inform scholarly debate as well as legal initiatives to reinforce the health impact of the Convention. They could inform efforts to minimise sectoral fragmentation in environmental health governance and could also strengthen domestic legal regimes in their efforts to deal with the challenges of transboundary hazardous waste, as well as health and the environment generally.

Fourth, adaptive governance is the best model to improve health protection in the progressive development of environmental law and its implementation in Africa. Adaptive governance can facilitate policy experimentation, promote environmental coregulation and provide a major impetus to effectively implement international environmental obligations at the domestic level. However, the limitations of adaptive governance are recognized. Potentially, it can facilitate capture of environmental law making and implementation by vested corporate and political interests to the detriment

-

Onzivu, W., '(Re) invigorating the Health Protection Objective of the Basel Convention on Transboundary Movement of Hazardous Waste and their Disposal' (2013) 33(4) *Legal Studies*, 621-649; Onzivu, W., Rethinking Transnational Environmental Health Governance in Africa, can Adaptive Governance Help? *Review of European, Comparative and International Environmental Law* (2014) *RECIEL*, accepted for publication.

of health, the environment and natural resource preservation and the public interest. It could also dilute the impact of environmental law regimes due to the need for constant reviews and change. However, as exemplified by IMCHE, it is argued that adaptive governance has the potential to improve environmental health in Africa if it is buttressed by additional pillars to enhance accountability, enhance binding legal commitments, prevent capture of environmental regulation by powerful vested interests, and to ensure that environmental governance protects the public interest. Therefore, adaptive governance that embeds environmental justice, evaluation, ethics and multisectoralism could contribute to reducing the health deficiencies of environmental law and significantly improve public health in Africa.

To conclude, this thesis represents a substantial themed enquiry into the impact of the health objective of international environmental law. The body of work has identified a number of key inter-related problems and proposed options for reform. For these reforms to be realized, the key actors in international environmental law; states, international organizations, non-state actors, communities and international and national courts will need to work together to ensure the increased effectiveness of international environmental law in the protection and promotion of public health in developing countries and Africa in particular.

ANNEX I

PUBLICATIONS

i. List of the seven publications included in the submitted thesis

- (a) Onzivu, W., Rethinking Transnational Environmental Health Governance in Africa, can Adaptive Governance Help? *Review of European, Comparative and International Environmental Law (2014) RECIEL*, accepted for publication.
- (b) Onzivu, W., '(Re) invigorating the Health Protection Objective of the Basel Convention on Trans-boundary Movement of Hazardous Waste and their Disposal' (2013) 33(4) *Legal Studies*, 621-649.
- (c) Onzivu, W., 'Re-examining the Effectiveness of Health Protection in Global Environmental Regulation' in Westra, L., Soskolne, C. & Spady, D.,(eds) *Human Rights and Duties: Sustaining Global Ecological Integrity and Human Health through Science, Ethics and the Law*(Routledge:London,2012) 301-314.
- (d) Onzivu, W., The Long Road to Integrating Public Health into Sustainable Development of Shared Freshwaters in International Environmental Law: Lessons from Lake Victoria in East Africa, (2012) 46(3) *International Lawyer*, pp.867-892.
- (e) Onzivu, W., Health in Global Climate Change Law: The Long Road to an Effective Legal Regime Protecting both Public Health and the Climate, 2010(4) Carbon and Climate Law Review, 364-382.
- (f) Onzivu, W., Tackling the Public Health Impact of Climate Change: The Role of Domestic Environmental Health Governance Mechanisms in Developing Countries, (2009) 43(3) The International Lawyer, 1311.
- (g) Onzivu, W., 'International Environmental Law, the Public's Health and Domestic Environmental Governance in Developing Countries' (2006) 21(4) American University International Law Review, 597-684.

ANNEX II

OTHER AUTHOR'S PUBLICATIONS THAT HAVE INFORMED THE THESIS

- a) Onzivu, W., International Climate Change Law, Health Promotion and Evolving Domestic Climate Law in Developing Countries, (2012) 18(1) *African Yearbook of International Law*, 257 –285.
- b) Onzivu, W., Mind That Gap: International Climate Law, Health Protection and United Kingdom's Climate Legislation, (2012) 21(2) *European Energy and Environmental Law Review*, 79-91.
- c) Onzivu, W., Reinvigorating the World Health Organization's Governance of Health Rights: repositing an evolving legal regime, its challenges and prospects, (2011) 4(3) *African Journal of Legal Studies* 225-256.
- d) Onzivu, W., Eco-patent Commons: Implications for Technology Transfer to fight climate change,(2010) 4(1) *Carbon and Climate Law Review*, 13-29 (with Mark Van Hoorebeek,).

- e) Onzivu, W., Eco- patent Commons: Open Source Patents in Environmental Management, (2008) 55 Student Law Review, 45, (with Mark Van Hoorebeek).
- f) Onzivu, W.,International Environmental Law and Global Public Health, (2002) 80(12) Bulletin of the World Health Organization" 970-974, (with Von Schirnding Y and Adede AO).
- g) Onzivu, W., Reinforcing Global Health Normative Frameworks and Legal Obligations: Can Adaptive Governance Help?, in "Global Health and International Community", (Coggon, J. & Gola, S., Editors), (Bloomsbury Publishing, London, 2013), 233-248.

ANNEX III

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- 1. Table of relevant legal instruments and other documents
- i. Treaties

Additional Protocol to the American Convention on Human Rights in the Area of Economic, Social and Cultural Rights, art. 11, Nov. 17, 1988, O.A.S.T.S. No. 69.

African Charter on Human and Peoples' Rights, art. 24, adopted June 27, 1981, O.A.U. Doc. CAB/LEG/67/3 rev. 5, reprinted in 21 I.L.M. 58 (1982).

African Convention on the Conservation of Nature and Natural Resources(Algiers) 15 September 1968, in force 9 October 1969, 1001 UNTS 3, revised and agreed Maputo, 11 July 2003, not in force.

African Union, African Convention on the Conservation of Nature and Natural Resources, July 11, 2003, http://www.au.int/en/sites/default/files/AFRICAN_CONVENTION_CONSERVATIO N_NATURE_NATURAL_RESOURCES.pdf, visited 25th August 2014.

Bamako Convention on the Ban of the Import into Africa and the Control of Transboundary Movement and Management of Hazardous Wastes within Africa, 30 I.L.M 163 (1991).

Basel Convention on the Control of Transboundary Movements of Hazardous Wastes and Their Disposal, Mar. 22, 1989, 28 I.L.M. 657 (1989).

Charter of Water of the Senegal River, Mali-Maurit.-Sen., art.1, 4, May 28, 2002, available at http://iea.uoregon.edu/pages/view_treaty.php?t=2002-SenegalRiverWaterCharter.EN.txt&par=view_treaty_html, visited August 4th 2014.

Convention for the Conservation of Antarctic Seals, ILM 11(19720 251.

Convention on Environmental Impact Assessment in a Transboundary Context art. 1(vii), Feb. 25, 1991, 30 I.L.M. 800 (1991).

Convention on the Law of the Non-Navigational Uses of International Watercourses, 36 ILM 700 (1997); G.A. Res. 51/229, Annex, U.N. Doc. A/51/49 (May 21, 1997).

Convention on the Prior Informed Consent Procedure for Certain Hazardous Chemicals and Pesticides in International Trade, Sept. 11, 1998, 38 I.L.M. 1 (1999).

Convention on the Protection and Use of Transboundary Watercourses and International Lakes, 31 ILM 1312 (1992), Mar. 17, 1992, 1936 U.N.T.S. 269

Copenhagen Adjustments and Amendments to the Montreal Protocol on Substances that Deplete the Ozone Layer, Nov. 25, 1992, 32 I.L.M. 874 (1993).

EAC, Treaty for the Establishment of the East African Community, Uganda-Kenya-Tanz., Nov. 30, 1999, 2144 U.N.T.S. 255.

EAC, Protocol for Sustainable Development of Lake Victoria Basin, Nov. 29, 2003, available at http://www.internationalwaterlaw.org/documents/regionaldocs/Lake_Victoria_Basin_2003.pdf.

EAC, Protocol on Environment and Natural Resources Management, Apr. 3, 2006, available at http://www.eac.int/environment/index.php?option=com_content&view=article&id=122:eac-gender-a-community-development-framework&catid=3:key-documents.

General Agreement on Tariffs and Trade, Oct. 30, 1947, 61 Stat.A-11, 55 U.N.T.S. 194, art. XX.

Kyoto Protocol to the United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change, Dec. 10, 1997, 37 I.L.M. 22 (1998).

London Adjustments and Amendments to the Montreal Protocol on Substances that Deplete the Ozone Layer, June 29, 1990, 30 I.L.M. 541 (1991).

Lome Convention IV, 29 I.L.M. 783 (1990).

Montreal Protocol on Substances that Deplete the Ozone Layer, Sept. 16, 1987, S. Treaty Doc. No. 100-10, 1522 U.N.T.S. 3.; 26 ILM 1550 (1987).

Protocol on Strategic Environmental Assessment to the Convention on Environmental Impact Assessment in a Transboundary Context, opened for signature May 21, 2003, MP.EIA/2003/1, available at http://www.unece.org/fileadmin/DAM/env/eia/documents/legaltexts/protocolenglish.pdf visited on 25th July 2014.

Protocol on Water and Health to the 1992 Convention on the Protection and Use of

Transboundary Watercourses and International Lakes, June 17, 1999, 2331 U.N.T.S. 202, 269 at

 $http://www.unece.org/fileadmin/DAM/env/documents/2000/wat/mp.wat.2000.1.e.pdf \ , visited 1st August 2014.$

Stockholm Convention on Persistent Organic Pollutants, May 22, 2001, 40 I.L.M. 532 (2001).

Tripartite Interim Agreement for Co-operation on the Protection and Sustainable Utilisation of the Water Resources of the Incomati and Maputo Watercourses, Mozambique-South Africa-Swaziland, Aug. 29, 2002.

UNECE Convention on Access to Information, Public Participation in Decision-making and Access to Justice in Environmental Matters, (Aarhus Convention) (1998) I.L.M. 38, 517.

United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change (UNFCCC), Rio de Janeiro, 9 May 1992, 31 I.L.M.(1992), 849.

Vienna Convention on the Law of Treaties, 1155 U.N.T.S. 331, 8 I.L.M. 679.

WHO Framework Convention on Tobacco Control, 42 ILM (2003) 518 World Health Organization [WHO], Constitution of the World Health Organization, (July 22, 1946) amended by 51st World Health Assembly (Sept. 15, 2005), available at www.who.int/governance/eb/who_constitution_en.pdf, visited 4th August 2014.

ii. Other documents

Adaptation Fund Board, Draft Provisional Operational Policies and Guidelines for Parties to access Resources from the Fund, 31 March 2009, UN Doc. AFB/B.5/4 Rev.2, 8; the Strategic Priorities, Policies and Guidelines and the Draft Provisional Operational Policies and Guidelines for Parties to access resources from the Adaptation Fund are the two key documents guiding the application process.

Adaptation Fund Board, The Adaptation Fund: Draft Strategic Priorities, Policies and Guidelines of the Adaptation Fund, Third Meeting, Bonn, 15 to 18 September 2008, UN Doc. AFB/B.3/9.

African Ministerial Conference on the Environment, May 29, 2009, Report of the Ministerial Segment of the Special Session on Climate Change, P10, 12-14, AMCEN/SS/III/6 (May 29, 2009), available at http://www.unep.org/roa/Amcen/Amcen_Events/3rd_ss/Docs/MinisterialSegmentReport.pdf (focusing on climate change in their recent Nairobi Declaration of 2009).

African Ministers of Health and Environment Joint Declaration on Climate Change and Health, Luanda 26 November 2010, accessed at

http://www.unep.org/roa/hesa/Portals/66/HESA/Docs/Conference_Outcomes/Joint_Statement_on_Climate_Change_and_Health_Final_en.pdf on 1st March 2014.

African Union, Sharm El-Sheikh Commitments for Accelerating the Achievement of Water and Sanitation Goals in Africa, Assembly/AU/Decl. 1(XI), 11th Ordinary Sess., at 1 (June 30-July 1, 2008).

Agenda 21 Programme of Action for Sustainable Development, 8.28, U.N.Doc. A/CONF.151/26 (1992).

Americans in Harmony: Pan American Charter on Health and Environment in Sustainable Human Development, 1995, accessible at http://www.paho.org/English/HEP/HEQ/Charter-eng.pdf, last accessed on 14th February 2014.

Bali Declaration on Waste Management for Human Health and Livelihood, available at http://www.basel.int/convention/XX%20Anniversary/Press%20kit/Bali%20declaration.pdf visited 20 July 2014.

Broadening the GEF Partnership by Operationalizing Paragraph 28 of the GEF Instrument, GEF Council Meeting, 29 June to 1 July 2010, Washington DC, UN Doc. GEF/C.38/08.

Cartagena Declaration on the Prevention, Minimization and Recovery of Hazardous Wastes and Other Wastes, paras 5, 9 and 11, at http://www.basel.int/Portals/4/Basel%20Convention/docs/meetings/cop/cop10/CartagenaDeclaration.pdf, visited February 2014.

Commission for Environmental Cooperation, Comm'n for Envtl. Cooperation, http://www.cec.org/Page.asp?PageID=1226&SiteNodeID=310&BL_ ExpandID=154 (last visited Oct. 11, 2013).

Conference of Parties to the Basel Convention, Implementation of Decision V/32 on enlargement of the scope of the Trust Fund to Assist Developing and Other Countries in Need of Assistance in the Implementation of the Basel Convention, 'Note by the Secretariat', 14 April 2008, Document UNEP/CHW.9/27, available at http://www.basel.int/meetings/cop/cop9/docs/27e.pdf, visited 13 April 2014.

Decision 2/CP.15, Copenhagen Accord, UN Doc. FCCC/CP/ 2009/11/Add.1, 18–19 December 2009.

Decision 6/CP.15 (Annex), Fourth review of the financial mechanism, UN Doc. FCCC/CP/2009/11/Add.1, 18–19 December 2009.

Decision 12/CP.15, Programme budget for the biennium 2010–2011, UN Doc. FCCC/CP/2009/11/Add.1, 18–19 December 2009.

Decision 4/CMP.5, Report of the Adaptation Fund Board, UN Doc. FCCC/KP/CMP/2009/21/Add.1, 18–19 December.2009.

Decision 5/CMP.5, Review of the Adaptation Fund, UN Doc. FCCC/KP/CMP/2009/21/Add.1. 18–19 December 2009.

Decision 13/CP.2, Memorandum of Understanding between the Conference of the Parties and the Council of the Global Environment Facility: annex on the determination of funding necessary and available for the implementation of the Convention, UN Doc. FCCC/CP/1996/15/Add.1., 19th July 1996.

Decision 3/CP.4, Review of the financial mechanism, UN Doc. FCCC/CP/1998/16/Add.1, 14 November 1998.

Decision 9/CP.2, Communications from Parties included in Annex I to the Convention: guidelines, schedule and process for consideration, UN Doc. FCCC/CP/1996/15/Add.1, 19 July 1996.

Decision 10/CP.2, Communications from Parties not included in Annex I to the Convention: guidelines, facilitation and process for consideration UN Doc. FCCC/CP/1996/15/Add.1, 19th July 1996.

Decision 3/CP.5Guidelines for the preparation of national communications by Parties included in Annex I to the Convention, Part I: UNFCCC reporting guidelines on annual inventories, UN Doc. FCCC/CP/1999/6/Add.1, 4 November 1999.

Decision 4/CP.5, Guidelines for the preparation of national communications by Parties included in Annex I to the Convention, Part II.

Decision 5/CP.7, Implementation of Article 4, paragraphs 8 and 9, of the Convention (decision 3/CP.3 and Article 2, paragraph 3, and Article 3, paragraph 14, of the Kyoto Protocol), UN Doc.FCCC/CP/2001/13/Add.1, 10 November 2001. Decision 28/CP.7, Guidelines for the preparation of national adaptation programmes of action, 10 November 2001, available on the internet at http://unfccc.int/resource/ldc/documents/13a04p7.pdf visited 12 March 2014).

Decision 1/CP.13, Bali Action Plan, UN Doc. FCCC/CP/ 2007/6/Add.1, 14–15 December 2007.

Decision 'IX/22: Implementation of Decision V/32 on enlargement of the scope of the Trust Fund to Assist Developing and Other Countries in Need of Assistance in the Implementation of the Basel Convention', COPs to the Basel Convention on the Control of Transboundary Movements of Hazardous Wastes and their Disposal Ninth meeting, Bali, 23–27 June 2008.

Decision VIII/1 on Côte d'Ivoire incident, The Eighth Meeting of the COP to the Basel Convention, in December 2006; Basel Convention Secretariat and UNEP, Implementation of Decision VIII/1 on Côte d'Ivoire, available at http://www.basel.int/pub/leaflets/270508.pdf,visited 4 May 2014.

Declaration of Mar de Plata, 2005, Meeting of Ministers of Health and Environment of the Americas, accessed at http://www.oas.org/hema/english/Documents/MarDelPlataEng.doc, last accessed on 14 February 2014.

Directive of the European Parliament and of the Council on waste and repealing certain Directives, Arts 1, 2(1)(f), 3(12)(b), 5(d), 6(1)(d), 8(3), 12, 13, 16(3), 17 and 27(1), (4), available at http://register.consilium.europa.eu/pdf/en/08/st03/st03646.en08.pdf, visited 20 June 2013.

Draft decision -/CP.16, Outcome of the work of the Ad Hoc Working Group on long-term Cooperative Action under the Convention, Paragraph 14(a).

Draft Adaptation to Climate Change Programming Strategy, LDCF/ SCCF Council Meeting, 24 June 2009, Washington DC, UN Doc.GEF/LDCF.SCCF.6/Inf.4, Para.29, available on the Internet at

<www.thegef.org/gef/sites/thegef.org/files/documents/LDCF.SCCF %206.Inf .4.pdf> (last accessed on 2 August 2014).

Economic Commission for Europe, Decision IV/5 on accession to the Convention by non-United Nations Economic Commission for Europe member States, as adopted on 1 July 2011, adopted by Meeting of the Parties to the Convention on Access to Information, Public Participation in Decision-making and Access to Justice in Environmental Matters, Fourth Session, Chisinau, 29 June–1 July 2011, accessed at http://www.unece.org/fileadmin/DAM/env/pp/mop4/Documents/ece_mp_pp_2011_CRP3 Accession_e.pdf on 25th February 2014.

Eighth Meeting of the Conference of Parties (COP) to the Basel Convention on the Control of Transboundary Movements of Hazardous Wastes and their Disposal, Nairobi, Kenya, 27 November – 1 December 2006, 'Report of the COP to the Basel Convention on its Eighth Meeting', UNEP/CHW.8/16 (5 January 2007), 7, available at http://www.basel.int/meetings/ cop/cop8/docs/16e.pdf, accessed 12 October 2010.

European Commission, Communication from the Commission to the European Parliament, the Council, the European Economic and Social Committee and the Committee of the Regions, Smart Regulation in the European Union, COM(2010) 543 final, Brussels, 8.10.2010, accessible at http://eur-lex.europa.eu/LexUriServ/LexUriServ.do?uri=COM:2010:0543:FIN:EN:PDF, visited 26th February 2014.

Fifth Ministerial Conference on Environment and Health, Parma Declaration on Health and the Environment, accessed at

http://www.euro.who.int/ data/assets/pdf_file/0011/78608/E93618.pdf last accessed at 22 December 2012.

Global Environment Facility, Submission to the UNFCCC Secretariat: Views on How the GEF Would Operationalize ,Decision-CMP.2 of the Conference of the Parties Serving as the Meeting of Parties to the Kyoto Protocol on the Adaptation, 15 June 2007, UN Doc. GEF/LDCF.SCCF.2/Inf.6, 29 May 2007, available on the Internet at www.thegef.org/gef/sites/thegef.org/files/documents/ LDCF.SCCF .2.Inf .6% 20Simbission % 20of % 20GEF % 20to % 20UNFCCC.pdf. visited 1July 2014.

Global Environment Facility, Highlights of the Council's Decisions, GEF Council Meeting, 28 June to 1 July 2010, Washington DC, UN Doc. GEF/38/Highlights, available on the Internet at www.thegef.org/gef/sites/thegef.org/files/documents/C.38_Highlights.FINAL_.pdf, visited 11 June 2014.

Guidelines for Applying the Precautionary Principle to Biodiversity Conservation and Natural Resource Management, approved by the 67 meeting of the IUCN Council 14-16 May 2007, accessible at http://cmsdata.iucn.org/downloads/ln250507_ppguidelines.pdf., visited 25th January 2014

Implementation of the Libreville Declaration on Health and Environment in Africa: Luanda Commitment, Luanda 26 November 2010, accessed at http://www.unep.org/roa/hesa/Portals/66/HESA/Docs/Conference_Outcomes/Luanda_Commitment_Final_en.pdf, last accessed on 14th February 2014.

International Institute of Sustainable Development (IISD), 'Report of the first Interministerial Conference on Health and the Environment in Africa' 2008 14(1).

Johannesburg Plan of Implementation, Chapters 3, 5 and 8; Johannesburg Declaration on Sustainable Development, Johannesburg 2002, from our origins to the future, paras 23, 16, 18 and 27.

Libreville Declaration on Health and Environment in Africa, Libreville 29 August 2008, World Health Organization Regional Office for Africa, accessible at http://www.afro.who.int/en/regional-declarations.html on 17th March 2014.

New Partnership for Africa's Development [NEPAD], Action Plan for the Environmental Initiative (Oct. 2003), available at http://www.unep.org/roa/Amcen/docs/publications/ActionNepad.pdf, visited 4th February 2014.

New Partnership for Africa's Development, Africa Health Strategy,2007-205,accessible at http://www.nepad.org/system/files/AFRICA_HEALTH_STRATEGY(health).pdf visited 4th February 2014.

Report of the Conference of the Parties Serving as the Meeting of the Parties to the Kyoto Protocol on its First Session, Montreal, 28 November to 10 December 2005,UN Doc. CCC/KP/CMP/2005/8/Add.1..

Report of the Conference of the Parties Serving as the Meeting of the Parties to the Kyoto Protocol on Its Second Session, Nairobi,6 to 17 November 2006, UN Doc. FCCC/KP/CMP/2006/10/Add.1.

Report of the Conference of the Parties Serving as the Meeting of the Parties to the Kyoto Protocol on its Third Session, Bali, 3 to 15 December 2007, UN Doc. FCCC/KP/CMP/2007/9/Add.1.

Report of the World Commission on Environment and Development, G.A. Res. 42/187, U.N. GAOR, U.N. Doc. A/RES/42/187 (Dec. 11, 1987).

Rio Declaration on Environment and Development, Annex I princ. 4, U.N. Doc A/CONF.151/26 (Vol. I) (1992) 31 ILM 874(1992).

Secretariat of the Basel Convention, 'Protocol on Liability and Compensation, ratifications', available at http://basel.int/ratif/protocol.htm, visited 2 April 2014.

Secretariat of the Basel Convention 'Ratifications of the Ban Amendment', available at http://www.basel.int/ratif/ban-alpha.htm, visited 17 May 2014.

The Campione Consolidation of the ILA Rules on International Water Resources (1966-1999), in International Law of Water Resources, supra, at 61, 62.

United Nations Conference on the Human Environment, June 5-16, 1972, Declaration of the United Nations Conference on the Human Environment, princ. 1, U.N. Doc. A/CONF.48/14/Rev. 1 (1973).

United Nations Department of Economic & Social Affairs, Division for Sustainable Development, Plan of Implementation of the World Summit on Sustainable Development 1 (2002), http://www.un.org/esa/sustdev/documents/WSSD_POI_PD/English/WSSD_PlanImpl.pdf, visited 5th June 2014.

UNEP, Report of the Ad Hoc Meeting of Senior Government Officials Expert in Environmental Law, Annex, U.N. Doc. UNEP/GC.10/5/Add.2 (Dec. 7, 1981) UNEP, Report of the Ninth Meeting of the Parties to the Montreal Protocol on Substances that Deplete the Ozone Layer, Annex IV, U.N. Doc. UNEP/OzL.Pro.9/12 (Sept. 25, 1997).

UNEP, Report of the Eleventh Meeting of the Parties to the Montreal Protocol on Substances that Deplete the Ozone Layer, Annex V, U.N. Doc. UNEP/OzL.Pro.11/10 (Dec. 17, 1999).

UNEP, Outline of a UNEP Project Portfolio on Persistent Toxic Substances in the Framework of the Global Environment Facility International Waters Portfolio, PP 3.1-3.3, U.N. Doc. UNEP/POPS/INC.1/INF/14 (July 1, 1998).

United Nations, The Human Right to Water and Sanitation, G.A. Res. 64/292, U.N. Doc. A/RES/64/292, P1 (July 28, 2010).

UNEP, Press Release, Bangkok Declaration calls for coordinated action on environment and health, Bangkok 9 August 2007, accessed at http://www.unep.org/documents.multilingual/default.asp?documentid=516&articleid=5 652&l=en, visited 4th August 2014.

United Nations Conference on Environment & Development, June 3-14, 1992, Agenda 21 Programme of Action for Sustainable Development, P8.28, U.N. Doc. A/CONF.151/26 (1992).

U.N. Dep't of Econ. & Soc. Affairs, Division for Sustainable Development, Plan of Implementation of the World Summit on Sustainable Development (Dec. 15, 2004), available at http://www.un.org/esa/sustdev/documents/WSSD_POI_PD/English/POIChapter1.htm, visited 2nd July 2014.

United Nations Conference on the Human Environment, June 5-16, 1972, Report of the Conference on the Human Environment, U.N. Doc. A/CONF.48/14/Rev. 1 (1973).

United Nations Conference on the Human Environment, Stockholm, 5 to 16 June 1972, Declaration of the United Nations Conference on the Human Environment, Principle 1,UN Doc. A/CONF.48/14/ Rev.1 (1973).

United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change(hereinafter referred to as UNFCCC) reporting guidelines on national communications, UN Doc. FCCC/CP/1999/6/Add.1, 4 November 1999.

UNFCCC, Report of the Conference of the Parties on its First Session, Berlin, 28 March to 7 April 1995, UN Doc. FCCC/CP/1995/7/Add.1

UNFCCC, Report of the Conference of the Parties on its Second Session, Geneva, 8 to 19 July 1996, UN Doc. FCCC/CP/1996/ 15/Add.1.

UNFCCC, Report of the Conference of the Parties on its Third Session, Kyoto, 1 to 11 December 1997, UN Doc. FCCC/CP/1997/7/Add.1.

UNFCCC, Report of the Conference of the Parties on its Fourth Session, Buenos Aires, 2 to 14 November 1998, UN Doc. FCCC/ CP/1998/16/Add.1.

UNFCCC, Report of the Conference of the Parties on its Fifth Session, Bonn, 25 October to 5 November 1999, UN Doc. FCCC/CP/1999/6/Add.1.

UNFCCC, Report of the Conference of the Parties on its Sixth Session, The Hague, 13 to 25 November 2000, UN Doc. FCCC/CP/2000/5/Add.2.

UNFCCC, Report of the Conference of the Parties on its Seventh Session, Marrakesh, 29 October to 10 November 2001, UN Doc FCCC/CP/2001/13/Add.1.#

UNFCCC, Report of the Conference of the Parties on its Eighth Session, New Delhi, 23 October to 1 November 2002, UN Doc. FCCC/CP/2002/7/Add.1.

UNFCCC, Report of the Conference of the Parties on its Ninth Session, Milan, 1 to 12 December 2003, UN Doc. FCCC/CP/ 2003/6/Add.1.

UNFCCC, Report of the Conference of the Parties on its Tenth Session, Buenos Aires, 6 to 18 December 2004, UN Doc. FCCC/CP/2004/10/Add.1.

UNFCCC, Report of the Conference of the Parties on its Eleventh Session, Montreal, 28 November to 10 December 2005, UN Doc. FCCC/CP/2005/5/Add.1.

UNFCCC, Report of the Conference of the Parties on its Twelfth Session, Nairobi, 6 to 17 November 2006, UN Doc. FCCC/CP/2006/5/Add.1.

UNFCCC, Report of the Conference of the Parties on its Thirteenth Session, Bali, 3 to 15 December 2007, UN Doc. FCCC/CP/2007/6/Add.1.

UNFCCC, Matters Relating to Article 4, Paragraph 8 and 9, of the Convention: Progress on the Implementation of Decision 1/CP.10, UN Doc. FCCC/SBI/2009/L.13.

UNFCCC, Negotiating Text, Note by the Secretariat, UN Doc.FCCC/AWGLCA/2010/14.

UNFCCC, "Adaptation Fund", available on the Internet at <unfccc.int/cooperation_and_support/financial_mechanism/adaptation_fund/items/3659 .php> (last accessed on 1 July 2010).

UNFCCC, Subsidiary Body for Scientific and Technological Advice, Nairobi work programme on impacts, vulnerability and adaptation to climate change, Draft conclusions proposed by the Chair, Thirty-third session, Cancún, 30 No, available on the internet at http://unfccc.int/files/adaptation/application/pdf/ sbsta33_draft-conclusions.pdf, visited 12 January 2014).

UNFCCC, Report of the Conference of the Parties on its Seventh Session, Marrakesh, 29 October to 10 November 2001, UN Doc FCCC/CP/2001/13/Add.4.

United Nations Security Council, Resolution 687, U.N. Doc.S/RES/687, 8 April 1991, Para 16

United Nations, *The Millennium Development Goals (MDGs) Report* (UN, New York, 2009).

UNEP, The Governing Council Decision 25/8 in 'Decisions adopted by the Governing Council/Global Ministerial Environment Forum at its 2th session', pp 15–17, available at http://www.unep.org/GC/GC25/Docs/GC25-DRAFTDECISION.pdf, visited 11 July 2014.

UNEP., The Governing Council Decision 25/8 in 'Decisions adopted by the Governing Council/Global Ministerial Environment Forum at its 2th session', pp 15–17, available at

http://www.unep.org/GC/GC25/Docs/GC25-DRAFTDECISION.pdf, visited 11 July 2014.

UN, UNEP, FAO, Basel, Rotterdam and Stockholm Conventions, 'Report of the simultaneous extraordinary meetings of the COP to the Basel, Rotterdam and Stockholm conventions, the 3 Omnibus decision adopted by the COP to the Basel, Rotterdam and Stockholm Conventions', Document UNEP/FAO/CHW/RC/POPS/EXCOPS.1/8, available at http://excops.unep.ch/documents/meetingdocs/08e.pdf., visited 11 July 2014.

United Nations. World Summit on Sustainable Development. General Assembly Resolution 56/226. Fifty-sixth session. New York, UN, 2001.

United Nations General Assembly, Resolution 55/2, United Nations Millennium Declaration (A/55/L.2, 18 September 2000).

Vienna Convention on the Law of Treaties, 22 May 1969, in force 27 January 1980, 37 I.L.M (1998).

WTO, Ministerial Declaration on the TRIPS Agreement and Public Health, WT/MIN(01)/DEC/2, 41 I.L.M. 746 (2002).

World Commission on Environment and Development, Our Common Future (1987), transmitted by Note by the Secretary-General, U.N. Doc. A/42/427, Annex I, ch. 2 (Aug. 4, 1987).

WHO, Regional Committee for Africa, Environmental Health: A Strategy for the African Region, PP 24-27, WHO Doc. AFR/RC52/10 (Feb. 2, 2002), available at http://www.afro.who.int/des/phe/publications/reg_strategy_env_health.pdf visited 10th June 2014.

World Health Organization, Sixty-First World Health Assembly, Resolution WHA61.19, 24 May 2008.

WHO and UNEP, Health Security through Healthy Environments: First Interministerial Conference on Health and Environment in Africa, Libreville - Gabon, 26-29 August 2008, Proceedings, WHO Regional Office for Africa, 2009.

WHO and UNEP, Meeting of Partners on the Implementation of the Libreville Declaration on Health and Environment in Africa: The roadmap to support the implementation of the Libreville Declaration on Health and Environment in Africa (2009–2010) (Brazzaville: United Nations Environment Programme and World Health Organization Regional Office for Africa, 2009)10.

WHO, Sixty-Third World Health Assembly, 'Resolution WHA 63.25, Improvement of health through safe and environmentally sound waste management' (21 May 2010), available at http://apps.who.int/gb/ebwha/pdf files/WHA63/A63 R25-en.pdf, visited 12 July 2014.

WHO and UNEP, Charter of the Regional Forum on Environment and Health in Southeast and East Asian Countries - Framework for Cooperation, Ministerial Regional Forum on Environment and Health in Southeast and East Asian Countries 9 August 2007, Bangkok, Thailand, Document MF1/4., accessed at http://www.environment-health.asia/userfiles/file/EH_MF1_MD_%20Final_Charter.pdf, visited on 15th February 2014.

WHO and UNEP, Regional Forum on Environment and Health in Southeast and East Asian Countries Discussion Record, The Joint Thematic Working Group Meeting of the Regional Forum on Environment and Health in Southeast and East Asian Countries 18 April 2008, Jeju, Republic of Korea, EH/TWG2/MR, accessed at http://www.environment-health.asia/userfiles/file/EH_TWG2_MR%20without%20e-mail(1).pdf, visited 17th February 2014.

WHO Europe, The European Environment and Health Process (2010–2016): Institutional framework, document EUR/55934/7, accessed at http://www.euro.who.int/ data/assets/pdf file/0016/104443/Parma EH_Conf_edoc07. pdf, visited 17th February 2014.

WHO Regional Office for Africa, *Public Health and the Environment in the African Region, Report on the Work of WHO (2008-2009)* (Brazzaville: WHO 2010) 8, 13-18.

WHO Regional Office for Africa and UNEP, the Health and Environment Strategic Alliance for the Implementation of the Libreville Declaration, (Brazzaville, WHO Regional Office for Africa: 2011).

World Health Organization, Submission to the Ad Hoc Working Group on Long-Term Cooperative Action (AWG-LCA), available at <unfccc.int/resource/docs/2009/smsn/igo/042.pdf> (last accessed on 13th January 2014.

Domestic Instruments

Climate Change and Sustainable Energy Act, 2006, c. 19, (Eng.)

Climate Change Response Act, 2002, 2002 S.N.Z. No. 40 (N.Z.)

Climate Change Bill, 187-2, 2007 (N.Z.).

Environmental Impact Assessment Decree No. 86 (1992) § I (Nigeria).

Environment Protection and Pollution Control Act (1990), § 4(1) (Zambia).

Environment Management Act, No. 5 of 2002, P 30 (Swaziland), available at http://www.elaw.org/resources/text.asp?ID=2480, visited 10 July 2014.

Environmental Health Act, ch. 99, § 7 (1980) (Solomon Islands).

Environmental Impact Assessment Regulations, § 5, S.I. 107/1995 (Belize).

Environmental Impact Assessment Decree No. 86 of 1992, § 3(1) (Nigeria).

Environmental Impact Assessment Regulations, (Uganda).

Environment Management Act, No. 23 of 1996 (Malawi).

Environmental Protection Act, No. 34 of 1991, § 13(18), as amended by EPR Amendment No.11 of 1993 (Mauritius).

Environmental Protection Agency Act, No. 490 of 1994, pt. I (Ghana).

Environmental Management Act, No. 3 of 2000, §§ 6, 16 (Trin. & Tobago) at http://www.ema.co.tt/docs/legal/cur/Act_3_of_2000.pdf. visited 3rd May 2014.

Environmental Protection Act, No. 34 of 1991, § 4(8), as amended by EPR Amendment No.11 of 1993 (Mauritius).

Environmental Agency Decree No. 58 (1988) s. 1 (Nigeria).

Environmental Protection Act, No. 34 of 1997, § 3 (Pakistan).

Government of the Gambia, Gambia National Adaptation Programme of Action on Climate Change 75-77 (2007), at http:// unfccc.int/resource/docs/napa/gmb01.pdf visited 11 March 2014.

Government of Uganda, Climate Change, Uganda National Adaptation Programmes of Action 63 (2007), available at http:// unfccc.int/resource/docs/napa/uga01.pdf,visited 11 March 2014.

Maritime Zones Act (1989), § 11 (Kenya).

Ministerio dos Recursos Naturais e Ambiente, Republica Democratica de S. Tome e Principe, National Adaptation Programme of Action on Climate Change 20, 24, 29, 30

(Nov. 2007), at http://unfccc.int/resource/docs/napa/stp01.pdf, visited 10th March 2014.

Ministry of Natural Resources, Environment & Meteorology, Samoa, National Adaptation Programme of Action 32-35 (Dec. 2005), at http://unfccc.int/resource/docs/napa/sam01.pdf, visited 10th March 2014.

Ministry of Environment and Forest, People's Republic of Bangladesh, National Adaptation Programme of Action (Nov. 2005), available at http://unfccc.int/resource/docs/napa/ban01.pdf, visited 13th April 2014.

Ministry of Environment and Agriculture, National Meteorology and Geophysics Institute, Republic of Cape Verde, National Adaptation Programme of Action on Climate Change 17 (Dec. 2007), available at http://unfccc.int/resource/docs/napa/cpv01.pdf visited 11 April 2014.

Ministry for the Co-ordination of Environmental Affairs, Mozambique, National Adaptation Programme of Action 2 (July 2008), available at http://unfccc.int/resource/docs/napa/moz01.pdf, visited 10th April 2014.

National Environment Statute, § 4, LXXXVIII Uganda Gazette No. 21 Supp. (1995).

National Environment Management Act, No. 13 of 1994, § 22(3) (Gambia).

National Advisory Committee on Climate Change, Republic of Vanuatu, National Adaptation Programme of Action, 2007 17, 19-20 (2007), available at http://unfccc.int/resource/docs/napa/vut01.pdf, visited 10th April 2014.

National Environmental Management Act 107 of 1998 ss. 7-10 (South Africa).

National Environment Management Act, No. 13 of 1994, §§ 5-6 (Gambia).

National Environment Statute, §§ 7-8, LXXXVIII Uganda Gazette 21 Supp.

National Health Act. 61 of 2003 s. 2(c)(ii) (South Africa).

Public Health Act, 1848 (Eng.), reprinted in 83 Bull. World Health Org. 868(2005).

Public Health Act, (2011) Cap. 242 (Kenya).

Public Health Act, (2009) No. 1 (Tanzania).

Public Health Act, (1935) Cap. 281(Uganda).

Republic of Maldives, Ministry of Environment, Energy and Water, National Adaptation Programme of Action (2007), available at http://unfccc.int/resource/docs/napa/mdv01.pdf. visited 11th April 2014.

Republic of Zambia, Ministry of Tourism, Environment, and Natural Resources, Formulation of the National Adaptation Programme of Action on Climate Change 17 (2007), available at http://unfccc.int/resource/docs/napa/zmb01.pdf., visited 12th March 2014.

Tobacco Products Control Act No 12 of 1999 (South Africa).

The National Environmental Standards and Regulations Enforcement Agency Act (Act), (2007) 25:31 O.G., 95 (Nigeria).

WHO, National Environmental Action Plan 1998-2001: Executive Summary (2001), http://w3.whosea.org/LinkFiles/National Environment & Health-Action Plan execsumm.pdf, visited 20th June 2014.

WHO, Commission on Macroeconomics & Health [WHO CMH], Macroeconomics and Health: Investing in Health for Economic Development 1-3, 16 (Dec. 20, 2001) (presented by Jeffrey D. Sachs).

WHO, Regional Office for South-East Asia, National Health and Environment Action Plans, http://w3.whosea.org/EN/Section23/section1318.htm, visited 20th June 2014.

i. Table of relevant case law

a. International case law

Gabcikovo-Nagymaros Project (Hungary v. Slovakia), 1997 I.C.J. 7, 78 (Sept. 25).

Marangopoulos Foundation for Human Rights v. Greece, European Commission of Social Rights, Complaint. No.30/2005, P 195 (2006).

Social and Economic Rights Action Center v. Nigeria, Comm. No.155/96 (2001), Case No. ACHPR/COMM/A044/1.

Territorial Jurisdiction of International Commission of River Oder (U.K. v. Poland), 1929 P.C.I.J. (ser. A) No. 23, 27 (Sept. 10).

Trail Smelter Arbitration (United States v. Canada), 3 R.I.A.A. 1905, 1938, 1961(Permanent Court of Arbitration 1938 & 1941).

World Trade Organization, Report of the Appellate Body, United States-Import Prohibition of Certain Shrimp and Shrimp Products, 12 October 1998, WT/DS58/AB/R, paras 129-130.

b. Domestic case law

Environment Action Network Ltd. v. Attorney General., Misc. Application No. 39 of 2001 (High Court of Uganda).

Festo Balegele v. Dar es Salaam City Council, Misc. Civil Cause No. 90 of 1991 (Tanz.), reprinted in I Judicial Decisions Compendium, (UNEP: Nairobi 1998).

Gen. Secretary, West Pakistan Salt Miners Labour Union v. Director, Industry & Mineral Development, 1994 S.C.M.R. 2061 (Pak.), reprinted in I Judicial Decisions Compendium, (UNEP: Nairobi 1998).

In re Human Rights Case, P.L.D. 1994 S. Ct. 102 (Pakistan), reprinted in I Judicial Decisions Compendium, (UNEP: Nairobi 1998).

Koolwal v. Rajasthan, A.I.R. 1988 Raj. 2 (India), reprinted in I Judicial Decisions Compendium, (UNEP: Nairobi 1998).

Minister of Health & Welfare v. Woodcarb (Pty) Ltd. 1996 (3) SA (NP) at 159-62 (South Africa.). reprinted in I Judicial Decisions Compendium, (UNEP: Nairobi 1998).

Motto and Others v Trafigura Ltd and Trafigura Beheer BV, [2009] EWHC 1246 [OBD].

Rylands v. Fletcher, (1868) 3 L.R. 330, 339-40 (H.L.).

Rural Litigation & Entitlement Kendra Dehradun v. Uttar Pradesh, A.I.R. 1985 S.C. 652 (India), reprinted in I Judicial Decisions Compendium, (UNEP: Nairobi 1998).

Van Huyssteen v. Minister of Environmental Affairs & Tourism, 1996 (1) SA 283 (C) (S. Afr.), reprinted in I Judicial Decisions Compendium, (UNEP: Nairobi 1998).

Vellore Citizens Welfare Reform v. Union of India, A.I.R. 1996 S.C. 2715, 2721 (India), reprinted in I Judicial Decisions Compendium, (UNEP: Nairobi 1998).

Wildlife Society of South Africa v. Minister of Environmental Affairs & Tourism, Case No. 1672/95 I, reprinted in I Judicial Decisions Compendium, (UNEP: Nairobi 1998).

ii. Bibliography of published and other relevant literature

Aaron, K.K., "Perspective: Big Oil,Rural Poverty and Environmental Degradation in the Niger Delta Region of Nigeria" 11(2) Journal of Agricultural Safety and Health 127(2005).

Abrar, C.R., "International Agreements and Environmental Management Follow-up in Bangladesh", in *Improving Compliance with International Environmental Law* 218 (James Cameron., et al., eds., Earthscan: London 1996).

Adegboye, A. A., "Consolidating Participatory Democracy in Africa: Challenges and the Way Forward" 9(2) European Scientific Journal 241(2013).

Agam, H., "Working with NGOs: A Developing World Perspective",13 Colorado Journal of International Environmental Law & Policy 39 (2002).

Aginam,O., Global Health Governance: International Law and Public Health in a Divided World, (University of Toronto Press: Toronto, 2005).

Akimoto, K., et al., Global Emission Reduction Toward Low carbon Society by Sectoral Intensity Target Scheme (Kyoto: Research Institute of Innovative Technology for the Earth (RITE), 2008).

Allan, C.& Stankey, G.B., *Adaptive Environmental Management, a Practitioners Guide* (Springer, Dordrecht, 2009).

Alder, J. & Wilkinson, D., *Environmental Law and Ethics* 63 (Palgrave Macmillan: Basingstoke: 1999).

Alkoby, A., "Non-state Actors and the Legitimacy of International Environmental Law", 3 Non-State Actors & International Law 23 (2003).

Alkon. M., International Environmental Law in Robert, H. F., (Eds), The *Praeger Handbook of Environmental Health* (Praeger, Santa Barbara, California, 2012).

Amnesty International and Greenpeace, Cote d'Ivoire: the Truth: About a Company called

Trafigura, a Ship called Probo Koala, and the Dumping of Toxic Waste in Cote d'Ivoire, (Amnesty International and Greenpeace, Netherlands, 2012.)

Anand, R.P., "Development and Environment: The Case of Developing Countries" 24 Indian Journal of International Law 19 (1980).

Anderson, M., & Galizzi, P., eds., *International Environmental Law in National Courts* (British Institute of International and Comparative Law: London, 2003).

Andreen, W.L., "Environmental Law and International Assistance: The Challenge of Strengthening Environmental Law in the Developing World", 25 Columbia Journal of Environmental Law 17 (2000).

Anghie, A. & Chimni, B., "Third World Approaches to International Law and Individual Responsibility in Internal Conflicts", 2 Chinese Journal of International Law 77 (2003).

Anghie, A., Chimni, B., Mickelson, k. & Okafor, O., eds., *The Third World and International Order: Law, Politics and Globalization* (Martinus Nijhoff: The Hague, 2003).

Angrosino, M.V. & Mays de Perez, K., Rethinking Observation: From Method to Context, in Denzin, N.K. & Lincoln, Y.S., Eds., *Handbook of Qualitative Research* 673 (Sage, Thousand Oaks, CA, 2000).

Applegate, J.S., "The Taming of the Precautionary Principle" 27 William & Mary Environmental Law & Policy Review 13 (2002).

Armitage, D., Berkes, F. & Doubleday, N., *Collaboration, Learning and Multi-level Governance: Adaptive Co-management 19,83* (UBC Press: Vancouver, 2007).

Ashby, J., Uniting Science and Participation in the Process of Innovation-Research for Development, in Pound, B., Snapp, S.S., McDougall, C.& Braun, A., eds., *Managing Natural Resources for Sustainable Livelihoods: Uniting Science and Participation* 1 (Earthscan/IDRC: London, 2003).

Atapattu, S., Sustainable Development and the Right to Health, in M.C. Cordonier Segger & C.G. Weeramantry eds., *Sustainable Justice: Reconciling Economic, Social and Environmental Law* 355 (Martinus Nijhoff: Leiden 2005).

Atapattu,S., "The Public Health Impact of Global Environmental Problems and the Role of International Law", 30 American Journal of Law & Medicine 283 (2004).

Atapattu, S., "The Right to a Healthy Life or the Right to Die Polluted?: The Emergence of a Human Right to a Healthy Environment Under International Law", 16 Tulane Environmental Law Journal 65 (2002).

Aust. A., *Handbook of International Law* (Cambridge University Press: Cambridge, 2010).

Aust, A., *Modern Treaty Law and Practice* (Cambridge University Press: Cambridge, 2007).

Aziz,D., "Global Public-Private Partnerships in International Law", 2(2) Asian Journal of International Law 339(2012).

Bagumire, A., et al., "National Food Safety Control Systems in Sub-Saharan Africa: Does Uganda's Aquaculture Control System Meet International Requirements", 34 Food Policy 458 (2009).

Barnes, R.D., & Menon, Y., "Enjoining Selective Forced Exposure of Figures of Contemporary Society", 10 Connecticut Public International Law Journal 371 (2011).

Bankobeza, G.M., Ozone Protection: The International Legal Regime (Eleven International Publishing: Utrecht, 2005).

Baker, E., et al., *Vital Waste Statistics* 7-9 (Basel Convention Secretariat and UNEP, 2004).

Barrett,S., "International Cooperation and the International Commons", 10 Duke Environmental Law & Policy Forum 131 (1999).

Barrett,S., Montreal versus Kyoto: International Cooperation and the Global Environment, in Kaul,K., Grunberg,I. & Stern, M.A. eds., *Global Public Goods: International Cooperation in the 21st Century* (Oxford University Press: Oxford, 1999).

Bartlett, R., "Evaluating Environmental Policy Success and Failure" in Vig,N.& Kraft,M., eds., *Environmental Policy in the 1990s – Towards a New Agenda* (Washington, DC: CQ Press: Washington DC, 1994).

Barrios, P., "The Rotterdam Convention on Hazardous Chemicals: a meaningful step toward environmental protection?", 16 Georgetown International Environmental Law Review 679 (2004).

Basel Convention/UNEP, "Basel and Hong Kong: an equivalent level of control?", Basel Convention Bulletin 7–8 (2010).

Basel Convention/UNEP., 'The Probo Koala Programme – developing national legislation for the Basel, Rotterdam and Stockholm Conventions and enhancing enforcement capacity in Africa', Basel Convention Bulletin, 7 (September 2010) at http://www.basel.int/press/bulletin01sep2010.pdf visited 15 July 2014.

Baslar, K., The Concept of the Common Heritage of Mankind in International Law (Martinus Nijhoff: Dordrecht, 1998).

Beaglehole, R.,Ed., *Global Public Health: A New Era* 15-17 (Oxford University Press: Oxford, 2003).

Bell, S. & Hindmoor, A., *Rethinking Governance: The Centrality of the State in Modern Society* 14(Cambridge University Press: Cambridge, 2009).

Bell,S.&McGillivray,D., *Environmental Law* 17 (Oxford University Press: Oxford, 2008).

Benard, P.S., Social Research: Strategy and Tactics 135 (Macmillan, New York, 1966).

Bernasconi-Osterwalder, N., Water, Agriculture, and Subsidies in the International Trading System, in Weiss B., et al. eds., *Freshwater and International Economic Law* 207 (Oxford University Press: Oxford, 2005).

Bernstein,S & Ivanova,M., Institutional Fragmentation and Normative Compromise in Global Environmental Governance: What prospects for re-embedding? in Bernstein,S & Pauly,L.W., Eds., Global Liberalism and Political Order: Towards a New Grand Compromise 163 (SUNY Press: Albany 2007).

Beri, R., "China's Rising Profile in Africa", 43(3) China Report, 297(Sage Publications:London, 2007).

Biermann, F., Davies.& van der Grijp, N., "Environmental Policy Integration and the

Architecture of Global Environmental Governance", 9 International Environmental Agreements 351(2009).

Bird,N. & Kirira,N., Government Institutions, Public Expenditure and the Role of Development Partners: Meeting Kenya's Environmental Challenges 5 (Overseas Development Institute: 2009).

Birnie, P. & Boyle, A.E., *International Law and the Environment* (Clarendon Press: Oxford 1992).

Black, H., "Environmental and Public Health: Pulling the Pieces Together", Environmental Health Perspectives, A512 (November 2000).

Bloomberg, M.R. & Aggarwala, R.T., "Think Locally, Act Globally: How Curbing Global Warming Emissions Can Improve Local Public Health", 35 American Journal of Preventive Medicine 414 (2008).

Bodansky, D., What Makes International Agreements Effective? Some Pointers for the WHO Framework Convention on Tobacco Control, WHO Doc. WHO/NCD/TFI/99.4 (1999).

Bohand,X., et al., "Toxic Waste and Health Effects in Abidjan City, Ivory Coast", 67(6) Med trop 620 (2007).

Boissons de Charzounes, L.& United Nations World Water Assessment Programme., Freshwater and International Law: The Interplay between Universal, Regional and Basin Perspectives, 9 (UNESCO: Paris 2009).

Boko, M., et al., 2007: Africa Climate Change 2007: Impacts, Adaptation and Vulnerability, Contribution of Working Group II to the *Fourth Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change* 435 (Parry, M.L., et al., Eds., Cambridge University Press: Cambridge, 2007).

Bond, P., *Looting Africa: The Economics of Exploitation* 74 (Zed Books Limited, London, 2006).

Boocock, C.N., Environmental Impacts of Foreign Direct Investment in the Mining Sector in Sub-Saharan Africa 20 (OECD: Paris, 2002)

Bootsma H.A. & Hecky, R.E., "Conservation of the African Great Lakes: A Limnological Perspective", 7 Conservation Biology 644 (1993).

Boschi-Pinto, C., Velebit, L. & Shibuya, K., Estimating Child Mortality Due to Diarrhoea in Developing Countries, 86 Bulletin of the World Health Organization 710 (2008).

Bowman, M.J., "International Treaties and the Global Protection of Birds: Part II", 11 Journal of Environmental Law (1999).

Boyle, A., Introduction, in Boyle, A. & Freestone, D., eds., *International Law and Sustainable Development: Past Achievements and Future Challenges* 1 (Oxford University Press: Oxford, 1999).

Brennan, A.& Lo, Y., Environmental Ethics in Zalta E.N., ed., *The Stanford Encyclopedia of Philosophy*, (Fall 2011) accessed at URL = http://plato.stanford.edu/archives/fall2011/entries/ethics-environmental/ visited 27th May 2014.

Brettel Dawson, T., "Legal Research in a Social Science Setting: The Problem of Method", 14 *Dalhousie Law Journal*, 445(1991-1992).

Bridgman P. & Davis, G., *The Australian Policy Handbook* 130 (3rd Edition, Allen & Unwin: Sydney, 2004).

Briggs, D., *Environmental Health Hazard Mapping for Africa* 76 (WHO Regional Office for Africa: Harare, 2000).

Briggs,D., "Risk Communication and Stakeholder Participation in the Governance of Systemic Environmental Health Risks", 13 (3-4) International Journal of Risk Assessment and Management 195 (2009).

Bruch, C., Adaptive Water Management: Strengthening Laws and Institutions to Cope with Uncertainty in Biswas, A.K., et al., *Water Management in 2020 and Beyond* 89 (Springer: Berlin, 2009).

Bruch C., et al., "Constitutional Environmental Law: Giving Force to Fundamental Principles in Africa", 26 Columbia Journal of Environmental Law 131 (2001).

Bruch, C. & Pendergrass, J., "Type II Partnerships, International Law, and the Commons", 15 Georgetown International Environmental Law Review 855 (2003).

Bruckerhoff, J.J., "Giving Nature Constitutional Protection: A Less Anthropocentric Interpretation of Environmental Rights", 86 Texas Law Review 615 (2008).

Brunnée, J., "COPing with Consent: Law Making under Multilateral Environmental Agreements", 15 Leiden Journal of International Law 1 (2002).

Brunnée, J., Enforcement Mechanisms in International Law and International Environmental Law, in U. Beyerlin and T. Marauhn, (eds.), *Ensuring Compliance with Multilateral Environmental Agreements: A Dialogue Between Practitioners and Academia* (Oxford: Hart Publishing, 2011).

Brunnee, J. & Toope, S.J., "The Changing Nile Basin Regime: Does Law Matter?", 43

Harvard International Law Journal 105 (2002).

Brunner, R.D., et al., *Adaptive Governance: Integrating Science, Policy and Decision Making 2* (Columbia University Press: Columbia, New York, 2005).

Bugge, A., Christian, H., & Watters, L., "A Perspective on Sustainable Development after Johannesburg on the Fifteenth Anniversary of our Common Future: An Interview with Gro Harlem Brudtland", 15 Georgetown International Environmental Law Review 359 (2002-2003).

Burci, G.L., "Institutional Adaptation without Reform: WHO and the Challenges of Globalization", 2 International Organization Law Review 437(2005).

Burleson, E., "Climate Change Consensus: Emerging International Law", 34 William & Mary Environmental Law & Policy Review, 543 (2010).

Burris, S., Drahos, P. & Shearing, C., "Nodal Governance", Australian Journal of Legal Philosophy 30(2005).

Burris, S., "Symposium: SARS, 'Public Health, and Global Governance: Governance, Micro governance and Health", 77 Temple Law Review, 335(2004).

Burton, A., "Towards DDT-Free Malaria Control", 117(8) Environmental Health Perspectives (2009).

Buse, K. & Waxman, A., "Public–Private Health Partnerships: a Strategy for WHO", 79(8) Bulletin of the World Health Organization 748 (2001).

Callicott, J.B., *In Defense of the Land Ethic* (State University of New York Press: Albany, 1989).

Campbell-Lendrum, D., et al., "Global Climate Change: Implications for International Public Health Policy", 85(3) Bulletin of the World Health Organization 235(2007).

Campbell, K., Goodacre, A. & Little, G., "Ranking of United Kingdom Law Journals: An Analysis of the Research Assessment Exercise 2001 Submissions and Results", 33(3) Journal of Law and Society 335(2006).

Canfield,R., et al., "Intellectual Impairment in Children with Blood Lead Concentrations Below 10 microg per decilitre" 348(16) New England Journal of Medicine 1517 (2003).

Caponera, D.A., *Principles of Water Law and Administration National and International* (AA Balkema: Rotterdam, 1992).

Carrick, P., Aldo Leopold's Concept of Land Health: Implications for Sound Public Policy, in Westra, L., Soskolne, C. & Spady, D., eds., *Human Rights and Duties:*

Sustaining Global Ecological Integrity and Human Health through Science, Ethics and the Law 56(Routledge: London, 2012).

Carter, N., *The Politics of the Environment: Ideas, Activism and Policy* (Cambridge University Press: Cambridge, 2007).

Castro, M. C., Tsuruta, A., Kanamori, S., Kannady, K. & Mkude, S., "Community-based Environmental Management for Malaria Control: Evidence from a Small-Scale Intervention in Dar es Salaam, Tanzania", 8 Malaria Journal 57 (2009).

Caussy, D., et al., "Health Impact Assessment Needs in South-East Asian Countries", 81 Bulletin of the World Health Organization 439 (2003).

Cenevska, I., "Protection of the Health of Workers and the General Public under the Euratom Treaty and EU Environmental Health Policy - the Ratio Between Human Health Protection and Environmental Protection", 176(2012).

Charnovitz, S., "Non-governmental organizations in International Law", 100 American Journal of International Law 348(2006).

Chatterjee, B., *Environmental Laws, Implementation Problems and Perspectives* 123-217 (Deep and Deep Publications: Delhi 2002).

Chege, K.E., "Environmental Law and Self-Management by Industries in Kenya", 17 Environmental Law Journal 229 (2005).

Chimni, B.S., "International institutions Today: An Imperial Global State in the Making" 15 European Journal of International Law 1(2004).

Chinkin, C.M., "The Challenge of Soft Law: Development and Change in International Law", 38 International and Comparative Law Quarterly 850(1989).

Choski, S., "The Basel Convention on the Control of Transboundary Movements of Hazardous Wastes and their Disposal", 28(2) Ecology Law Quarterly 509 (2001).

Churchill, R.,& Ulfstein,G., "Autonomous Institutional Arrangements in Multilateral Environmental Agreements: A Little Noticed Phenomenon in International Law", 94 American Journal of International Law 623 (2000).

Cilliers, P., Complexity and Post Modernism 112 (Routledge, London 1998).

Conca, K., Greening the UN: Environmental Organizations and the UN System, in Thomas G. Weiss & Leon Gordenker eds., NGOs, the UN, and Global Governance 103 (Lynne Rienner Publishers: Boulder-Colorado, 1995).

Confalonieri, U., et al., Human Health Climate Change 2007: Impacts, Adaptation and Vulnerability Contribution of Working Group II to the Fourth Assessment Report of the

Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change 393 (Parry, M.L., et al., eds., Cambridge University Press: Cambridge 2007).

Cooney, R & Lang, T.F., "Taking Uncertainty Seriously: Adaptive Governance and International Trade" 18 European Journal of International Law 523(2007).

Cordonier Segger, M.C & Khalfan, A., Sustainable Development Law: Principles, Practices & Prospects (Oxford University Press: Oxford, 2004).

Corvalan C., et al., *Millennium Ecosystem Assessment Synthesis Report, Millennium Ecosystem Assessment, Mar.* 23, 2005, at 9-18, 38, available at http://www.eco-index.org/search/pdfs/millenium_ecosystem_assessment.pdf visited 10th July 2014.

Corvalan, C., Briggs, D. & Zielhuis, G., *Decision Making in Environmental Health:* From Evidence to Action 15 (Taylor & Francis: London, 2000).

Cottrell, M.P.& Trubek, D.M., "Law as Problem Solving: Standards, Networks, Experimentation, and Deliberation in Global Space", 21 Transnational Law & Contemporary Problems 361(2012).

Cutler, A., "Methodical Failure: The Use of Case Study Method by Public Relations Researchers", 30 *Public Relations Review* 365(2004).

Dakubo, C.Y., *Ecosystems and Human Health: A Critical Approach to Eco-health Research and Practice*, (Springer, New York, 2011).

Daly, H.E., "On Wilfred Beckerman's Critique of Sustainable Development", 4 Environmental Values 49 (1995).

Dam, S.,"Green Laws for Better Health: The Past that Was and the Future that May Be-Reflections from the Indian Experience", 16 Georgetown International Environmental Law Review 593 (2004).

D'Amato, A., "Do We Owe a Duty to Future Generations to Preserve the Global Environment?", 84 American Journal of International Law 190 (1990).

Daszak P., et al., "Emerging Infectious Diseases of Wildlife-- Threats to Biodiversity and Human Health", 287 Science 443, (2000).

Dellapena, J.W., "Treaties as Instruments for Managing Internationally-Shared Water Resources: Restricted Sovereignty vs. Community of Property", 26 Case Western Reserve Journal of International Law 27(1994).

De Silva, L., "Environmental Law Development in South Asia", 4 Asia Pacific Journal of Environmental Law 243 (1999).

DeSombre, E.R., "The Experience of the Montreal Protocol: Particularly Remarkable,

and Remarkably Particular", 19 UCLA Journal of Environmental Law & Policy 49 (2001).

DiMento, J., "International Environmental Law: A Global Assessment", 33 Environmental Law Reporter 10387 (2003).

Dinham, B., *The Pesticide Hazard: A Global Health and Environmental Audit* (Zed Books: London 1993).

Dixon, M., McCorquadale, R. & Williams, S., *Cases and Materials on International Law* (5th Edition, Oxford University Press, Oxford 2011).

Dixon, M.A., Dar, O.A. & Heymann, D.L., "Emerging Infectious Diseases: Opportunities at the human-animal-environment Interface", 174(22) *Veterinary Record* 546(2014).

Donaldson L.J. & Scally, G., *Donaldson's Essential Public Health* 536 (Radcliffe Publishing, Oxford, 2009).

Driessen, D., Alternatives to Regulation? Market Mechanisms and the Environment in Baldwin, R., Cave, M. & Lodge M., Editors., *The Oxford Handbook of Regulation* 204(Oxford University Press: Oxford 2012).

Drumbl, M.A., "Does Sharing Know Its Limits? Thoughts on Implementing International Environmental Agreements: A Review of National Environmental Policies, A Comparative Study of Capacity-Building", 18 Virginia Environmental Law Journal 281 (1999).

Dupuy, P.M., "Soft Law and the International Law of the Environment", 12 Michigan Journal of International Law 420 (1991).

Dwasi, J.A., "Regulation of Pesticides in Developing Countries", 35 Environmental Law Reporter 10045 (2002).

Eaton, Lynn., "WHO Lacks Teeth on International Health Issues, Says Professor", 327 British Medical Journal 1070 (2003).

Ebbesson, J., "The notion of public participation in international environmental law", Yearbook of International Environmental Law 8, 51 (1997).

Ebbesson, J., Introduction: Dimensions of Justice in Environmental Law in Ebbesson, J., & Okowa, P.N., Eds., *Environmental Law and Justice in Context* 1 (Cambridge University Press: Cambridge, 2009).

Ebi, K.L., et al., "Some Lessons Learned from Public Health on the Process of Adaptation", 11 Mitigation and Adaptation Strategies for Global Change (2006).

Ebi, K.L., Smith, J.B., & Burton, I., eds., *Integration of Public Health with Adaptation to Climate Change: Lessons Learned and New Directions* (London: Taylor & Francis, 2005).

Economic Commission for Africa., Sustainable Development Report on Africa, Managing Land-based Resources for Sustainable Development 23 (UNECA, Addis Ababa, 2008).

Economic and Social Research Council., *Research ethics framework*, (E.S.R.C: Swindon, 2010).

Elias, T.O., *Africa and the Development of International Law* (2nd Revised Edition, Martinus Nijhoff: The Hague: 1988).

Elworthy, S & Holder, J., *Environmental Protection*, *Texts and Materials* 167 (Butterworths, London, 1997).

Emmenegger, S. & Tschentsher, A., "Taking Nature's Rights Seriously: The Long Way to Biocentrism in Environmental Law", 6 Georgetown International Environmental Law Review 545 (1994).

Emory, R.W.Jr., "Probing the Protections in the Rotterdam Convention on Prior Informed Consent", 2000 Colorado Journal International Environmental Law & Policy 2000 Yearbook 47 (2001).

Esty, D.C., "Environmental Protection in the Information Age", 79 New York University Law Review 115 (2004).

Experts Group on Environmental Law of the WCED, *Environmental Protection and Sustainable Development* (Graham & Trotman: London, 1986).

Eze,C.N., "The Bamako Convention on the Ban of the Import into Africa and the Control of the Transboundary Movement and Management of Hazardous wastes within Africa: a Milestone in Environmental Protection?",15 African Journal of International and Comparative Law, 208 (2005).

Falk, R., Rajagopal, B.& Stevens, J.eds., *International Law and the Third World: Reshaping Justice* (Taylor & Francis: London, 2008).

Farber, D.A., "Adapting to Climate Change: Who Should Pay?", 23 Journal of Land Use and Environmental Law 1 (2007).

Farber, D.A., "Apportioning Climate Change Costs", 26 UCLA Journal of Environmental Law and Policy 21 (2007/2008).

Farber, D.A., "Basic Compensation for Victims of Climate Change", 155 University of Pennsylvania Law Review 1605 (2007).

- Faure, M., "The Future of Socio-Legal Research with Respect to Environmental Problems" 22(1), *Journal of Law and Society*, 127 (1995).
- Faure, M., Balancing of Interests: Some Preliminary (Economic) Remarks in Faure, M. & Du Plessis, W., eds., *The Balancing of Interests in Environmental Law in Africa* 22(Pretoria University Law Press: Pretoria, 2011).
- Faure, M.& du Plessis, W., Comparative and Concluding Remarks in Faure, M.& Du Plessis, W.,eds., *The Balancing of Interests in Environmental Law in Africa* 605(Pretoria University Law Press: Pretoria, 2011).
- Feagin, J.R., Orum, A.M. & Sjoberg, G., Preface, In Feagin, J.R., Orum, A.M.& Sjoberg, G., (Eds), *A Case for the Case Study* vii (University of North Carolina, Chapel Hill, 1991).
- Fee, E. & Brown, T.M., "The Public Health Act of 1848", 83(11) Bulletin of the World Health Organization (2005).
- Feikin D.R., et al., "Short Report: Does Water Hyacinth on East African Lakes Promote Cholera Outbreaks?", 83 American Journal of Tropical Medicine & Hygiene 370 (2010).
- Fidler, D.P., "Challenges to Humanity's Health: The Contributions of International Environmental Law to National and Global Public Health", 31 Environmental Law Reporter 10048(2001).
- Fidler, D., "International Law and Global Public Health", 48 University of Kansas Law Review 1 (1999).
- Fidler, D.P., "The Future of the World Health Organization: What Role for International Law?", 31 Vanderbilt Journal of Transnational Law 1079 (1998).
- Fisher, E., Lange, B., Scotford, E.& Carlane, C., "Maturity and Methodology: starting a debate about environmental law scholarship", Journal of Environmental Law 213(2009).
- Fleck, F., "Avian Flu Virus Could Evolve into Dangerous Human Pathogen, Experts Fear", 82 Bulletin of the World Health Organization 236 (2004).
- Folke, C., Hahn, T., Olsson, P. & Norberg, J., "Adaptive Governance of Socio-ecological Systems", 30 Annual Review of Environment and Resources 441(2005).
- Forget, G. & Lebel, J., "An Ecosystem Approach to Human Health", International Journal of Occupational & Environmental Health (Supplement) (Apr.-June 2001).
- Food and Agricultural Organization, The State of Food Insecurity in the World: 1999

(FAO: Rome 1999).

Franck, T.M., "Legitimacy in the International System", 82 American Journal of International Law, 705(1988).

Fraser, M.W., "Rich, Relevant and Rigorous: do Qualitative Methods Measure up?", 19(1) Social World Research, 25 (1995).

Freeman, J., "Collaborative Governance in the Administrative State", 45(1) UCLA Law Review 1(1997).

French, D., "Global Justice and the (Ir) relevance of Indeterminacy", 8 Chinese Journal of International Law 593 (2009).

Frumkin, H. & Malilay, J., "Climate Change: The Public Health Response", (98) (3) American Journal of Public Health 435(2008)

Fussel,H.M., Richard,R.J.T. & Ebi,K.L., Adaptation ssessment for Public Health in Menne,B. & Ebi,K.L.,eds., *Climate Change and Adaptation Strategies for Human Health 48* (Darmstadt: Springer, 2006).

Gardiner, R.K., *International Law* (First Edition, Pearson Longman: 2003).

Garmestani, A.S., Allen, C.R., Cabezas, H., "Panarchy, Adaptive Management and Governance: Policy Options for Building Resilience", 84 Nebraska Law Review 1036(2009).

Gathii, J. T., "TWAIL, A brief history of its origins, its decentralized network and a tentative Bibliography", 3(1) Trade Law and Development 26 (2001).

Gertler, M.S. & Wolfe, D.A., *Innovation and Social Learning: Institutional Adaptation in an Era of Technological Change* (Macmillan/Palgrave, Basingstoke, 2002).

Giampietro, M., 'Complexity and scales: the challenge for integrated assessment' 3(2/3) Scaling in Integrated Assessment 247(2003).

Gilgun, J.F., "A Case for Case Studies in Social Work Research", 39(4) Social Work, 371(1994).

Gillepsie, A., "The Malaysian Agenda and Influence on the Tropical Deforestation Debate", 1 Asia Pacific Journal of Environmental Law 25 (1996).

Global Environment Facility, Elements for an M&E Framework for Climate Change Adaption Projects, Lessons from GEF Climate Change Adaptation Projects 2 (2008).

Godlee F., "WHO in Retreat: Is it Losing Its Influence?", 309 British Medical Journal 1491 (1994).

Gopalan, H.N.B., "Environmental Health in Developing Countries: An Overview of the Problems and Capacities", 111(90), Environmental Health Perspectives, A446 (2003).

Grad, F.P., "Public Health Law: Its Form, Function, Future, and Ethical Parameters", 49 International Digest of Health Legislation 19 (1998).

Grandjean, P., "Implications of the Precautionary Principle for Primary Prevention and Research", 25 Annual Review of Public Health 199 (2004).

Gray K.R., "World Summit on Sustainable Development: Accomplishments and New Directions?", 52 Int'l & Comp. L.Q. 256 (2003).

Grembowski, D., *The Practice of Health Program Evaluation* 3 (Sage Publications: Newbury Park, CA 2000).

Gunderson, L., "Resilience, flexibility and adaptive management – antidotes for spurious certitude?", 3(1) Conservation Ecology 7 (1999).

Gunningham, N. & Sinclair, D., *Leaders & Laggards: Next Generation Environmental Regulation* (Greenleaf Publishing, Sheffield, 2002).

Guzman, A. T., How International Law Works: A Rational Choice Theory (Oxford University Press: Oxford, 2007).

Hammersley, M. & Gomm, R., Introduction, in Gomm, R., Hammersley, M. & Foster, P.,(Eds), *Case Study Method: Key Issues, Key Texts*, 1 (Sage Publications: London,2000).

Harris, D., *Cases and Materials on International Law* (Seventh Edition: Sweet & Maxwell 2010).

Harvey, D., *Justice, Nature, and the Geography of Difference* 401 (Blackwell: Oxford 1996).

Hassan, P., "Environment and Sustainable Development: A Third World Perspective", 31 Environmental Policy Law Journal 36 (2001).

Hassan, P. & Azfar, A., "Securing Environmental Rights Through Public Interest Litigation in South East Asia", 22 Virginia Environmental Law Journal 215 (2004).

Hawkins, K., Law as a Last Resort 449 (Oxford University Press: New York 2002).

Heinzerling, L., "Health Regulation and Governance: Climate Change, Human Health and the Post- cautionary Principle", 96(2) Georgetown Law Journal 445(2008).

Helm, C. & Sprinz, D., "Measuring the Effectiveness of International Environmental Regimes", 44(5) *Journal of Conflict Resolution* 630 (2000).

Henkin, L., *How Nations Behave – Law and Foreign Policy 47* (2nd Ed., Columbia University Press: Columbia, New York 1979).

Hester, R.E.& Harrison, R.M., eds., *Environmental and Health Impact of Solid Waste Management Activities* (Royal Society of Chemistry Publishing: Cambridge, 2002).

Hicks,B.L., "Treaty congestion in international environmental law; the need for greater international coordination", 32 University of Richmond Law Review 1643 (1999).

Higgins, R., *Problems and Process: International Law and How We Use It* (Clarendon Press: Oxford 1994).

Hill, P., "Understanding global health governance as a complex adaptive system", 6(6) Global Public Health 593 (2011).

Hillgenberg, G., "A Fresh Look at Soft Law", 10 European Journal of International Law 499 (1999).

Hippolyte, A. R., "Calls for National Intervention in the Toxic Waste Trade With Africa: A Contemporary Issue in Environmental Justice Debate", 58 Loyola Law Review 301(2012).

Holder, J. & Lee, M., *Environmental Protection*, *Law and Policy*, *Second Edition*, *Texts and Materials* 229 (Cambridge University Press: Cambridge, 2007).

Holley, M., "Sustainable Development in Central America: Translating Regional Environmental Accords into Domestic Enforcement Action", 25 Ecology Law Quarterly 89 (1998).

Hollis M.D., "Aims and Objectives in Environmental Health", 41 American Journal of Public Health & Nations Health 263 (1951).

Hornstein, D.T., "Complexity theory, adaptation, and administrative law", 913 (2005) 54 Duke Law Journal (2005).

Howlett, M. & Ramesh, M., *Studying Public Policy: Policy Cycles and Policy Subsystems* (Oxford University Press Oxford: 2003).

Huggins, H., Water Policy and Law in a Water-Scarce Country, in Blank, H.G., Mutero, C. & Murray-Rust, H., eds., The Changing Faces of Irrigation in Kenya 277 (International Water Management Institute, Nairobi, 2002).

Hunt, D.A. & Berkes, F., "Learning as you Journey: Anishinaabe Perception of Social—Ecological Environments and Adaptive Learning", 8(1) Conservation Ecology 5(2003).

Hutchinson, T. & Duncan, N., "Defining and Describing What We Do: Doctrinal Legal Research", 17 *Deakin Law Review*, 83 (2012).

Ilg, M., "Complexity, Environment, and Equitable Competition: A Theory of Adaptive Rule Design", 41 Georgetown Journal of International Law, 647(2010). IPCC., *Climate Change 2007: The Physical Science Basis –Summary for Policymakers* (Geneva: IPCC, 2007).

IPCC., *Climate Change 2001: Impacts, Vulnerably and Adaptation* (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2001).

IPCC., *Climate Change 2007: The Physical Science Basis* (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2007).

Jackson, M., & Rosencranz, A., "The Delhi Pollution Case: Can the Supreme Court Manage the Environment?", 33 Environmental Policy & Law 88 (2003).

James, S. P., Zen Budhism and Environmental Ethics 74 (Ashgate: Aldershot 2004).

Jennifer, M., Qualitative Researching, (2nd Edition, Sage: London, 2002).

Joint U.N. Programme on HIV/AIDS [UNAIDS], 2004 Report on the Global AIDS Epidemic, U.N. Doc. UNAIDS/04.16E (June 2004).

Jones, J., "Regulatory Design for Scientific Uncertainty: Acknowledging the Diversity of Approaches in Environmental Regulation and Public Administration", 19 Journal of Environmental Law, 347(2007).

Jones, S., Depth Interviewing in Walker, *Ed.*, *Applied Qualitative Research* 46(Gower: Aldershot, 1985).

Jorgenson, D.L., *Participant Observation: A methodology for Human Studies* 12 (Sage: Newbury Park, CA 1989).

Juma, L., "Environmental Protection in Kenya: Will the Environmental Management and Co-ordination Act (1999) Make a Difference?", 9 South Carolina Environmental Law Journal 181 (2002).

Juma, C., "The Global Sustainability Challenge: From Agreement to Action", 2 International Journal of Global Environmental Issues, 1/2, 1-14 (2002).

Juma, L., "The War in Congo: Transnational Conflict Networks and the Failure of Internationalism", 10 Gonzaga Journal International Law 97 (2006).

Kaahwa, W.T.K., Towards Sustainable Development in the East African Community, in Nico Schijver & Friedl Weiss eds., *International Law and Sustainable Development:*

Principles and Practice 631 (Martinus Nijhoff: Leiden, 2004).

Kairu, J.K., "Wetland-Uuse and Impact on Lake Victoria, Kenya Region", 6 Lakes & Reservoirs: Research & Management 117(2001).

Kameri-Mbote, A.P., & Cullet, P., "Law, Colonialism and Environmental Management in Africa", Review of European Community & International Environmental Law 23 (Mar. 1997).

Kameri-Mbote, P. & Odote, C., "Courts as Champions of Sustainable Development: Lessons from East Africa", 10 Sustainable Development Law & Policy 31(2009).

Karassin,O., "Mind the Gap: Knowledge and Need in Regulating Adaptation to Climate Change", 22 *Georgetown International Environmental Law Review 383* (2010).

Karkkainen, B.C., "Collaborative ecosystem governance: Scale, complexity, and dynamism" 21, Virginia Environmental Law Journal 89(2002).

Kappas, M., GroB, U.&Kellehr, D., Eds., *Global Health: A challenge for Interdisciplinary Research* (Universitatsverlag Gottingen, 2012).

Kasimbazi, E., et al., A Review of Kenyan, Ugandan and Tanzanian Public Health Law Relevant to Equity in Health 40-41 (Regulatory Network for Equity in Health in East and Southern Africa (EQUINET), Discussion Paper No. 6, 2008).

Kates, R.W., et al., "What is Sustainable Development? Goals, Indicators, Values, and Practice", 47 Environmental Science & Policy for Sustainable Development 8, 12 (2005).

Katikireddi, S.V., Higgins, M., Bond, L., et al., "How Evidence Based is English Public Health Policy?"; British Medical Journal (2001).

Kaul, I., Conceicao, P., Le Goulven, K. & Mendoza, R.U., How to improve provision of Global Public Goods in Kaul, I., Conceicao, P., Le Goulven, K. & Mendoza, R.U., Eds., *Providing Global Public Goods, Managing Globalization* 23 (Oxford University Press, New York 2003).

Kaul, K., Grunberg, I. & Stern, M.A. eds., *Global Public Goods: International Cooperation in the 21st Century* (Oxford University Press: Oxford, 1999).

Kautto P. & Simila, J., "Recently Introduced Policy Instruments and Intervention Theories" 11(January) Evaluation 55(2005).

Kemm, J., "Health Impact Assessment: A Tool for Healthy Public Policy", 16(1) Health Promotion International 75 (2001).

Kenneth, A. W. & Gartner, D., *The Green Climate Fund and the Future of Environmental Governance: Earth System Governance*, Working Paper No. 16 (Earth System Governance Project Lund and Amsterdam, 2011).

Khan, A.S., et al., "The Reemergence of Ebola Hemorrhagic Fever, Democratic Republic of the Congo 1995", 179 Journal of Infectious Diseases (Supplement) S76, S76-S85 (1999).

Kidd, M., Environmental Law in Africa in Alam, S., Bhuiyan, J.H., Chowdury, T.M.R. & Techera, E.J., (eds) *Routledge Handbook of International Environmental Law* 509 (Routledge, Abingdon, 2013).

Kimani, N., "A Collaborative Approach to Environmental Governance in East Africa", 22 Journal of Environmental Law 27 (2010).

Kimball A.M., et al., "Trade Related Infections: Farther, Faster, Quieter, Globalization & Health" (2005).

King,R.J., "Regional Trade and the Environment: European Lessons for North America", 14 UCLA Journal of Environmental Law and Policy 209 (1996).

Kingsbury, B., "The concept of compliance as a function of competing conceptions of international law", 19 Michigan Journal of International Law 345(1998).

Kinney E.D. & Clark, B.A., "Provisions for Health and Health Care in the Constitutions of the Countries of the World", 37 Cornell International Law Journal 285(2004).

Kirk, E. A. & Reeves, A.D., "Regulatory Agencies and Regulatory Change: Breaking out of the Routine", 13 Environmental Law Review 155(2011).

Kiss, A. & Shelton, D., *International Environmental Law* (Transnational Publishers, NY, Supp. 1994).

Klabbers, J., International Law (Cambridge University Press: Cambridge, 2013).

Knox,J.H., "Labor and Environmental Protection in Free Trade Agreements: A New Paradigm? The Neglected Lessons of the NAFTA Environmental Regime", 45 Wake Forest Law Review 391 (2010).

Koh, K.L., "Asian Environmental Protection in Natural Resources and Sustainable Development: Convergence Versus Divergence?", 4 Macquarie Journal of International & Comparative Environmental Law 43 (2007).

Koriambanya, C.S.A., "Note: David and Goliath: Giving the Indigenous People of the Niger Delta a Smooth Pebble-Environmental Law, Human Rights and Re-defining the Value of Life", 7(Summer) Drake Journal of Agricultural Law 493(2002).

Kotze, L., *Global Environmental Governance: Law and Regulation for the 21st Century* 17(Edward Elgar Publishing: Cheltenham,2012).

Kotze, L.J., Some for all, Forever: A Southern Perspective on Poverty, Access to Water, Environmental Health and the North-South Divide in Westra, L., Soskolne, C. & Spady, D.,(eds), *Human Rights and Duties: Sustaining Global Ecological Integrity and Human Health through Science, Ethics and the Law 262* (Routledge; London, 2012).

Kovats, S., et al. eds., Climate Change and Stratospheric Depletion, Early Effects on Our Health in Europe 53-58 (WHO: Copenhagen 2002).

Kovats R.S., et al., National Assessments of Health Impacts Of Climate Change: A Review, in WHO, *Climate Change and Human Health, Risks and Responses* (World Health Organization 2003).

Krueger ,J., *International Trade and the Basel Convention* (Trade and Environment Series), Royal Institute of International Affairs (Earthscan: London, 1999).

Kummer, K., International Management of Hazardous Wastes: The Basel Convention and Related Legal Rules (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2000).

Kummer, K., *Transboundary Movements of Hazardous Wastes at the Interface of Environment and Trade*, Environment and Trade Series No. 7,1 UNEP: Nairobi, 1994).

Kwiatkowski R.E. & Ooi. M., "Integrated Environmental Impact Assessment: A Canadian Example", 81 Bulletin of the World Health Organization 434 (2003).

Lackey, R.T., "If Ecological Risk Assessment is the Answer, What is the Question?", 3 Health & Ecological Assessment 3-4 (1997).

Lallas, P.L., "The Role of Process and Participation in the Development of Effective International Environmental Agreements: A Study of the Global Treaty on Persistent Organic Pollutants (POPs)", 19 UCLA Journal of Environmental Law & Policy 83 (2001).

Lallas, P.L., "The Stockholm Convention on Persistent Organic Pollutants", 95 American Journal of International Law 692 (2001).

Landrigan, P.J. & Trasande, L., Applying the Precautionary Principle in Environmental Risk Assessment to Children in WHO Europe in Martuzzi, M. & Tickner, J., The *Precautionary Principle: Protecting Public Health, the Environment and the Future of our Children* 121 (World Health Organization Regional Office for Europe: Copenhagen, 2004).

Lanour, C.F., The Efficient Conduct of Social Science Research and Administrative Review Procedures in Boruch, R.F. & Cecil, J.S., Eds., *Solutions to Ethical and Legal Problems in Research* 171(Academic Press: New York 1983).

Last, J.M. Ed., et al., *A Dictionary of Epidemiology* (3rd Edition, Oxford University Press: 1995) 134.

Lauterpacht, E., *The Development of International Law by the International Court* (Stevens Ltd: London 1958).

Layder, D., *Sociological Practice: Linking Theory and Social Research* (Sage Publications: London, 1998).

Lazarus, R., "Super Wicked Problems and Climate Change", 94 *Cornell Law Review1153* (2009).

Lazarus, R.J., *The Making of Environmental Law* (Chicago: University of Chicago Press, 2004).

Lee, K.N., "Appraising adaptive management", 3(2) Conservation Ecology 3(1999).

Lehtonen, M., "The Environmental–Social Interface of Ssustainable Development: Capabilities, Social Capital, Institutions", 49 Ecological Economics 199(2004).

Lindsay, S.W. & Birley, M., "Rural Development and Malaria Control in Sub-Saharan Africa", 1 EcoHealth 129 (2004).

Lo, C., "Environmental Protection through FTAs: Paradigm Shifting from Multilateral to Multi-Bilateral Approach", 4 Asian Journal of WTO & International Health Law & Policy 309 (2009).

Lobel, O., "The Renew Deal: The Fall of Regulation and the Rise of Governance in Contemporary Legal Thought", 89 Minnesota Law Review 342(2004-5).

Long, J.A., "Protocol on Liability and Compensation for Damage Resulting from the Transboundary Movements of Hazardous Wastes and their Disposal", Colorado Journal of International Environmental Law & Policy 253(1999).

Loughnan, A. & Shackel, R., "The Travails of Postgraduate Research in Law", 19 *Legal Education Review*, 99(2009).

Louka, E., *International Environmental Law: Fairness, Effectiveness, and World Order* 450 (Cambridge University Press: Cambridge, 2006).

Lowe, V., The Politics of Law-Making: Are the Method and Character of Norm Creation Changing?, in The Role of Law in Byers, M., ed., International Politics: Essays in International Relations and International Law 207, 214-15 (Oxford University

Press: Oxford, 2001).

Lubovich,K., Cooperation and Competition: Managing Transboundary Water Resources in the Lake Victoria Region, 2 (USAID, Found. for Envtl Sec. & Sustainability, Working Paper No. 5, 2009), available at http://www.fess-global.org/WorkingPapers/Lake Victoria Working Paper.pdf, visited 4th June 2014.

Mace, M.J., "United Nations Climate Change Conference, Poznan, Poland", 3 *International Energy Law Review* 72-74 (2009).

Machiwa, P.K., "Water Quality Management and Sustainability: The Experience of Lake Victoria Environmental Management Project (LVEMP)—Tanzania", 28 Physics & Chemistry Earth 1111 (2003).

Macrory, R.,"Maturity and Methodology: A Personal Reflection" 21(2) Journal of Environmental Law 251 (2009).

Malanczuk, P., Globalisation and the Future Role of Sovereign States, *in* Weiss, F., et al., *International Economic Law with a Human Face* 45 (Kluwer Law International: London 1998).

Malden, M., Light, A. & Rolston, H., *Environmental Ethics: An Anthology* 192 (Blackwell: Oxford 2003).

Marong, A.B.M., "From Rio to Johannesburg: Reflections on the Role of International Legal Norms in Sustainable Development", 16 Georgetown International Environmental Law Review 21 (2003).

Martens, W.J.M., et al., Potential Impact of Global Climate Change on Malaria Risk, (1995) 103 Environmental Health Perspectives 458,463.

Martuzzi, M.& Tickner, J., 'Introduction – the Precautionary Principle: Protecting Public Health, the Environment and the Future of our Children', in Martuzzi, M.& Tickner, J., The *Precautionary Principle: Protecting Public Health, the Environment and the Future of our Children* 7 (World Health Organization Regional Office for Europe: Copenhagen, 2004).

Mayda, J., "Environmental Legislation in Developing Countries: Some Parameters and Constraints", 12 *Ecology Law Quarterly* 997(1985).

McCaffrey, S.C., "The International Law Commission Adopts Draft Articles on Transboundary Aquifers", 103 American Journal of International Law 272 (2009).

McCaffrey, S.C., The Law of International Watercourses 113 (2d ed.Oxford International Law Library, Oxford University Press: Oxford 2007).

McEldowney, J. & McEldowney, S., "Science and Environmental Law: Collaboration Across the Double Helix", 13(3) Environmental Law Review 169(2011).

McHarg, I., Values, Process and Form in Lee, J., Humphrey, H.H.& Ripley, S.D., The *Fitness of Man's Environment* 213 (Smithsonian Institution Press: Washington, 1968).

McLachlan, C.,"The Principle of Systemic Integration and Article 31(3)(c) of the Vienna Convention", 54 International and Comparative Law Quarterly 279(2005).

Mehta, M.D., "Risk Assessment and Sustainable Development: Towards a Concept of Sustainable Risk", 8 RISK 137 (1997).

Mensah, C.K., The Role of Developing Countries, in Luigi Campiglio et al. Eds, *The Environment After Rio, International Law and Economics*(Graham& Trotman/Martinus Nijhoff, 1994).

Merriam, S.B., *Qualitative Research and Case Study Applications in Education*, (Jossey-Bass: San Francisco, 2001).

Meslin, F.X., et al., "Public Health Implications of Emerging Zoonoses", Scientific and Technical Report 310 (Apr. 2000).

Mickelson, K., "South, North, International Environmental Law and International Environmental Lawyers" in Brunee, J. & Hey, E., Eds., II(2000) *Yearbook of International Environmental Law*, V52 (2000).

Milner, S.J., Bailey, C., Deans, J. & Pettigrew, J.D., "Integrated Impact Assessment in the UK--Use, Efficacy and Future Development" 25 Environmental Impact Assessment Review 47(2005).

Minakawa N., et al., "Recent Reduction in the Water Level of Lake Victoria Has Created More Habitats for Anopheles Funestus", 7 Malaria Journal 119 (2008).

Mitchell. R.B., 2002-2014. *International Environmental Agreements Database Project (Version 2013.2)*. Available at: http://iea.uoregon.edu/visited 6 August 2014.

Montgomery, M.A. & Elimelech, M., "Water and Sanitation in Developing Countries: Including Health in the Equation", 41 *Environmental Science & Technology* 17(2007).

Morgan, D.L., Focus Groups as Qualitative Research 11 (Sage: Newbury Park CA, 1988).

Morgan R.K., "Health Impact Assessment: The Wider Context", 81 Bulletin of the World Health Organization 390 (2003).

Morgan, K. & Yeung, K., An introduction to Law and Regulation: Texts and Materials (Cambridge University Press: Cambridge, 2007).

Morello-Frosch R., et al., "Integrating Environmental Justice and the Precautionary Principle in Research and Policy Making: The Case of Ambient Air Toxics Exposures and Health Risks Among Schoolchildren in Los Angeles", 584 The Annals of American Academy of Political & Social Sciences 47 (2002)

Morriss, A.P. & Meiners, E., "Property Rights, Pesticides, & Public Health: Explaining the Paradox of Modern Pesticide Policy", 14 Fordham Environmental Law Journal 1 (2002).

Morris, S.S., Black, R.E & Tomaskovic, L., "Predicting the Distribution of Under-Five Deaths by Cause in Countries Without Adequate Vital Registration Systems", 32 International Journal Epidemiology 1041 (2003).

Morrow,K., "The Trafigura Litigation and Liability for Unlawful Trade in Hazardous Waste: Time for a Rethink?", 18(6) Environmental Liability 219(2010)

Mouen, A.E., "Breaking the Basel: the elements of the Basel Convention and its application to toxic ships", 32(6) Marine Policy 1053(2008).

Mumma, A., Environmental Law: Meeting UK and EC Requirements 78 (McGraw-Hill: New York, 1995).

Mushkat, R., The Principle of Public Participation: An Asia-Pacific Perspective, in in Nico Schijver & Friedl Weiss eds., *International Law and Sustainable Development: Principles and Practice* 631 (Martinus Nijhoff: Leiden, 2004).

Muyodi,F.J., Bugenyi,F.W.B. & Hecky,R.E., Experiences and Lessons Learned from Interventions in the Lake Victoria Basin: The Case of Lake Victoria Environmental Management Project, 13th World Lake Conference, (Wuhan, China, Nov. 1-5, 2009) at 4, http://wldb.ilec.or.jp/data/ilec/WLC13_Papers/others/40.pdf., visited 4th May 2014.

Nanda V.P. & Pring, G.R., *International Environmental Law for the 21st Century* 17-62 (Transnational Publishers: Ardsley, New York, 2003).

Narasimhan. V. & Attaran, A., "Roll Back Malaria? The Scarcity of International Aid for Malaria Control", Malaria Journal (April 15 2003)

Nathan M.B., et al., "Community Participation in Environmental Management for Dengue Vector Control: Experiences from the English-speaking Caribbean", 28 Dengue Bulletin (Suppl.) 13.(2004).

Neira, M., et al., "The Year 2008, A Breakthrough Year for Health Protection from Climate Change?", 35 American Journal of Preventive Medicine 424 (2008).

Nejaime, D., "When New Government Fails", 70(2) Ohio State Law Journal 323 (2009).

Nelson, D.R.F.& Sandbrook, C., Community Management of Natural Resources in Africa: Impacts, Experiences and future Directions 106 (IIED: London, 2009).

Newman, S.H., Field, H., Epstein, J. & de Jong, C., *Investigating the Role of Bats in Emerging Zoonoses: Balancing Ecology, Conservation and Public Health Interest* (Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations: Rome 2011).

Nkomo, J.C., et al., *The Impacts of Climate Change in Africa. Report Ssubmitted to the Stern Review on the Economics of Climate Change* (H.M. Treasury: London, 2006).

Nollkaemper, A., "The Distinction Between Non-Legal and Legal Norms in International Affairs: An Analysis with Reference to International Policy for the Protection of the North Sea from Hazardous Substances", 13 International Journal of Marine & Coastal Law 355 (1998).

Norton, J.J., "International Financial Institutions and the Movement Toward Greater Accountability and Transparency: The case of Legal Reform Programmes and the Problem of Evaluation", 35 International Lawyer 1443(2001).

Nosal, R.M. & Wilhelm, W.J., 'Lead toxicity in the shipbreaking industry, the Ontario experience' 81(4) Canadian Journal of Public Health, 259(1990).

Nordberg, E. & Winblad, U., *Urban Environmental Health and Hygiene in Sub-Saharan Africa: Current African Issues* 18, 24 (Nordiska Afrikainstitutet [Nordic African Institute], (1994).

Ntambirweki, J., "The Developing Countries in the Evolution of an International Environmental Law", 14 Hastings International & Comparative Law Review 905 (1991).

Ntiba,M.J, Kudoja,M.M. & Mukasa,C.T., "Management Issues in the Lake Victoria Watershed", 6 Lakes Reservoirs: Research & Management 211 (2001).

Nweke, O.C.& Sanders III, W.H., "Modern Environmental Health Hazards: A Public Health Issue of increasing Significance", 117(2) Environmental Health Perspectives 863(2009).

Odada, E.O., et al., "Environmental Assessment of East African Rift Valley Lakes", 65 Aquatic Sciences 254(2003).

Odada, E.O., et al., Global International Waters Assessment, Regional Assessment 47: East African Rift Valley Lakes 47-52 (UNEP:Nairobi, 2006).

Odada, E.O, et al., "Mitigation of Environmental Problems in Lake Victoria, East Africa: Causal Chain and Policy Options Analyses", 33 Ambio 13 (2004).

OECD., Analytic Report on Sustainable Development 1(OECD, 2001)1-14.

OECD., Ancillary Benefits and Costs of GHG Mitigation: Policy Conclusions (OECD: Paris, 2002).

OECD, Whole of Government Approaches to Fragile States 14 (OECD: Paris, 2006).

Oglethorpe, J., Adaptive Management: From Theory to Practice (IUCN: Gland, 2002).

Ojomo, P.A., "Environmental Ethics: An African Understanding", 4:3 The Journal of Pan African Studies 102 (2011).

Olmstaed, C.J., The Helsinki Rules on the Uses of the Waters of International Rivers, in Bogdanovic, S., ed., *International Law of Water Resources* 89, 90 (International Law Association 2001).

Olsson,P., Gunderson,L.H., . Carpenter,S.R., Ryan,P., Lebel,L., Folke,C.& Holling,C.S., "Shooting the rapids: navigating transitions to adaptive governance of social–ecological systems", 11(1) Ecology and Society 18 (2006).

Onzivu, W., "Globalism, Regionalism, or Both: Health Policy and Regional Economic Integration in Developing Countries, an Evolution of a Legal Regime?," 15 Minnesota Journal of International Law 111 (2006).

Onzivu, W., "Health in Global Climate Change Law: The Long Road to an Effective Legal Regime Protecting Public Health and the Climate", 4 Carbon and Climate Law Review, 364 (2010).

Onzivu, W., "International Climate Law, Health Promotion and Evolving Domestic Climate Law in Developing Countries", (special edition, 2013) African Yearbook of International Law 257(2013).

Onzivu, W., "International Environmental Law, the Public's Health and Domestic Environmental Governance in Developing Countries", 21(4) American University International Law Review 597(2006).

Onzivu, W., "Mind that Gap: International Climate Law, Health Protection and the United Kingdom's Climate Legislation", 21(2) European Energy and Environmental Law Review 79(2012).

Onzivu W., "Public Health and the Tobacco Problem: International Legal Implications for Africa", 29 Georgia Journal of International & Comparative Law 225 (2001).

Onzivu, W., Re-examining the Effectiveness of Health Protection in Global Environmental Regulation, in Westra, L., Soskolne, C.& Donald Spady, D., Eda., *Human Rights and Duties: Sustaining Global Ecological Integrity and Human Health through Science, Ethics and the Law,* (Routledge, London, 2012).

Onzivu, W., "Regionalism and the Reinvigoration of Global Health Diplomacy: Lessons from Africa", (7) 1 Asian Journal of WTO and International Health Law 67(2012).

Onzivu, W., "(Re) invigorating the Health Protection Objective of the Basel Convention on Transboundary Movement of Hazardous Wastes and their Disposal", 33(4) Legal Studies 621(2013).

Onzivu, W., "Tackling the Public Health Impact of Climate Change: the Role of Domestic Environmental Health Governance Mechanisms in Developing Countries", 43(3) The International Lawyer 1311(2009).

Onzivu, W., "The Long Road to Integrating Public Health into Sustainable Development of Shared Freshwaters in International Environmental Law: Lessons from Lake Victoria in East Africa", 46(3) International Lawyer 867(2012).

Onzivu, W., Rethinking Transnational Environmental Health Governance in Africa, Can Adaptive Governance Help? (2014) Review of European, Comparative and International Environmental Law (RECIEL), accepted for publication (2014).

Orts, E.W., "Climate Contracts", 29 Virginia Environmental Law Journal 197(2011).

Ostrom, E., *Understanding institutional diversity*, (Princeton University Press: Princeton, New Jersey, (2005).

Oxman, B.H & Shelton,D., "Decision Regarding Communication 155/96", 96 American Journal of International Law 937 (2000).

Oyoo, R., Deteriorating Water Quality in the Lake Victoria Inner Murchison Bay and Its Impact on the Drinking Water Supply for Kampala, Uganda, Int'l Lake Envir. Committee 1 (presented at 13th Conference Wuhan 2009) at http://wldb.ilec.or.jp/data/ilec/WLC13_Papers/others/3.pdf visited on 20th July 2014.

Parry, J., "WHO Confirms Four Human Cases of Avian Flu in Indonesia", British Medical Journal (Int'l Edition) 796 (Oct. 8, 2005).

Passmore, J., Man's Responsibility for Nature (2nd Edition, Duckworth: London, 1974).

Patz J., et al., "Health Impact Assessment of Global Climate Change: Expanding on Comparative Risk Assessment Approaches for Policy Making", 29 Ann. Rev. of Pub. Health 27-39 (2008).

Patz, J.A., et al., "Impact of Regional Climate Change on Human Health", 438 Nature 310 (Nov. 17, 2005).

Patz, J.A., & Sari Kovats R., "Hotspots in Climate Change and Human Health", 325

British Medical Journal 1094 (Nov. 9, 2002).

Pearce, D. & Barbier, E.B., *Blueprint for a Sustainable Economy* 17-19 (Earthscan: London, 2000).

Pearl, M.C., "Editorial, Wildlife Trade: Threat to Global Health", 1 Eco Health 111 (2004).

Pencheon, D., Guest, C., Melzer, D. & Gray, J.A.M., Oxford Handbook of Public Health Practice 218 (Second Edition, Oxford University Press: Oxford, 2011).

Peters D.H., et al., *Health Expenditures, Services and Outcomes in Africa, Basic Data and Cross National Comparisons, 1990-1996* 39 (Human Development Network, The World Bank 1999).

Prüss-Üstün, A. & Corvalán, C., Preventing Disease through Healthy Environments Towards an Estimate of the Environmental Burden of Disease (WHO: Geneva: 2006).

Ragin, C.C., Introduction, Cases of What is a Case? In Ragin, C.C. & H.S. Becker., Eds., What is a Case? Exploring the Foundations of Social Inquiry 1 (Cambridge University Press: New York, 1992).

Rajagopal, B., "From Resistance to Renewal: The Third World, Social Movements, and the Expansion of International Institutions", 41(2) Harvard International Law Journal529 (2000).

Rajamani, L., "Addressing the 'Post-Kyoto' Stress Disorder: Reflections on the Emerging Legal Architecture of the Climate Regime", 58 International and Comparative Law Quarterly 803-834 (2009).

Rajamani, L., "From Stockholm to Johannesburg: The Anatomy of Dissonance in International Environmental Dialogue", 12 Review of European Community & International Environmental Law 23, (2003).

Rasmussen, L., *Earth Honoring Faith: Religious Ethics in a New Key* (Oxford University Press: Oxford, 2012).

Raustiala, K. & Slaughter, A.M., 'International law, international relations and compliance' in Carlsnaes, W., et al., (eds) *The Handbook of International Relations* (Sage Publications, 2002).

Reynolds, C., *Public and Environmental Health Law* (The Federation Press, Melbourne - Australia, 2011).

Richards, E.P., "The Role of Medical and Public Health Services in Sustainable Development", 32 Environmental Law Reporter (2002)11299.

Richardson, B.J., "Environmental Law in Post Colonial Societies: Straddling the Local-Global Institutional Spectrum" 11(1) Colorado Journal of International Environmental Law and Policy 1(2000).

Richardson, B.J., et al., Environmental Law in Post-Colonial Societies: Aspirations, Achievements and Limitations, in Richardson, B.J. & Wood, S., eds., *Environmental Law for Sustainability* 413(Hart Publishing 2006).

Richardson, B.J. & Razzaque, J., Public Participation in Richardson, B.J. & Wood, S., eds., *Environmental Law for Sustainability* 178 (Hart Publishing 2006).

Robson, C., Real World Research: A Resource for Social Scientists and Practitioner - Researchers 18 (2nd ed, Blackwell Publishers: Oxford, 2002).

Rolston III, H., "Saving Creation: Faith Shaping Environmental Policy", 4 Harvard Law & Policy Review 121(2010).

Rosenau, J.N., *Distant Proximities: Dynamics beyond Globalization* (Princeton University Press: Princeton, 2003).

Rosenau, J.N.,NGOs and fragmented authority in globalizing space in Ferguson,Y. & Jones, B.R.J.,Eds., *Political space: frontiers of change and governance in a globalizing world.*,261 (State University of New York Press: New York, 2002).

Rossi P.H. & Freeman, H.E., *Evaluation: A systematic Approach* (5th Edition, Sage Publications: Newbury Park, CA 1993).

Ruger, J.P., "Global Health Justice", 2 Public Health Ethics 261 (2009).

Ruhl, J.B., "Laws complexity: a primer", 24 Georgia State University Law Review 885(2009).

Ruhl, J.B, "Thinking of Environmental Law as a Complex Adaptive System: How to Clean Up the Environment by Making a Mess of Environmental Law", 34 Houston Law Review 933 (1997).

Rushton, L., "Health Hazards and Waste Management", 68(183) British Medical Bulletin 188(2003).

Sabel, C.F., "Learning by monitoring: the institutions of economic development", in Smelser, N.J. & Swedberg, R., eds., *The Handbook of Economic Sociology* (Princeton University Press: Princeton 2005).

Salter, M. & Mason, J., Writing Law Dissertations: An Introduction and Guide to the Conduct of Legal Research, (Pearson Education: Harlow, 2007).

Sand, P.H., Effectiveness of International Environmental Agreements: A Survey of Existing Legal Instruments (Cambridge University Press: Cambridge, 1992).

Sands, P., *Principles of International Environmental Law – Frameworks, Standards and Implementation* (Manchester University Press, Manchester 1995).

Sands, P. & Klein, P., *Bowett's Law of International Institutions* 284 (6th Edition, Sweet & Maxwell: 2009).

Sands P and Peel J (with Fabra A and Mackenzie R), *Principles of International Environmental Law*, 187 (Third Edition, Cambridge University Press: Cambridge, 2012).

Satterthwaite, D., "The Links Between Poverty and the Environment in Urban Areas of Africa, Asia, and Latin America", 590 Annals of American Academy of Political & Social Sciences 73 (2003).

Seck, S., "Transnational business and environmental harm: A TWAIL analysis of home state obligations" 3(1) Trade Law and Development 164(2011).

Seidman, I.E., *Interviewing as Qualitative Research* 3 (Teachers College Press, Columbia University: New York, 1991).

Seligman, T.J., "Beyond "Bingo!" Educating Legal Researchers as Problem Solvers", 26(1) William Mitchell Law Review, 179(2000).

Scheren P.A.G.M., et al., "Estimation of Water Pollution Sources in Lake Victoria, East Africa: Application and Elaboration of the Rapid Assessment Methodology", 58 Journal of Environmental Management 234 (2000).

Schipper, L.F., "Conceptual History of Adaptation in the UNFCCC Process", 15 Review of European Community and International Environmental Law 82-92 (2006).

Schlosberg, D., "Reconceiving Environmental Justice: Global Movements and Political Theories" 13(23) Environmental Politics 517(2004).

Schmidt, C.W., "Unfair trade e-waste in Africa", 114(4) Environmental Health Perspectives A232(2006).

Scholz, J.T. & Stiftel, B., eds., *Adaptive Governance and Water Conflict: New Institutions for Collaborative Planning 5* (Washington, D.C.: Resources for the Future Press, 2005).

Schramm, D. & Fishman, A., "Legal Frameworks for Adaptive Natural Resource Management in a Changing Climate", 22 Georgetown International Environmental Law Review 491 (2010).

Scott, C., "Accountability in the regulatory state", 27(1) Journal of Law & Society 38(2000).

Scott, C., "Analysing regulatory space: fragmented resources and institutional design", Summer 2001 Public Law 329 (2001).

Scott, J.& Trubek, D.M., "Mind the gap: law and new approaches to governance in the European Union", 8(1) European Law Journal 1(2002).

Shaw, M.N., *International Law* 65 (6th Edition, Cambridge University Press: Cambridge 2008).

Shaw, T.M., "New Regionalisms in Africa in the New Millennium: Comparative Perspectives on Renaissance, Realisms and/or Regressions", 5 New Political Economy 399 (2000).

Shelton, D., Law, Non-Law and the Problem of Soft Law, in *Shelton*, D., ed., *Commitment and Compliance* 1 (Oxford University Press: Oxford 2000).

Shihata,I.F.I., "Implementation, Enforcement, and Compliance with International Environmental Agreements--Practical Suggestions in Light of the World Bank's Experience", 9 Georgetown International Environmental Law Review 50 (1996).

Shue, H., Ethical Dimensions of Public Policy in Moran, M., Rein, M., & Goodwin, R., eds., *Oxford Handbook of Public Policy* 709 (Oxford University Press: Oxford, 2008).

Sinden, A., "Climate Change and Human Rights", 27 Journal of Land Resources and Environmental Law 255 (2007).

Smith, G., Deliberative Democracy and the Environment 1 (Routledge: London, 2003).

Smith, R., et al., *Global Public Goods for Health: Health, Economic and Public Health Perspectives* 7 (Oxford University Press: Oxford 2003).

Smith K.R., et al., "How Much Ill Health Is Attributable to Environmental Factors?", 10 Epidemiology 573 (1999).

Smith, S.L., "Ecologically Sustainable Development: Integrating Economics, Ecology, and Law", 31 Willamette L. Rev. 261(1995).

Snyder, F., "The Effectiveness of EC Law," in Daintith, T., (Ed.) *Implementing EC Law in the UK* (John Wiley, Chichester, 1995).

Sohn, L.B., "The Stockholm Declaration on the Human Environment", 14 Harvard International Law Journal 423 (1973).

Soskolne, C.L., et al., "Toward a global agenda for research in environmental epidemiology", 18(1) Epidemiology 162(2007).

Speth, J.G. & Haas, P.M., *Global Environmental Governance* 71 (Pearson Longman, 2007).

Stahn, C. & De Brabandere, E., "The Future of International Legal Scholarship: some thoughts on "Practice", "Growth" and "Dissemination", (1) Leiden Journal of International Law 3(2014).

Stake, R.E., The Case Study Method in Social Inquiry, in Gomm, R., Hammersley, M. & Foster, P., (Eds), *Case Study Method: Key issues, key texts* 102 (Sage, London 2000).

Steele, J., "Participation and Deliberation in Environmental Law: Exploring a Problem-Solving Approach", 21 Oxford Journal of Legal Studies 415(2001).

Stenmark, M., *Environmental Ethics and Policy Making* (Ashgate Publishing Company: Aldershot, 2002).

Stern,J., The Evaluation of Regulatory Agencies in Baldwin, R., Cave,M., & Lodge,M., *The Oxford Handbook of Regulation* 223 (Oxford University Press: Oxford, 2012).

Stern, N., *Stern Review: The Economics of Climate Change* 103 (Great Britain Office of Climate Change, 2006).

Stewart, D.W. & Shamdasani, P.W., *Focus Groups, Theory and Practice* 57 (Sage: Newbury Park, CA, 1990).

Swallow,B., et. al., Improved Land Management in the Lake Victoria Basin: Annual Technical Report July 2000 to June 2001 1 (International Centre for Research in Agroforestry, Working Paper No. 2001-4, 2001).

Tan, W., Practical Research Methods 3 (2nd ed, Prentice Hall: Singapore, 2004).

Taylor, P., An Ecological Approach to International Law: Responding to challenges of Climate Change 236-37 (Routledge: London, 1998).

Temitope Ako, R., *Environmental Justice in Developing Countries: Perspectives from Africa and Asia- Pacific*, 24 (Routledge (Earthscan): Abingdon, 2004).

The Wilderness Society, Barakatt, C.& Maier, C., Aldo Leopold's Land Ethic in Cleveland, C.J. Eds., *Encyclopedia of Earth* (Environmental Information Coalition, National Council for Science and the Environment: Washington DC, September 2, 2008; January 11, 2011) accessed at

Land_Ethic, visited 1 June 2014.

Thompson, A., "Applying Rational Choice Theory to International Law: Promise and Pitfalls", 31 Journal of Legal Studies 285(2002).

Towson H et al., "Exploiting the Potential of Vector Control for Disease Prevention", 83 Bulletin of World Health Organization 942 (2005).

Trilsch,M., "European Committee of Social Rights: the Right to a Healthy Environment", 7 International Journal of Constitutional Law 529 (2009).

Uchenna Gwam, C., "Travaux preparatoires of the Basel Convention on the Control of Transboundary Movements of Hazardous Wastes and their Disposal", (2003–2004) 18 Journal of Natural Resources & Environmental Law 1(2003-2004).

United Nations., Report of the World Summit on Sustainable Development, Johannesburg, South Africa, U.N. Doc. A/CONF.199/20 (United Nations, New York, 2002).

UNCTAD., Review of Maritime Transport, 109 (UNCTAD: Geneva, 2009).

Underdal, A., One Question, Two Answers in Miles, E., Underdal, A., Andresen, S., Wetterstad, J., Skjærseth, J.B.& Carlin, E.M., *Environmental Regime Effectiveness: Confronting Theory with Evidence* (The MIT Press, Cambridge Massachusetts, 2002).

Underdal, A., "The Concept of Regime 'Effectiveness", 27(3) Cooperation and Conflict 227 (1992).

UNDP, Human Development Report, 2006, Beyond Scarcity: Power, Poverty and the Global Water Crisis 42 (UNDP, 2006).

UNDP, Providing Global Public Goods: Managing Globalization, 25 Questions and Answers (UNDP: New York, 2002).

U.N. Department of Economic & Social Affairs, Division for Sustainable Development, Plan of Implementation of the World Summit on Sustainable Development 1 (2002).

UNEP, Africa Environment Outlook 1: Past, Present and Future Perspectives (UNEP:Nairobi, 2002).

UNEP, *Africa Environment Outlook 3, Our Environment, Our Health 3* (UNEP: Nairobi 2013).

UNEP, Africa Environment Outlook 2: Our Environment, Our Wealth 361 (UNEP: Nairobi 2006).

UNEP, E-waste, the Hidden Side of IT Equipment's Manufacturing and Use: Early Warning on Emerging Environmental Threats (UNEP: Nairobi, 2005).

UNEP, Global Mercury Assessment (UNEP Chemicals, Geneva, 2002).

UNEP, Global Trends in Generation and Transboundary Movement of Hazardous Wastesand Other Wastes, No. 14, at 12, SBC No. 02/14 (UNEP, November 2002).

UNEP, The Greening of Water Law: Managing Freshwater Resources for People and the Environment Eckstein, G., Ed., (UNEP: Nairobi, 2005).

UNESCO, World Water Assessment Programme, The United Nations World Water Development Report 3: Water in a Changing World (UNESCO: Paris 2009).

UNESCO, World Water Assessment Programme, Water for People, Water for Life (UNESCO: Paris 2003).

UN Office on Drugs and Crime, *Transnational Trafficking and the Rule of Law in West Africa: A Threat Assessment 56* (UNODC:Vienna, 2009).

Uram, C., "International Regulation of the Sale and Use of Pesticides", 10 Northwest Journal of International Law & Business 460(1990).

Van Aaken, A., "International Investment Law Between Commitment and Flexibility: A Contract Theory Analysis", 12(2) Journal of International Economic Law 507 (2009).

Van Aaken, A., "To do away with international law? Some limits to "The limits of international law", 17(1) European Journal of International Law 289 (2006).

VanDorn, H.M.,"The Rotterdam Convention", 1998 YearBook, Colorado Journal of International Environmental Law & Policy 281 (1999).

Van Hoorebeek, M.& Onzivu, W., "Eco-patent Commons: Implications for Technology Transfer to fight climate change", 4(1) Carbon and Climate Law Review 13(2010).

Vedung, E., *Public Policy and Program Evaluation* (Transaction Publishers: New Brunswick NJ 1997).

Verchick, R.R.M., "In a Greener Voice: Feminist Theory and Environmental Justice", 19 Harv. Women's L.J. 23, 24 (1996).

Victor, D.G., Raustiala, K. & Skolnikoff, E.B.,(eds)*The Implementation and Effectiveness of International Environmental Commitments: Theory and Practice* ix (Cambridge, MA: MIT Press/London: International Institute for Applied Systems Analysis, 1998).

Von Schirnding, Y., "Health in the Context of Agenda 21 and Sustainable Development: Meeting the Challenges of the 21st Century", 3 Sustainable Development International 171 (2001).

Von Schirnding, Y., Health in Sustainable Development Planning: The Role of Indicators 118-19 (World Health Organization: Geneva, 2002).

Von Schirnding, Y.& Mulholland., *Health in the Context of Sustainable Development* (WHO:Geneva,2002).

Von Schirnding, Y., Onzivu. W. & Adede, A.O., "International Environmental Law and Global Public Health", 80(12) *Bulletin of World Health Organization* 970 (2002).

Von Schirnding, Y., "The World Summit on Sustainable Development: Reaffirming the Centrality of Health", Globalization & Health 1, 1 (May 10, 2005).

Wa Mutua, M., "What is Twail?" American Society of International Law, Proceedings of the 94th Annual Meeting, 31-39(2000).

Wabunoha, R., Environmental Law of East Africa, in Odidi Okidi, C., et al. eds., Environmental Governance in Kenya: Implementing the Framework Law 485 (East African Educational Publishers: Nairobi, 2008).

Walters, C., "Challenges in adaptive management of riparian and coastal ecosystems", 1(2) Conservation Ecology 1(1997).

Wang, X., Sustainable International Climate Change Law in Sustainable Development Law, in Cordonier-Segger, M.C. & Khalfan, A., eds., *Sustainable Development Law: Principles, Practices, and Prospects* (Oxford University: Oxford, 2004).

Warbrick C., et al., "Accomplishments and New Directions?", 52 International & Comparative Law Quarterly 256 (2003).

Waugh, T., "Where do we go from here: legal controls and future strategies for addressing the transportation of hazardous wastes across international borders", 11 Fordham Environmental Law Review 477(2000).

Webster, C.A.R., Environmental Health Law 82 (Sweet and Maxwell: London 1981).

Webster-Main, A., "Keeping Africa out of the global backyard: a comparative study of the Basel and Bamako Conventions", 26 Environs 65 (2002).

Wendo, C., "Uganda Considers DDT to Protect Homes from Malaria", 363 Lancet 1376 (2004).

Wendt, A., *Social Theory of International Politics* 1 (Cambridge University Press: Cambridge, 1999).

Westra, L., Environmental Justice and the Rights of Unborn and Future Generations: Law, Environmental Harm and the Right to Health 3-4 (Earthscan: Abingdon 2008).

Whitt, R.S., "Adaptive policymaking: evolving and applying emergent solutions for U.S. communications policy", 61(3) Fed Communication Law Journal 483 (2009).

Wiley, L.F., "Moving Global Health Law Upstream: A Critical Appraisal of Global Health Law as a Tool for Health Adaptation to Climate Change", 22 Georgetown Environmental Law Review 439 (2010).

Wilson, P., et al., Emerging Trends in National Environmental Legislation in Developing Countries, reprinted in Donna G. Craig et al. eds., *Capacity Building for Environmental Law in the Asian Pacific Region: Approaches and Resources* 173 (Asian Development Bank, Manila 2002).

Woodcock, J., et al., "Public Health Benefits of Strategies to Reduce Greenhouse-gas Emissions: Urban Land Transport", Lancet (25 November 2009).

WHO, Commission on Social Determinants, Closing the Gap in a Generation: Health Equity Through Action on the Social Determinants of Health (WHO: Geneva 2008).

WHO, Environmental Health: A Strategy for the African Region, AFR/RC52/10. (WHO Regional Committee for Africa: Brazzaville 2002).

WHO, Health and Environment in Sustainable Development: Five Years After the Earth Summit 81, 87-88 (WHO: Geneva 1997).

WHO, Our Planet Our Health: Report of the WHO Commission on Health and Environment 79 (WHO: Geneva 1992).

WHO Regional Office for Europe, Environment and Health: The European Charter and Commentary (WHO: Copenhagen 1989).

WHO Regional Office for Europe, Governance for health in the 21st century: a study conducted for the WHO Regional Office for Europe, Document EUR/RC61/Inf.Doc./6, (18 August 2011) at

http://www.euro.who.int/ data/assets/pdf_file/0010/148951/RC61_InfDoc6.pdf visited on 24th February 2014.

WHO, The World Health Report 2003, (WHO: Geneva 2003).

WHO., The World Health Report 2004: Changing History (WHO: Geneva 2004).

WHO & UNICEF, Joint Monitoring Programme for Water Supply & Sanitation, Global Water Supply & Sanitation Assessment 2000 Report, Main Findings (WHO & UNICEF,2000).

WHO, WHO Press Release, Avian Influenza - Situation (Birds) in Nigeria, (Feb. 8,

2006), http://www.who.int/csr/don/2006_02_08/en/, visited 11 April 2014.

Widawsky, L., "In my backyard: how enabling hazardous waste trade to developing nations can improve the Basel Convention's ability to achieve environmental justice", 38(2) Environmental Law 577(2008).

Wiley, L.F., "Healthy Planet, Healthy People: Integrating Global Health into the International Response to Climate Change", 24 Journal of Environmental Law & Litigation 203(2009).

Wiley, L.F.," Moving Global Health Law Upstream: A Critical Appraisal of Global Health Law as a Tool for Health Adaptation to Climate Change", 22 *Georgetown International Environmental Law Review* 439 (2010).

Wilkinson, S., Focus Group Research, in Silverman, D., Ed., *Qualitative Research: Method, Theory, Practice*, 177(Sage: London 2004).

Wilson, A. & Daar, A.S., "A Survey of International Legal Instruments to Examine Their Effectiveness in Improving Global Health and in Realizing Health Rights" 41, The Journal of Law, Medicine & Ethics 89 (2013).

World Commission on Environment and Development, *Our Common Future*(Oxford University Press: Oxford, 2007).

Wolf, W. & Stanley, N., Wolf and Stanley on Environmental Law 6 (5th Edition, Routledge: Abingdon 2011).

World Resources Institute [WRI]., et al., World Resources 1998-99 1 (WRI, 1998).

Yassi, A., et al., Basic Environmental Health (Oxford University Press: Oxford, 2001).

Yin, R.K., *Case Study Research: Design and Methods* 109 (3rd Edition, Sage,:Thousand Oaks, CA, 2003).

Yi-Kuen,L., et al., "Mortality among former shipbreaking workers – a 13 year retrospective follow-up study in Taiwan", 45 Journal of Occupational Health 36(2003).

Young, O., Levy, M. & Osherenko, G., The effectiveness of international environmental regimes in Young, O., ed., *The Effectiveness of International Environmental Regimes: Causal Connections 1* (MIT Press: Boston 1999).

Zahedi, N.S., "Note, Implementing the Rotterdam Convention: The Challenges of Transforming Aspirational Goals into Effective Controls on Hazardous Pesticide Exports to Developing Countries", 11 Georgetown International Environmental Law Review 707 (1999).

Zander, J., *The Application of the Precautionary Principle in Practice: Comparative Dimensions* (Cambridge University Press: Cambridge, 2010).

Zarocostas, J., "Health effects of toxic waste dumped in Cote d'Ivoire need urgent examination, UN expert says", 23 September, British Medical Journal 339 (2009).